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THE CHILDREN OF HÚRIN

« ^ »

It is undeniable that there are a very great many readers of The Lord of the
 Rings for whom the legends of the Elder Days (as previously published in va
rying forms in The Silmarillion, Unfinished Tales, and The History of Middle
-earth) are altogether unknown, unless by their repute as strange and inacce
ssible in mode and manner. For this reason it has seemed to me for a long ti
me that there was a good case for presenting my father's long version of the
 legend of the Children of Húrin as an independent work, between its own cov
ers, with a minimum of editorial presence, and above all in continuous narra
tive without gaps or interruptions, if this could be done without distortion
 or invention, despite the unfinished state in which he left some parts of i
t.

I have thought that if the story of the fate of Túrin and Niënor, the childre
n of Húrin and Morwen, could

be presented in this way, a window might be opened onto a scene and a sto
ry set in an unknown Middle-earth that are vivid and immediate, yet conce
ived as handed down from remote ages: the drowned lands in the west beyon
d the Blue Mountains where Treebeard walked in his youth, and the life of
 Túrin Turambar, in Dor-lómin, Doriath, Nargothrond, and the Forest of Br
ethil.

This book is thus primarily addressed to such readers as may perhaps recall 
that the hide of Shelob was so horrendously hard that it 'could not be pierc
ed by any strength of men, not though Elf or Dwarf should forge the steel or



 the hand of Beren or of Túrin wield it', or that Elrond named Túrin to Frod
o at Rivendell as one of 'the mighty Elf-friends of old'; but know no more o
f him.

When my father was a young man, during the years of the First World War and 
long before there was any inkling of the tales that were to form the narrati
ve of The Hobbit or The Lord of the Rings, he began the writing of a collect
ion of stories that he called The Book of Lost Tales. That was his first wor
k of imaginative literature, and a substantial one, for though it was left u
nfinished there are fourteen completed tales. It was in The Book of Lost Tal
es that there first appeared in narrative the Gods, or Valar; Elves and Men 
as the Children of Ilúvatar (the Creator); Melkor-Morgoth the great Enemy; B
alrogs and Orcs; and the lands in which the Tales are set, Valinor 'land of 
the Gods' beyond the western ocean, and the 'Great Lands'

(afterwards called 'Middle-earth', between the seas of east and west).

Among the Lost Tales three were of much greater length and fullness, and al
l three are concerned with Men as well as Elves: they are The Tale of Tinúv
iel (which appears in brief form in The Lord of the Rings as the story of B
eren and Lúthien that Aragorn told to the hobbits on Weathertop; this my fa
ther wrote in 1917), Turambar and the Foalókë (Túrin Turambar and the Drago
n, certainly in existence by 1919, if not before), and The Fall of Gondolin
 (1916-17). In an often-quoted passage of a long letter describing his work
 that my father wrote in 1951, three years before the publication of The Fe
llowship of the Ring, he told of his early ambition: 'once upon a time (my 
crest has long since fallen) I had a mind to make a body of more or less co
nnected legend, ranging from the large and cosmogonic, to the level of roma
ntic fairy-story - the larger founded on the lesser in contact with the ear
th, the lesser drawing splendour from the vast backcloths… I would draw som
e of the great tales in fullness, and leave many only placed in the scheme,
 and sketched.'

It is seen from this reminiscence that from far back it was a part of his co
nception of what came to be called The Silmarillion that some of the 'Tales'
 should be told in much fuller form; and indeed in that same letter of 1951 
he referred expressly to the three stories which I have mentioned above as b
eing much the longest in The Book of Lost Tales. Here he called the tale of 
Beren and Lúthien

'the chief of the stories of The Silmarillion', and of it he said: 'the story 
is (I think a beautiful and powerful) heroic-fairy-romance, receivable in itse
lf with only a very general vague knowledge of the background. But it is also 
a fundamental link in the cycle, deprived of its full significance out of its 
place therein.' 'There are other stories almost equally full in treatment,' he
 went on, 'and equally independent, and yet linked to the general history': th
ese are The Children of Húrin and The Fall of Gondolin.

It thus seems unquestionable, from my father's own words, that if he could a
chieve final and finished narratives on the scale he desired, he saw the thr
ee 'Great Tales' of the Elder Days (Beren and Lúthien, the Children of Húrin
, and the Fall of Gondolin) as works sufficiently complete in themselves as 
not to demand knowledge of the great body of legend known as The Silmarillio
n. On the other hand, as my father observed in the same place, the tale of t
he Children of Húrin is integral to the history of Elves and Men in the Elde
r Days, and there are necessarily a good many references to events and circu



mstances in that larger story.

It would be altogether contrary to the conception of this book to burden it
s reading with an abundance of notes giving information about persons and e
vents that are in any case seldom of real importance to the immediate narra
tive. However, it may be found helpful here and there if some such assistan
ce is provided, and I have accordingly given in the Introduction a very bri
ef sketch of Beleriand and its peoples near the end of the Elder Days, when
 Túrin and Niënor were born; and, as well as a map of Beleriand and the lan
ds to the North, I have included a list of all names occurring in the text 
with very concise indications concerning each, and simplified genealogies.

At the end of the book is an Appendix in two parts: the first concerned with 
my father's attempts to achieve a final form for the three tales, and the sec
ond with the composition of the text in this book, which differs in many resp
ects from that in Unfinished Tales.

I am very grateful to my son Adam Tolkien for his indispensable help in the
 arrangement and presentation of the material in the Introduction and Appen
dix, and for easing the book into the (to me) daunting world of electronic 
transmission.
INTRODUCTION
« ^ »

Middle-earth in the Elder Days

The character of Túrin was of deep significance to my father, and in dialog
ue of directness and immediacy he achieved a poignant portrait of his boyho
od, essential to the whole: his severity and lack of gaiety, his sense of j
ustice and his compassion; of Húrin also, quick, gay, and sanguine, and of 
Morwen his mother, reserved, courageous, and proud; and of the life of the 
household in the cold country of Dor-lómin during the years, already full o
f fear, after Morgoth broke the Siege of Angband, before Túrin was born.

But all this was in the Elder Days, the First Age of the world, in a time u
nimaginably remote. The depth in time to which this story reaches back was 
memorably conveyed in a passage in The Lord of the Rings. At the great coun
cil in Rivendell Elrond spoke of the Last Alliance of

Elves and Men and the defeat of Sauron at the end of the Second Age, more t
han three thousand years before: Thereupon Elrond paused a while and sighed
. 'I remember well the splendour of their banners,' he said. 'It recalled t
o me the glory of the Elder Days and the hosts of Beleriand, so many great 
princes and captains were assembled. And yet not so many, nor so fair, as w
hen Thangorodrim was broken, and the Elves deemed that evil was ended for e
ver, and it was not so.'

'You remember?' said Frodo, speaking his thought aloud in his astonishment. 
'But I thought,' he stammered as Elrond turned towards him, 'I thought that 
the fall of Gilgalad was a long age ago.'

'So it was indeed,' answered Elrond gravely. 'But my memory reaches back e
ven to the Elder Days. Eärendil was my sire, who was born in Gondolin befo
re its fall; and my mother was Elwing, daughter of Dior, son of Lúthien of
 Doriath. I have seen three ages in the West of the world, and many defeat
s, and many fruitless victories.'



Some six and a half thousand years before the Council of Elrond was held in 
Rivendell, Túrin was born in Dor-lómin, 'in the winter of the year,' as is r
ecorded in the Annals of Beleriand, 'with omens of sorrow'.

But the tragedy of his life is by no means comprehended solely in the portr
ayal of character, for he was condemned to live trapped in a malediction of
 huge and mysterious power, the curse of hatred set by Morgoth

upon Húrin and Morwen and their children, because Húrin defied him, and ref
used his will. And Morgoth, the Black Enemy, as he came to be called, was i
n his origin, as he declared to Húrin brought captive before him, 'Melkor, 
first and mightiest of the Valar, who was before the world.' Now become per
manently incarnate, in form a gigantic and majestic, but terrible, King in 
the north-west of Middle-earth, he was physically present in his huge fortr
ess of Angband, the Hells of Iron: the black reek that issued from the summ
its of Thangorodrim, the mountains that he piled above Angband, could be se
en far off staining the northern sky. It is said in the Annals of Beleriand
 that 'the gates of Morgoth were but one hundred and fifty leagues distant 
from the bridge of Menegroth; far and yet all too near.' These words refer 
to the bridge leading to the dwellings of the Elvish king Thingol, who took
 Túrin to be his fosterson: they were called Menegroth, the Thousand Caves,
 far south and east of Dor-lómin.

But being incarnate Morgoth was afraid. My father wrote of him: 'As he gre
w in malice, and sent forth from himself the evil that he conceived in lie
s and creatures of wickedness, his power passed into them and was disperse
d, and he himself became ever more earth-bound, unwilling to issue from hi
s dark strongholds.' Thus when Fingolfin, High King of the Noldorin Elves,
 rode alone to Angband to challenge Morgoth to combat, he cried at the gat
e: 'Come forth, thou coward king, to fight with thine

own hand! Den-dweller, wielder of thralls, liar and lurker, foe of Gods and 
Elves, come! For I would see thy craven face.' Then (it is told) 'Morgoth ca
me. For he could not refuse such a challenge before the face of his captains
.' He fought with the great hammer Grond, which at each blow made a great pi
t, and he beat Fingolfin to the ground; but as he died he pinned the great f
oot of Morgoth to the earth, 'and the black blood gushed forth and filled th
e pits of Grond. Morgoth went ever halt thereafter.' So also, when Beren and
 Lúthien, in the shapes of a wolf and a bat, made their way into the deepest
 hall in Angband, where Morgoth sat, Lúthien cast a spell on him: and 'sudde
nly he fell, as a hill sliding in avalanche, and hurled like thunder from hi
s throne lay prone upon the floors of hell. The iron crown rolled echoing fr
om his head.'

The curse of such a being, who can claim that 'the shadow of my purpose lies
 upon Arda [the Earth], and all that is in it bends slowly and surely to my 
will', is unlike the curses or imprecations of beings of far less power. Mor
goth is not 'invoking' evil or calamity on Húrin and his children, he is not
 'calling on' a higher power to be the agent: for he, 'Master of the fates o
f Arda' as he named himself to Húrin, intends to bring about the ruin of his
 enemy by the force of his own gigantic will. Thus he 'designs' the future o
f those whom he hates, and so he says to Húrin: 'Upon all whom you love my t
hought shall weigh as a cloud of Doom, and it shall bring them down into dar
kness and despair.'



The torment that he devised for Húrin was 'to see with Morgoth's eyes'. My f
ather gave a definition of what this meant: if one were forced to look into 
Morgoth's eye he would 'see' (or receive in his mind from Morgoth's mind) a 
compellingly credible picture of events, distorted by Morgoth's bottomless m
alice; and if indeed any could refuse Morgoth's command, Húrin did not. This
 was in part, my father said, because his love of his kin and his anguished 
anxiety for them made him desire to learn all that he could of them, no matt
er what the source; and in part from pride, believing that he had defeated M
orgoth in debate, and that he could 'outstare' Morgoth, or at least retain h
is critical reason and distinguish between fact and malice.

Throughout Túrin's life from the time of his departure from Dor-lómin, and t
he life of his sister Niënor who never saw her father, this was the fate of 
Húrin, seated immovably in a high place of Thangorodrim in increasing bitter
ness inspired by his tormentor.

In the tale of Túrin, who named himself Turambar 'Master of Fate', the curs
e of Morgoth seems to be seen as power unleashed to work evil, seeking out 
its victims; so the fallen Vala himself is said to fear that Túrin 'would g
row to such a power that the curse that he had laid upon him would become v
oid, and he would escape the doom that had been designed for him' (p. 147).
 And afterwards in Nargothrond Túrin concealed his true name, so that when 
Gwindor revealed it he was angered: 'You have done ill to me, friend, to be
tray my right name, and call

down my doom upon me, from which I would lie hid.' It was Gwindor who had 
told Túrin of the rumour that ran through Angband, where Gwindor had been 
held prisoner, that Morgoth had laid a curse on Húrin and all his kin. But
 now he replied to Túrin's wrath: 'the doom lies in yourself, not in your 
name.'

So essential is this complex conception in the story that my father even pro
posed an alternative title to it: Narn e-'Rach Morgoth, The Tale of the Curs
e of Morgoth. And his view of it is seen in these words: 'So ended the tale 
of Túrin the hapless; the worst of the works of Morgoth among Men in the anc
ient world.'

When Treebeard strode through the forest of Fangorn carrying Merry and Pipp
in each in the crook of his arm he sang to them of places that he had known
 in remote times, and of the trees that grew there:

In the willow-meads of Tasarinan I walked in the Spring.

Ah! the sight and the smell of the Spring in Nan-tasarion!

And I said that was good.

I wandered in Summer in the elm-woods of Ossiriand.

Ah! the light and the music in the Summer by the Seven

Rivers of Ossir!

And I thought that was best.

To the beeches of Neldoreth I came in the Autumn.



Ah! the gold and the red and the sighing of leaves in the Autumn in Taur-na
-Neldor!

It was more than my desire.

To the pine-trees upon the highland of Dorthonion I climbed in the Winter.

Ah! the wind and the whiteness and the black branches of Winter upon Oro
d-na-Thôn!

My voice went up and sang in the sky.

And now all those lands lie under the wave,

And I walk in Ambarona, in Tauremorna, in Aldalómë,

In my own land, in the country of Fangorn,

Where the roots are long,

And the years lie thicker than the leaves In Tauremornalómë.

The memory of Treebeard, 'Ent the earthborn, old as mountains', was indee
d long. He was remembering ancient forests in the great country of Beleri
and, which was destroyed in the tumults of the Great Battle at the end of
 the Elder Days. The Great Sea poured in and drowned all the lands west o
f the Blue Mountains, called Ered Luin and Ered Lindon: so that the map a
ccompanying The Silmarillion ends in the east with that mountain-chain, w
hereas the map accompanying The Lord of the Rings ends in the west with t
he same range; and the coastal lands beyond the mountains named on that m
ap Forlindon and Harlindon (North Lindon and South Lindon) were all that 
remained in the Third Age of the country called both Ossiriand, Land of S
even Rivers, and also Lindon, in whose elm-woods Treebeard once walked.

He walked also among the great pine-trees on the highland of Dorthonion ('
Land of Pines'), which afterwards

came to be called Taur-nu-Fuin, 'the Forest under Night', when Morgoth turn
ed it into 'a region of dread and dark enchantment, of wandering and despai
r' (p. 152); and he came to Neldoreth, the northern forest of Doriath, real
m of Thingol.

It was in Beleriand and the lands to the north that Túrin's terrible destiny
 was played out; and indeed both Dorthonion and Doriath where Treebeard walk
ed were crucial in his life. He was born into a world of warfare, though he 
was still a child when the last and greatest battle in the wars of Beleriand
 was fought. A very brief sketch of how this came about will answer question
s that arise and references that are made in the course of the narrative.

In the north the boundaries of Beleriand seem to have been formed by the Er
ed Wethrin, the Mountains of Shadow, beyond which lay Húrin's country, Dor-
lómin, a part of Hithlum; while in the east Beleriand extended to the feet 
of the Blue Mountains. Further east lay lands that scarcely appear in the h
istory of the Elder Days; but the peoples that shaped that history came out
 of the east by the passes of the Blue Mountains.



The Elves appeared on earth far off in the distant east, beside a lake th
at was named Cuiviénen, Water of Awakening; and thence they were summoned
 by the Valar to leave Middle-earth, and passing over the Great Sea to co
me to the 'Blessed Realm' of Aman in the west of the world, the land of t
he Gods. Those who accepted the summons

were led on a great march across Middle-earth from Cuiviénen by the Vala Or
ome, the Hunter, and they are called the Eldar, the Elves of the Great Jour
ney, the High Elves: distinct from those who, refusing the summons, chose M
iddle-earth for their land and their destiny. They are the 'lesser Elves', 
called Avari, the Unwilling.

But not all the Eldar, though they had crossed the Blue Mountains, departed
 over the Sea; and those who remained in Beleriand are named the Sindar, th
e Grey Elves. Their high king was Thingol (which means 'Grey-cloak'), who r
uled from Menegroth, the Thousand Caves in Doriath. And not all the Eldar w
ho crossed the Great Sea remained in the land of the Valar; for one of thei
r great kindreds, the Noldor (the 'Loremasters'), returned to Middle-earth,
 and they are called the Exiles. The prime mover in their rebellion against
 the Valar was Fëanor, 'Spirit of Fire': he was the eldest son of Finwë, wh
o had led the host of the Noldor from Cuiviénen, but was now dead. This car
dinal event in the history of the Elves was thus briefly conveyed by my fat
her in Appendix A to The Lord of the Rings:

Fëanor was the greatest of the Eldar in arts and lore, but also the proudest
 and most selfwilled. He wrought the Three Jewels, the Silmarilli, and fille
d them with the radiance of the Two Trees, Telperion and Laurelin, that gave
 light to the land of the Valar. The Jewels were coveted by Morgoth the Enem
y, who stole them and, after

destroying the Trees, took them to Middle-earth, and guarded them in his gr
eat fortress of Thangorodrim [the mountains above Angband]. Against the wil
l of the Valar Fëanor forsook the Blessed Realm and went in exile to Middle
-earth, leading with him a great part of his people; for in his pride he pu
rposed to recover the Jewels from Morgoth by force. Thereafter followed the
 hopeless war of the Eldar and the Edain against Thangorodrim, in which the
y were at last utterly defeated.

Fëanor was slain in battle soon after the return of the Noldor to Middle-ea
rth, and his seven sons held wide lands in the east of Beleriand, between D
orthonion (Taur-nu-Fuin) and the Blue Mountains; but their power was destro
yed in the terrible Battle of Unnumbered Tears which is described in The Ch
ildren of Húrin, and thereafter 'the Sons of Fëanor wandered as leaves befo
re the wind' (p. 61).

The second son of Finwë was Fingolfin (the half-brother of Fëanor), who was
 held the overlord of all the Noldor; and he with his son Fingon ruled Hith
lum, which lay to the north and west of the great chain of Ered Wethrin, th
e Mountains of Shadow. Fingolfin dwelt in Mithrim, by the great lake of tha
t name, while Fingon held Dor-lómin in the south of Hithlum. Their chief fo
rtress was Barad Eithel (the Tower of the Well) at Eithel Sirion (Sirion's 
Well), where the river Sirion rose in the east face of the Mountains of Sha
dow: Sador, the old crippled servant of Húrin and Morwen, served as a soldier

there for many years, as he told Túrin (pp. 41-42). After Fingolfin's death



 in single combat with Morgoth Fingon became the High King of the Noldor in
 his stead. Túrin saw him once, when he 'and many of his lords had ridden t
hrough Dor-lómin and passed over the bridge of Nen Lalaith, glittering in s
ilver and white' (p. 40).

The second son of Fingolfin was Turgon. He dwelt at first, after the retur
n of the Noldor, in the house named Vinyamar, beside the sea in the region
 of Nevrast, west of Dor-lómin; but he built in secret the hidden city of 
Gondolin, which stood on a hill in the midst of the plain called Tumladen,
 wholly surrounded by the Encircling Mountains, east of the river Sirion. 
When Gondolin was built, after many years of labour, Turgon removed from V
inyamar and dwelt with his people, both Noldor and Sindar, in Gondolin; an
d for centuries this Elvish redoubt of great beauty was preserved in the m
ost profound secrecy, its only entry undiscoverable and heavily guarded, s
o that no stranger could ever pass in; and Morgoth was unable to learn whe
re it lay. Not until the Battle of Unnumbered Tears, when more than three 
hundred and fifty years had passed since he left Vinyamar, did Turgon emer
ge with his great army from Gondolin.

The third son of Finwë, the brother of Fingolfin and half-brother of Fëanor,
 was Finarfin. He did not return to Middle-earth, but his sons and daughter 
came with the host of Fingolfin and his sons. The eldest son of Finarfin was
 Finrod, who, inspired by the magnificence and beauty of

Menegroth in Doriath, founded the underground fortress-city of Nargothrond,
 for which he was named Felagund, interpreted to mean 'Lord of Caves' or 'C
ave-hewer' in the tongue of the Dwarves. The doors of Nargothrond opened on
to the gorge of the river Narog in West Beleriand, where that river passed 
through the high hills called Taur-en-Faroth, or the High Faroth; but Finro
d's realm extended far and wide, east to the river Sirion, and west to the 
river Nenning that reached the sea at the haven of Eglarest. But Finrod was
 slain in the dungeons of Sauron, chief servant of Morgoth, and Orodreth, t
he second son of Finarfin, took the crown of Nargothrond: this took place i
n the year following the birth of Túrin in Dor-lómin.

The other sons of Finarfin, Angrod and Aegnor, vassals of their brother Fi
nrod, dwelt on Dorthonion, looking northwards over the vast plain of Ard-g
alen. Galadriel, Finrod's sister, dwelt long in Doriath with Melian the Qu
een. Melian was a Maia, a spirit of great power who took human form and dw
elt in the forests of Beleriand with King Thingol: she was the mother of L
úthien, and the fore-mother of Elrond. Not long before the return of the N
oldor from Aman, when great armies out of Angband came south into Belerian
d, Melian (in the words of The Silmarillion) 'put forth her power and fenc
ed all that dominion [the forests of Neldoreth and Region] round about wit
h an unseen wall of shadow and bewilderment: the Girdle of Melian, that no
ne thereafter could pass against her will or the will of King Thingol, unl
ess one should come with a

power greater than that of Melian the Maia.' Thereafter the land was named D
oriath, 'the Land of the Fence'.

In the sixtieth year after the return of the Noldor, ending many years of p
eace, a great host of Orcs came down from Angband, but was utterly defeated
 and destroyed by the Noldor. This was called Dagor Aglareb, the Glorious B
attle; but the Elvish lords took warning from it, and set the Siege of Angb
and, which lasted for almost four hundred years.



It was said that Men (whom the Elves called Atani 'the Second', and Hildor 
'the Followers') arose far off in the east of Middle-earth towards the end 
of the Elder Days; but of their earliest history the Men who entered Beleri
and in the days of the Long Peace, when Angband was besieged and its gates 
shut, would never speak. The leader of these first Men to cross the Blue Mo
untains was named Bëor the Old; and to Finrod Felagund, King of Nargothrond
, who first encountered them Bëor declared: 'A darkness lies behind us; and
 we have turned our backs on it, and we do not desire to return thither eve
n in thought. Westwards our hearts have been turned, and we believe that th
ere we shall find Light.' Sador, the old servant of Húrin, spoke in the sam
e way to Túrin in his boyhood (p. 43). But it was said afterwards that when
 Morgoth learned of the arising of Men he left Angband for the last time an
d went into the East; and that the first Men to enter Beleriand 'had repent
ed and rebelled against the Dark

Power, and were cruelly hunted and oppressed by those that worshipped it, an
d its servants'.

These Men belonged to three Houses, known as the House of Bëor, the House
 of Hador, and the House of Haleth. Húrin's father Galdor the Tall was of
 the House of Hador, being indeed his son; but his mother was of the Hous
e of Haleth, while Morwen his wife was of the House of Bëor, and related 
to Beren.

The people of the Three Houses were the Edain (the Sindarin form of Atani),
 and they were called Elf-friends. Hador dwelt in Hithlum and was given the
 lordship of Dor-lómin by King Fingolfin; the people of Bëor settled in Dor
thonion; and the people of Haleth at this time dwelt in the Forest of Breth
il. After the ending of the Siege of Angband Men of a very different sort c
ame over the mountains; they were commonly referred to as Easterlings, and 
some of them played an important part in the story of Túrin.

The Siege of Angband ended with a terrible suddenness (though long prepare
d) on a night of midwinter, 395 years after it had begun. Morgoth released
 rivers of fire that ran down from Thangorodrim, and the great grassy plai
n of Ard-galen that lay to the north of the highland of Dorthonion was tra
nsformed into a parched and arid waste, known thereafter by a changed name
, Anfauglith, the Gasping Dust.

This catastrophic assault was called Dagor Bragollach, the Battle of Sudde
n Flame. Glaurung Father of Dragons

emerged from Angband now for the first time in his full might; vast armies
 of Orcs poured southwards; the Elvish lords of Dorthonion were slain, and
 a great part of the warriors of Bëor's people. King Fingolfin and his son
 Fingon were driven back with the warriors of Hithlum to the fortress of E
ithel Sirion in the east face of the Mountains of Shadow, and in its defen
ce Hador Goldenhead was killed. Then Galdor, Húrin's father, became the lo
rd of Dor-lómin; for the torrents of fire were stopped by the barrier of t
he Mountains of Shadow, and Hithlum and Dor-lómin remained unconquered.

It was in the year after the Bragollach that Fingolfin, in a fury of despai
r, rode to Angband and challenged Morgoth. Two years later Húrin and Huor w
ent to Gondolin. After four more years, in a renewed assault on Hithlum, Hú
rin's father Galdor was slain in the fortress of Eithel Sirion: Sador was t



here, as he told Túrin (p. 42), and saw Húrin (then a young man of twenty-o
ne) 'take up his lordship and his command'.

All these things were fresh in memory in Dor-lómin when Túrin was born, ni
ne years after the Battle of Sudden Flame.

NOTE ON PRONUNCIATION

The following note is intended to clarify a few main features in the pronunc
iation of names.

Consonants

C: always has the value of k, never of s; thus Celebros is 'Kelebros', not 'Sel
ebros'.

CH: always has the value of ch in Scots loch or German buck, never that of
 ch in English church; examples are Anach, Narn i chîn Húrin.

DH: is always used to represent the sound of a voiced ('soft') th in English,
 that is the th in then, not the th in thin. Examples are Glóredhel, Eledhwen
, Maedhros.

G: always has the sound of English g in get; thus Region is not pronounced lik
e English region, and the first syllable of Ginglith is as in English begin, n
ot as in gin.

Vowels

AI: has the sound of English eye; thus the second syllable of Edain is like E
nglish dine, not Dane.

AU: has the value of English ow in town; thus the first vowel of Sauron is li
ke English sour, not sore.

EI: as in Teiglin has the sound of English grey.

IE: should not be pronounced as in English piece, but with both the vowels i
 and e sounded, and run together; thus Ni-enor, not 'Neenor'.

AE: as in Aegnor, Nirnaeth, is a combination of the individual vowels, a-e
, but may be pronounced in the same way as AI.

EA and EO: are not run together, but constitute two syllables; these combina
tions are written ëa and ëo, as in Bëor, or at the beginning of names Eä, Eö
, as in Eärendil.

Ú: in names like Húrin, Túrin, should be pronounced oo; thus 'Toorin', not '
Tyoorin'.

IR, UR: before a consonant (as in Círdan, Gurthang) should not be pronounced 
as in English fir, fur, but as in English, eer, oor.

E: at the end of words is always pronounced as a distinct vowel, and in this
 position is written ë. It is always pronounced in the middle of words like 
Celebros, Menegroth.



CHÎN HÚRIN

The Tale of the Children of Húrin
CHAPTER I
« ^ »

THE CHILDHOOD OF TORIN

Hador Goldenhead was a lord of the Edain and well-beloved by the Eldar. He
 dwelt while his days lasted under the lordship of Fingolfin, who gave to 
him wide lands in that region of Hithlum which was called Dor-lómin. His d
aughter Glóredhel wedded Haldir son of Halmir, lord of the Men of Brethil;
 and at the same feast his son Galdor the Tall wedded Hareth, the daughter
 of Halmir.

Galdor and Hareth had two sons, Húrin and Huor. Húrin was by three years the
 elder, but he was shorter in stature than other men of his kin; in this he 
took after his mother's people, but in all else he was like Hador, his grand
father, strong in body and fiery of mood. But the fire in him burned steadil
y, and he had great endurance of will. Of all Men of the North he knew most 
of the counsels of the Noldor. Huor his brother was tall, the tallest of

all the Edain save his own son Tuor only, and a swift runner; but if the rac
e were long and hard Húrin would be the first home, for he ran as strongly a
t the end of the course as at the beginning. There was great love between th
e brothers, and they were seldom apart in their youth.

Húrin wedded Morwen, the daughter of Baragund son of Bregolas of the Hous
e of Bëor; and she was thus of close kin to Beren One-hand. Morwen was da
rk-haired and tall, and for the light of her glance and the beauty of her
 face men called her Eledhwen, the elven-fair; but she was somewhat stern
 of mood and proud. The sorrows of the House of Bëor saddened her heart; 
for she came as an exile to Dor-lómin from Dorthonion after the ruin of t
he Bragollach.

Túrin was the name of the eldest child of Húrin and Morwen, and he was bor
n in that year in which Beren came to Doriath and found Lúthien Tinúviel, 
Thingol's daughter. Morwen bore a daughter also to Húrin, and she was name
d Urwen; but she was called Lalaith, which is Laughter, by all that knew h
er in her short life.

Huor wedded Rian, the cousin of Morwen; she was the daughter of Belegund 
son of Bregolas. By hard fate was she born into such days, for she was ge
ntle of heart and loved neither hunting nor war. Her love was given to tr
ees and to the flowers of the wild, and she was a singer and a maker of s
ongs. Two months only had she been wedded to Huor when he went with his b
rother to the Nirnaeth Arnoediad, and she never saw him again.

But now the tale returns to Húrin and Huor in the days of their youth. It is
 said that for a while the sons of Galdor dwelt in Brethil as foster-sons of
 Haldir their uncle, after the custom of Northern men in those days. They of
ten went to battle with the Men of Brethil against the Orcs, who now harried
 the northern borders of their land; for Húrin, though only seventeen years 
of age, was strong, and Huor the younger was already as tall as most full-gr
own men of that people.



On a time Húrin and Huor went with a company of scouts, but they were ambus
hed by the Orcs and scattered, and the brothers were pursued to the ford of
 Brithiach. There they would have been taken or slain but for the power of 
Ulmo that was still strong in the waters of Sirion; and it is said that a m
ist arose from the river and hid them from their enemies, and they escaped 
over the Brithiach into Dimbar. There they wandered in great hardship among
 the hills beneath the sheer walls of the Crissaegrim, until they were bewi
ldered in the deceits of that land and knew not the way to go on or to retu
rn. There Thorondor espied them, and he sent two of his Eagles to their aid
; and the Eagles bore them up and brought them beyond the Encircling Mounta
ins to the secret vale of Tumladen and the hidden city of Gondolin, which n
o Man had yet seen.

There Turgon the King received them well, when he learned of their kin; f
or Hador was an Elf-friend, and Ulmo, moreover, had counselled Turgon to 
deal kindly with the sons of that House, from whom help should

come to him at need. Húrin and Huor dwelt as guests in the King's house for
 well nigh a year; and it is said that in this time Húrin, whose mind was s
wift and eager, gained much lore of the Elves, and learned also something o
f the counsels and purposes of the King. For Turgon took great liking for t
he sons of Galdor, and spoke much with them; and he wished indeed to keep t
hem in Gondolin out of love, and not only for his law that no stranger, be 
he Elf or Man, who found the way to the secret kingdom or looked upon the c
ity should ever depart again, until the King should open the leaguer, and t
he hidden people should come forth.

But Húrin and Huor desired to return to their own people and share in the wa
rs and griefs that now beset them. And Húrin said to Turgon: 'Lord, we are b
ut mortal Men, and unlike the Eldar. They may endure for long years awaiting
 battle with their enemies in some far distant day; but for us the time is s
hort, and our hope and strength soon wither. Moreover we did not find the ro
ad to Gondolin, and indeed we do not know surely where this city stands; for
 we were brought in fear and wonder by the high ways of the air, and in merc
y our eyes were veiled.' Then Turgon granted his prayer, and he said: 'By th
e way that you came you have leave to return, if Thorondor is willing. I gri
eve at this parting; yet in a little while, as the Eldar account it, we may 
meet again.'

But Maeglin, the King's sister-son, who was mighty in Gondolin, grieved not 
at all at their going, though he

begrudged them the favour of the King, for he had no love for any of the kin
dred of Men; and he said to Húrin: 'The King's grace is greater than you kno
w, and some might wonder wherefore the strict law is abated for two knave-ch
ildren of Men. It would be safer if they had no choice but to abide here as 
our servants to their life's end.'

'The King's grace is great indeed,' answered Húrin, 'but if our word is not 
enough, then we will swear oaths to you.' And the brothers swore never to re
veal the counsels of Turgon, and to keep secret all that they had seen in hi
s realm. Then they took their leave, and the Eagles coming bore them away by
 night, and set them down in Dor-lómin before the dawn. Their kinsfolk rejoi
ced to see them, for messengers from Brethil had reported that they were los
t; but they would not tell even to their father where they had been, save th



at they were rescued in the wilderness by the Eagles that brought them home.
 But Galdor said: 'Did you then dwell a year in the wild? Or did the Eagles 
house you in their eyries? But you found food and fine raiment, and return a
s young princes, not as waifs of the wood.' 'Be content, father,' said Húrin
, 'that we have returned; for only under an oath of silence was this permitt
ed. That oath is still on us.' Then Galdor questioned them no more, but he a
nd many others guessed at the truth. For both the oath of silence and the Ea
gles pointed to Turgon, men thought. So the days passed, and the shadow of t
he fear of Morgoth lengthened. But in the four hundred and sixty-ninth year 
after the return of the Noldor to Middle-earth

there was a stirring of hope among Elves and Men; for the rumour ran amon
g them of the deeds of Beren and Lúthien, and the putting to shame of Mor
goth even upon his throne in Angband, and some said that Beren and Lúthie
n yet lived, or had returned from the Dead. In that year also the great c
ounsels of Maedhros were almost complete, and with the reviving strength 
of the Eldar and the Edain the advance of Morgoth was stayed, and the Orc
s were driven back from Beleriand. Then some began to speak of victories 
to come, and of redressing the Battle of the Bragollach, when Maedhros sh
ould lead forth the united hosts, and drive Morgoth underground, and seal
 the Doors of Angband.

But the wiser were uneasy still, fearing that Maedhros revealed his growing
 strength too soon, and that Morgoth would be given time enough to take cou
nsel against him. 'Ever will some new evil be hatched in Angband beyond the
 guess of Elves and Men,' they said. And in the autumn of that year, to poi
nt their words, there came an ill wind from the North under leaden skies. T
he Evil Breath it was called, for it was pestilent; and many sickened and d
ied in the fall of the year in the northern lands that bordered on the Anfa
uglith, and they were for the most part the children or the rising youth in
 the houses of Men.

In that year Túrin son of Húrin was yet only five years old, and Urwen his sis
ter was three in the beginning of spring. Her hair was like the yellow lilies 
in the grass as she ran in the fields, and her laughter was like the sound of 
the

merry stream that came singing out of the hills past the walls of her father'
s house. Nen Lalaith it was named, and after it all the people of the househo
ld called the child Lalaith, and their hearts were glad while she was among t
hem.

But Túrin was loved less than she. He was dark-haired as his mother, and pro
mised to be like her in mood also; for he was not merry, and spoke little, t
hough he learned to speak early and ever seemed older than his years. Túrin 
was slow to forget injustice or mockery; but the fire of his father was also
 in him, and he could be sudden and fierce. Yet he was quick to pity, and th
e hurts or sadness of living things might move him to tears; and he was like
 his father in this also, for Morwen was stern with others as with herself. 
He loved his mother, for her speech to him was forthright and plain; but his
 father he saw little, for Húrin was often long away from home with the host
 of Fingon that guarded Hithlum's eastern borders, and when he returned his 
quick speech, full of strange words and jests and half-meanings, bewildered 
Túrin and made him uneasy. At that time all the warmth of his heart was for 
Lalaith his sister; but he played with her seldom, and liked better to guard
 her unseen and to watch her going upon grass or under tree, as she sang suc



h songs as the children of the Edain made long ago when the tongue of the El
ves was still fresh upon their lips.

'Fair as an Elf-child is Lalaith,' said Húrin to Morwen; 'but briefer, alas! 
And so fairer, maybe, or dearer.' And Túrin hearing these words pondered them
, but could not

understand them. For he had seen no Elf-children. None of the Eldar at that
 time dwelt in his father's lands, and once only had he seen them, when Kin
g Fingon and many of his lords had ridden through Dor-lómin and passed over
 the bridge of Nen Lalaith, glittering in silver and white.

But before the year was out the truth of his father's words was shown; for 
the Evil Breath came to Dor-lómin, and Túrin took sick, and lay long in a f
ever and dark dream. And when he was healed, for such was his fate and the 
strength of life that was in him, he asked for Lalaith. But his nurse answe
red: 'Speak no more of Lalaith, son of Húrin; but of your sister Urwen you 
must ask tidings of your mother.'

And when Morwen came to him, Túrin said to her: 'I am no longer sick, and
 I wish to see Urwen; but why must I not say Lalaith any more?'

'Because Urwen is dead, and laughter is stilled in this house,' she answered
. 'But you live, son of Morwen; and so does the Enemy who has done this to u
s.'

She did not seek to comfort him any more than herself; for she met her grie
f in silence and coldness of heart. But Húrin mourned openly, and he took u
p his harp and would make a song of lamentation; but he could not, and he b
roke his harp, and going out he lifted up his hand towards the North, cryin
g: 'Marrer of Middle-earth, would that I might see you face to face, and ma
r you as my lord Fingolfin did!'

But Túrin wept bitterly at night alone, though to Morwen he never again spo
ke the name of his sister. To

one friend only he turned at that time, and to him he spoke of his sorrow a
nd the emptiness of the house. This friend was named Sador, a house-man in 
the service of Húrin; he was lame, and of small account. He had been a wood
man, and by ill-luck or the mishandling of his axe he had hewn his right fo
ot, and the footless leg had shrunken; and Túrin called him Labadal, which 
is 'Hopafoot', though the name did not displease Sador, for it was given in
 pity and not in scorn. Sador worked in the outbuildings, to make or mend t
hings of little worth that were needed in the house, for he had some skill 
in the working of wood; and Túrin would fetch him what he lacked, to spare 
his leg, and sometimes he would carry off secretly some tool or piece of ti
mber that he found unwatched, if he thought his friend might use it. Then S
ador smiled, but bade him return the gifts to their places; 'Give with a fr
ee hand, but give only your own,' he said. He rewarded as he could the kind
ness of the child, and carved for him the figures of men and beasts; but Tú
rin delighted most in Sador's tales, for he had been a young man in the day
s of the Bragollach, and loved now to dwell upon the short days of his full
 manhood before his maiming.

'That was a great battle, they say, son of Húrin. I was called from my tasks 
in the wood in the need of that year; but I was not in the Bragollach, or I m



ight have got my hurt with more honour. For we came too late, save to bear ba
ck the bier of the old lord, Hador, who fell in the guard of King Fingolfin. 
I went for a soldier after that, and I was

in Eithel Sirion, the great fort of the Elf-kings, for many years; or so it 
seems now, and the dull years since have little to mark them. In Eithel Siri
on I was when the Black King assailed it, and Galdor your father's father wa
s the captain there in the King's stead. He was slain in that assault; and I
 saw your father take up his lordship and his command, though but new come t
o manhood. There was a fire in him that made the sword hot in his hand, they
 said. Behind him we drove the Orcs into the sand; and they have not dared t
o come within sight of the walls since that day. But alas! my love of battle
 was sated, for I had seen spilled blood and wounds enough; and I got leave 
to come back to the woods that I yearned for. And there I got my hurt; for a
 man that flies from his fear may find that he has only taken a short cut to
 meet it.'

In this way Sador would speak to Túrin as he grew older; and Túrin began to
 ask many questions that Sador found hard to answer, thinking that others n
earer akin should have had the teaching. And one day Túrin said to him: 'Wa
s Lalaith indeed like an Elf-child, as my father said? And what did he mean
, when he said that she was briefer?'

'Very like,' said Sador; 'for in their first youth the children of Men and El
ves seem close akin. But the children of Men grow more swiftly, and their you
th passes soon; such is our fate.'

Then Túrin asked him: 'What is fate?'

'As to the fate of Men,' said Sador, 'you must ask those that are wiser than 
Labadal. But as all can see, we weary soon

and die; and by mischance many meet death even sooner. But the Elves do no
t weary, and they do not die save by great hurt. From wounds and griefs th
at would slay Men they may be healed; and even when their bodies are marre
d they return again, some say. It is not so with us.'

'Then Lalaith will not come back?' said Túrin. 'Where has she gone?'

'She will not come back,' said Sador. 'But where she has gone no man knows; 
or I do not.'

'Has it always been so? Or do we suffer some curse of the wicked King, perh
aps, like the Evil Breath?'

'I do not know. A darkness lies behind us, and out of it few tales have com
e. The fathers of our fathers may have had things to tell, but they did not
 tell them. Even their names are forgotten. The Mountains stand between us 
and the life that they came from, flying from no man now knows what.'

'Were they afraid?' said Túrin.

'It may be,' said Sador. 'It may be that we fled from the fear of the Dark, onl
y to find it here before us, and nowhere else to fly to but the Sea.'

'We are not afraid any longer,' said Túrin, 'not all of us. My father is not afra



id, and I will not be; or at least, as my mother, I will be afraid and not show i
t.'

It seemed then to Sador that Túrin's eyes were not the eyes of a child, and 
he thought: 'Grief is a hone to a hard mind.' But aloud he said: 'Son of Húr
in and Morwen, how it will be with your heart Labadal cannot guess; but seld
om and to few will you show what is in it.'

Then Túrin said: 'Perhaps it is better not to tell what you wish, if you canno
t have it. But I wish, Labadal, that I were one of the Eldar. Then Lalaith mig
ht come back, and I should still be here, even if she were long away. I shall 
go as a soldier with an Elf-king as soon as I am able, as you did, Labadal.'

'You may learn much of them,' said Sador, and he sighed. 'They are a fair f
olk and wonderful, and they have a power over the hearts of Men. And yet I 
think sometimes that it might have been better if we had never met them, bu
t had walked in lowlier ways. For already they are ancient in knowledge; an
d they are proud and enduring. In their light we are dimmed, or we burn wit
h too quick a flame, and the weight of our doom lies the heavier on us.'

'But my father loves them,' said Túrin, 'and he is not happy without them. 
He says that we have learned nearly all that we know from them, and have be
en made a nobler people; and he says that the Men that have lately come ove
r the Mountains are hardly better than Orcs.'

'That is true,' answered Sador; 'true at least of some of us. But the up-climbin
g is painful, and from high places it is easy to fall low.'

At this time Túrin was almost eight years old, in the month of Gwaeron in 
the reckoning of the Edain, in the year that cannot be forgotten. Already 
there were rumours among his elders of a great mustering and gathering of 
arms, of which Túrin heard nothing; though he marked

that his father often looked steadfastly at him, as a man might look at somet
hing dear that he must part from.

Now Húrin, knowing her courage and her guarded tongue, often spoke with Mor
wen of the designs of the Elven-kings, and of what might befall, if they we
nt well or ill. His heart was high with hope, and he had little fear for th
e outcome of the battle; for it did not seem to him that any strength in Mi
ddle-earth could overthrow the might and splendour of the Eldar. 'They have
 seen the Light in the West,' he said, 'and in the end Darkness must flee f
rom their faces.' Morwen did not gainsay him; for in Húrin's company the ho
peful ever seemed the more likely. But there was knowledge of Elven-lore in
 her kindred also, and to herself she said: 'And yet did they not leave the
 Light, and are they not now shut out from it? It may be that the Lords of 
the West have put them out of their thought; and how then can even the Elde
r Children overcome one of the Powers?'

No shadow of such doubt seemed to lie on Húrin Thalion; yet one morning in
 the spring of that year he awoke heavy as after unquiet sleep, and a clou
d lay on his brightness that day; and in the evening he said suddenly: 'Wh
en I am summoned, Morwen Eledhwen, I shall leave in your keeping the heir 
of the House of Hador. The lives of Men are short, and in them there are m
any ill chances, even in time of peace.'



'That has ever been so,' she answered. 'But what lies under your words?'

'Prudence, not doubt,' said Húrin; yet he looked troubled. 'But one who looks
 forward must see this: that things will not remain as they were. This will b
e a great throw, and one side must fall lower than it now stands. If it be th
e Elven-kings that fall, then it must go evilly with the Edain; and we dwell 
nearest to the Enemy. This land might pass into his dominion. But if things d
o go ill, I will not say to you: Do not be afraid! For you fear what should b
e feared, and that only; and fear does not dismay you. But I say: Do not wait
! I shall return to you as I may, but do not wait! Go south as swiftly as you
 can - if I live I shall follow, and I shall find you, though I have to searc
h through all Beleriand.'

'Beleriand is wide, and houseless for exiles,' said Morwen. 'Whither should 
I flee, with few or with many?'

Then Húrin thought for a while in silence. 'There is my mother's kin in Brethil
,' he said. 'That is some thirty leagues, as the eagle flies.'

'If such an evil time should indeed come, what help would there be in Men?' 
said Morwen. 'The House of Bëor has fallen. If the great House of Hador fall
s, in what holes shall the little Folk of Haleth creep?'

'In such as they can find,' said Húrin. 'But do not doubt their valour, thoug
h they are few and unlearned. Where else is hope?'

'You do not speak of Gondolin,' said Morwen.

'No, for that name has never passed my lips,' said Húrin. 'Yet the word is tr
ue that you have heard: I have

been there. But I tell you now truly, as I have told no other, and will not: I 
do not know where it stands.'

'But you guess, and guess near, I think,' said Morwen.

'It may be so,' said Húrin. 'But unless Turgon himself released me from my o
ath, I could not tell that guess, even to you; and therefore your search wou
ld be vain. But were I to speak, to my shame, you would at best but come at 
a shut gate; for unless Turgon comes out to war (and of that no word has bee
n heard, and it is not hoped) no one will come in.'

'Then if your kin are not hopeful, and your friends deny you,' said Morwen,
 'I must take counsel for myself; and to me now comes the thought of Doriat
h.'

'Ever your aim is high,' said Húrin.

'Over-high, you would say?' said Morwen. 'But last of all defences will the
 Girdle of Melian be broken, I think; and the House of Bëor will not be des
pised in Doriath. Am I not now kin of the king? For Beren son of Barahir wa
s grandson of Bregor, as was my father also.'

'My heart does not lean to Thingol,' said Húrin. 'No help will come from h
im to King Fingon; and I know not what shadow falls on my spirit when Dori
ath is named.'



'At the name of Brethil my heart also is darkened,' said Morwen.

Then suddenly Húrin laughed, and he said: 'Here we sit debating things beyo
nd our reach, and shadows that come out of dream. Things will not go so ill
; but if they do, then to your courage and counsel all is committed. Do

then what your heart bids you; but do it swiftly. And if we gain our ends, 
then the Elven-kings are resolved to restore all the fiefs of Bëor's house 
to his heir; and that is you, Morwen daughter of Baragund. Wide lordships w
e should then wield, and a high inheritance come to our son. Without the ma
lice in the North he should come to great wealth, and be a king among Men.'

'Húrin Thalion,' said Morwen, 'this I judge truer to say: that you look high, bu
t I fear to fall low.'

'That at the worst you need not fear,' said Húrin.

That night Túrin half-woke, and it seemed to him that his father and mother 
stood beside his bed, and looked down on him in the light of the candles tha
t they held; but he could not see their faces.

On the morning of Túrin's birthday Húrin gave his son a gift, an Elf-wrought 
knife, and the hilt and the sheath were silver and black; and he said: 'Heir 
of the House bf Hador, here is a gift for the day. But have a care! It is a b
itter blade, and steel serves only those that can wield it. It will cut your 
hand as willingly as aught else.' And setting Túrin on a table he kissed his 
son, and said: 'You overtop me already, son of Morwen; soon you will be as hi
gh on your own feet. In that day many may fear your blade.'

Then Túrin ran from the room and went away alone, and in his heart was a wa
rmth like the warmth of the sun upon the cold earth that sets growth astir.
 He repeated to

himself his father's words, Heir of the House of Hador; but other words came 
also to his mind: Give with a free hand, but give of your own. And he went to
 Sador and cried: 'Labadal, it is my birthday, the birthday of the heir of th
e House of Hador! And I have brought you a gift to mark the day. Here is a kn
ife, just such as you need; it will cut anything that you wish, as fine as a 
hair.'

Then Sador was troubled, for he knew well that Túrin had himself received the
 knife that day; but men held it a grievous thing to refuse a free-given gift
 from any hand. He spoke then to him gravely: 'You come of a generous kin, Tú
rin son of Húrin. I have done nothing to equal your gift, and I cannot hope t
o do better in the days that are left to me; but what I can do, I will.' And 
when Sador drew the knife from the sheath he said: 'This is a gift indeed: a 
blade of elven steel. Long have I missed the feel of it.'

Húrin soon marked that Túrin did not wear the knife, and he asked him whet
her his warning had made him fear it. Then Túrin answered: 'No; but I gave
 the knife to Sador the woodwright.'

'Do you then scorn your father's gift?' said Morwen; and again Túrin answere
d: 'No; but I love Sador, and I am sorry for him.'



Then Húrin said: 'All three gifts were your own to give, Túrin: love, pity, and
 the knife the least.'

'Yet I doubt if Sador deserves them,' said Morwen. 'He is self-maimed by his
 own want of skill, and he is slow with his tasks, for he spends much time o
n trifles unbidden.'

'Give him pity nonetheless,' said Húrin. 'An honest hand and a true heart m
ay hew amiss; and the harm may be harder to bear than the work of a foe.'

'But you must wait now for another blade,' said Morwen. 'Thus the gift shall 
be a true gift and at your own cost.'

Nonetheless Túrin marked that Sador was treated more kindly thereafter, and w
as set now to the making of a great chair for the lord to sit on in his hall.

There came a bright morning in the month of Lothron when Túrin was roused 
by sudden trumpets; and running to the doors he saw in the court a great p
ress of men on foot and on horse, and all fully armed as for war. There al
so stood Húrin, and he spoke to the men and gave commands; and Túrin learn
ed that they were setting out that day for Barad Eithel. These were Húrin'
s guards and household men; but all the men of his land that could be spar
ed were summoned. Some had gone already with Huor his father's brother; an
d many others would join the Lord of Dor-lómin on the road, and go behind 
his banner to the great muster of the King.

Then Morwen bade farewell to Húrin without tears; and she said: 'I will gua
rd what you leave in my keeping, both what is and what shall be.'

And Húrin answered her: 'Farewell, Lady of Dor-lómin; we ride now with gre
ater hope than ever we have known before. Let us think that at this midwin
ter the feast

shall be merrier than in all our years yet, with a fearless spring to follow 
after!' Then he lifted Túrin to his shoulder, and cried to his men: 'Let the 
heir of the House of Hador see the light of your swords!' And the sun glitter
ed on fifty blades as they leaped forth, and the court rang with the battle-c
ry of the Edain of the North: Lacho calad! Drego morn! Flame Light! Flee Night!

Then at last Húrin sprang into his saddle, and his golden banner was unfur
led, and the trumpets sang again in the morning; and thus Húrin Thalion ro
de away to the Nirnaeth Arnoediad.

But Morwen and Túrin stood still by the doors, until far away they heard the
 faint call of a single horn on the wind: Húrin had passed over the shoulder
 of the hill, beyond which he could see his house no more.
CHAPTER II
« ^ »

THE BATTLE OF UNNUMBERED TEARS

Many songs are yet sung and many tales are yet told by the Elves of the Nir
naeth Arnoediad, the Battle of Unnumbered Tears, in which Fingon fell and t
he flower of the Eldar withered. If all were now retold a man's life would 
not suffice for the hearing. Here then shall be recounted only those deeds 



which bear upon the fate of the House of Hador and the children of Húrin th
e Steadfast.

Having gathered at length all the strength that he could Maedhros appointed
 a day, the morning of Midsummer. On that day the trumpets of the Eldar gre
eted the rising of the Sun, and in the east was raised the standard of the 
sons of Fëanor; and in the west the standard of Fingon, King of the Noldor.

Then Fingon looked out from the walls of Eithel Sirion, and his host was ar
rayed in the valleys and woods upon the

east of Ered Wethrin, well hid from the eyes of the Enemy; but he knew tha
t it was very great. For there all the Noldor of Hithlum were assembled, a
nd to them were gathered many Elves of the Falas and of Nargothrond; and h
e had great strength of Men. Upon the right were stationed the host of Dor
-lómin and all the valour of Húrin and Huor his brother, and to them had c
ome Haldir of Brethil, their kinsman, with many men of the woods.

Then Fingon looked east and his elven-sight saw far off a dust and the gli
nt of steel like stars in a mist, and he knew that Maedhros had set forth;
 and he rejoiced. Then he looked towards Thangorodrim, and there was a dar
k cloud about it and a black smoke went up; and he knew that the wrath of 
Morgoth was kindled and that their challenge would be accepted, and a shad
ow of doubt fell upon his heart. But at that moment a cry went up, passing
 on the wind from the south from vale to vale, and Elves and Men lifted up
 their voices in wonder and joy. For unsummoned and unlooked-for Turgon ha
d opened the leaguer of Gondolin, and was come with an army, ten thousand 
strong, with bright mail and long swords and spears like a forest. Then wh
en Fingon heard afar the great trumpet of Turgon, the shadow passed and hi
s heart was uplifted, and he shouted aloud: 'Utúlie'n aurë! Aiya Eldalië a
r Atanatarni, utúlie'n aurë! The day has come! Behold, people of the Eldar
 and Fathers of Men, the day has come!' And all those who heard his great 
voice echo in the hills answered crying: 'Auta i lómë! The night is passing!'

It was not long before the great battle was joined. For Morgoth knew much 
of what was done and designed by his foes and had laid his plans against t
he hour of their assault. Already a great force out of Angband was drawing
 near to Hithlum, while another and greater went to meet Maedhros to preve
nt the union of the powers of the kings. And those that came against Fingo
n were clad all in dun raiment and showed no naked steel, and thus were al
ready far over the sands of Anfauglith before their approach became known.

Then the hearts of the Noldor grew hot, and their captains wished to assail th
eir foes on the plain; but Fingon spoke against this.

'Beware of the guile of Morgoth, lords!' he said. 'Ever his strength is mor
e than it seems, and his purpose other than he reveals. Do not reveal your 
own strength, but let the enemy spend his first in assault on the hills.' F
or it was the design of the kings that Maedhros should march openly over th
e Anfauglith with all his strength, of Elves and of Men and of Dwarves; and
 when he had drawn forth, as he hoped, the main armies of Morgoth in answer
, then Fingon should come on from the West, and so the might of Morgoth sho
uld be taken as between hammer and anvil and be broken to pieces; and the s
ignal for this was to be the firing of a great beacon in Dorthonion.

But the Captain of Morgoth in the west had been commanded to draw out Fin



gon from his hills by whatever means he could. He marched on, therefore, 
until the front

of his battle was drawn up before the stream of Sirion, from the walls of the
 Barad Eithel to the Fen of Serech; and the outposts of Fingon could see the 
eyes of their enemies. But there was no answer to his challenge, and the taun
ts of his Orcs faltered as they looked upon the silent walls and the hidden t
hreat of the hills.

Then the Captain of Morgoth sent out riders with tokens of parley, and the
y rode up before the very walls of the outworks of the Barad Eithel. With 
them they brought Gelmir son of Guilin, a lord of Nargothrond, whom they h
ad captured in the Bragollach, and had blinded; and their heralds showed h
im forth crying: 'We have many more such at home, but you must make haste 
if you would find them. For we shall deal with them all when we return, ev
en so.' And they hewed off Gelmir's arms and legs, and left him.

By ill chance at that point in the outposts stood Gwindor son of Guilin wit
h many folk of Nargothrond; and indeed he had marched to war with such stre
ngth as he could gather because of his grief for the taking of his brother.
 Now his wrath was like a flame, and he leapt forth upon horse-back, and ma
ny riders with him, and they pursued the heralds of Angband and slew them; 
and all the folk of Nargothrond followed after, and they drove on deep into
 the ranks of Angband. And seeing this the host of the Noldor was set on fi
re, and Fingon put on his white helm, and sounded his trumpets, and all his
 host leapt forth from the hills in sudden onslaught.

The light of the drawing of the swords of the Noldor was like a fire in a f
ield of reeds; and so fell and swift was their onset that almost the design
s of Morgoth went astray. Before the decoying army that he had sent west co
uld be strengthened it was swept away and destroyed, and the banners of Fin
gon passed over the Anfauglith and were raised before the walls of Angband.

Ever in the forefront of that battle went Gwindor and the folk of Nargothr
ond, and even now they could not be restrained; and they burst through the
 outer gates and slew the guards within the very courts of Angband; and Mo
rgoth trembled upon his deep throne, hearing them beat upon his doors. But
 Gwindor was trapped there and taken alive and his folk slain ; for Fingon
 could not come to his aid. By many secret doors in Thangorodrim Morgoth l
et forth his main strength that he had held in waiting, and Fingon was bea
ten back with great loss from the walls of Angband.

Then in the plain of the Anfauglith, on the fourth day of the war, there bega
n the Nirnaeth Arnoediad, all the sorrow of which no tale can contain. Of all
 that befell in the eastward battle: of the routing of Glaurung the Dragon by
 the Dwarves of Belegost; of the treachery of the Easterlings and the overthr
ow of the host of Maedhros and the flight of the sons of Fëanor, no more is h
ere said. In the west the host of Fingon retreated over the sands, and there 
fell Haldir son of Halmir and most of the Men of Brethil. But on the fifth da
y as night fell, and they were

still far from Ered Wethrin, the armies of Angband surrounded the army of F
ingon, and they fought until day, pressed ever closer. In the morning came 
hope, for the horns of Turgon were heard, as he marched up with the main ho
st of Gondolin; for Turgon had been stationed southward guarding the passes
 of Sirion, and he had restrained most of his folk from the rash onslaught.



 Now he hastened to the aid of his brother; and the Noldor of Gondolin were
 strong and their rinks shone like a river of steel in the sun, for the swo
rd and harness of the least of the warriors of Turgon was worth more than t
he ransom of any king among Men.

Now the phalanx of the guard of the King broke through the ranks of the Or
cs, and Turgon hewed his way to the side of his brother. And it is said th
at the meeting of Turgon with Húrin who stood beside Fingon was glad in th
e midst of the battle. For a while then the hosts of Angband were driven b
ack, and Fingon again began his retreat. But having routed Maedhros in the
 east Morgoth had now great forces to spare, and before Fingon and Turgon 
could come to the shelter of the hills they were assailed by a tide of foe
s thrice greater than all the force that was left to them. Gothmog, high-c
aptain of Angband, was come; and he drove a dark wedge between the Elven-h
osts, surrounding King Fingon, and thrusting Turgon and Húrin aside toward
s the Fen of Serech. Then he turned upon Fingon. That was a grim meeting. 
At last Fingon stood alone with his guard dead about him, and he

fought with Gothmog, until a Balrog came behind him and cast a thong of ste
el round him. Then Gothmog hewed him with his black axe, and a white flame 
sprang up from the helm of Fingon as it was cloven. Thus fell the King of t
he Noldor; and they beat him into the dust with their maces, and his banner
, blue and silver, they trod into the mire of his blood.

The field was lost; but still Húrin and Huor and the remnant of the House of
 Hador stood firm with Turgon of Gondolin; and the hosts of Morgoth could no
t yet win the passes of Sirion. Then Húrin spoke to Turgon, saying: 'Go now,
 lord, while time is! For you are the last of the House of Fingolfin, and in
 you lives the last hope of the Eldar. While Gondolin stands Morgoth shall s
till know fear in his heart.'

'Not long now can Gondolin remain hidden, and being discovered it must fall
,' said Turgon.

'Yet if it stands only a little while,' said Huor, 'then out of your house sh
all come the hope of Elves and Men. This I say to you, lord, with the eyes of
 death: though we part here for ever, and I shall not look on your white wall
s again, from you and from me a new star shall arise. Farewell!'

Maeglin, Turgon's sister-son, who stood by, heard these words and did not f
orget them.

Then Turgon took the counsel of Húrin and Huor, and he gave orders that his 
host should begin a retreat into the passes of Sirion; and his captains Ecth
elion and Glorfindel guarded the flanks to right and left so that none of the

enemy should pass them by, for the only road in that region was narrow and
 ran near the west bank of the growing stream of Sirion. But the Men of Do
r-lómin held the rearguard, as Húrin and Huor desired; for they did not wi
sh in their hearts to escape from the Northlands; and if they could not wi
n back to their homes, there they would stand to the end. So it was that T
urgon fought his way southward, until coming behind the guard of Húrin and
 Huor, he passed down Sirion and escaped; and he vanished into the mountai
ns and was hidden from the eyes of Morgoth. But the brothers drew the remn
ant of the mighty men of the House of Hador about them, and foot by foot t
hey withdrew, until they came behind the Fen of Serech, and had the stream



 of Rivil before them. There they stood and gave way no more.

Then all the hosts of Angband swarmed against them, and they bridged the s
tream with their dead, and encircled the remnant of Hithlum as a gathering
 tide about a rock. There, as the Sun westered and the shadows of the Ered
 Wethrin grew dark, Huor fell pierced with a venomed arrow in the eye, and
 all the valiant men of Hador were slain about him in a heap; and the Orcs
 hewed their heads and piled them as a mound of gold in the sunset.

Last of all Húrin stood alone. Then he cast aside his shield, and seized the
 axe of an orc-captain and wielded it two-handed; and it is sung that the ax
e smoked in the black blood of the troll-guard of Gothmog until it withered,
 and each time that he slew Húrin cried aloud: 'Aure entuluva!

Day shall come again!' Seventy times he uttered that cry; but they took h
im at last alive, by the command of Morgoth, who thought thus to do him m
ore evil than by death. Therefore the Orcs grappled Húrin with their hand
s, which clung to him still, though he hewed off their arms; and ever the
ir numbers were renewed, till he fell buried beneath them. Then Gothmog b
ound him and dragged him to Angband with mockery.

Thus ended the Nirnaeth Arnoediad, as the Sun went down beyond the Sea. Ni
ght fell in Hithlum, and there came a great storm of wind out of the West.

Great was the triumph of Morgoth, though all the purposes of his malice we
re not yet accomplished. One thought troubled him deeply and marred his vi
ctory with unquiet: Turgon had escaped his net, of all his foes the one wh
om he had most desired to take or destroy. For Turgon of the great House o
f Fingolfin was now by right King of all the Noldor; and Morgoth feared an
d hated the House of Fingolfin, because they had scorned him in Valinor an
d had the friendship of Ulmo his foe; and because of the wounds that Fingo
lfin gave him in battle. And most of all Morgoth feared Turgon, for of old
 in Valinor his eye had lighted on him, and whenever he drew near a dark s
hadow had fallen on his spirit, foreboding that in some time that yet lay 
hidden in doom, from Turgon ruin should come to him.
CHAPTER III
« ^ »

THE WORDS OF HÚRIN AND MORGOTH

Now by the command of Morgoth the Orcs with great labour gathered all the b
odies of their enemies, and all their harness and weapons, and piled them i
n a mound in the midst of the plain of Anfauglith, and it was like a great 
hill that could be seen from afar, and the Eldar named it Haudh-en-Nirnaeth
. But grass came there and grew again long and green upon that hill alone i
n all the desert; and no servant of Morgoth thereafter trod upon the earth 
beneath which the swords of the Eldar and the Edain crumbled into rust. The
 realm of Fingon was no more, and the Sons of Fëanor wandered as leaves bef
ore the wind. To Hithlum none of the Men of Hador's House returned, nor any
 tidings of the battle and the fate of their lords. But Morgoth sent thithe
r Men who were under his dominion, swarthy Easterlings; and he shut them in
 that

land and forbade them to leave it. This was all that he gave them of the ri
ch rewards that he had promised them for their treachery to Maedhros: to pl



under and harass the old and the children and womenfolk of Hador's people. 
The remnant of the Eldar of Hithlum, all those who did not escape into the 
wilds and the mountains, he took to the mines of Angband and they became hi
s thralls. But the Orcs went freely through all the North and pressed ever 
southward into Beleriand. There Doriath yet remained, and Nargothrond; but 
Morgoth gave little heed to them, either because he knew little of them, or
 because their hour was not yet come in the designs of his malice. But his 
thought ever returned to Turgon.

Therefore Húrin was brought before Morgoth, for Morgoth knew by his arts a
nd his spies that Húrin had the friendship of the King; and he sought to d
aunt him with his eyes. But Húrin could not yet be daunted, and he defied 
Morgoth. Therefore Morgoth had him chained and set in slow torment; but af
ter a while he came to him, and offered him his choice to go free whither 
he would, or to receive power and rank as the greatest of Morgoth's captai
ns, if he would but reveal where Turgon had his stronghold, and aught else
 that he knew of the King's counsels. But Húrin the Steadfast mocked him, 
saying: 'Blind you are, Morgoth Bauglir, and blind shall ever be, seeing o
nly the dark. You know not what rules the hearts of Men, and if you knew y
ou could not give it. But a fool is he who accepts what Morgoth offers. Yo
u will take first

the price and then withhold the promise; and I should get only death, if I to
ld you what you ask.'

Then Morgoth laughed, and he said: 'Death you may yet crave of me as a boo
n.' Then he took Húrin to the Haudh-en-Nirnaeth, and it was then new-built
 and the reek of death was upon it; and Morgoth set Húrin upon its top and
 bade him look west towards Hithlum, and think of his wife and his son and
 other kin. 'For they dwell now in my realm,' said Morgoth, 'and they are 
at my mercy.'

'You have none,' answered Húrin. 'But you will not come at Turgon through t
hem; for they do not know his secrets.'

Then wrath mastered Morgoth, and he said: 'Yet I may come at you, and all 
your accursed house; and you shall be broken on my will, though you all we
re made of steel.' And he took up a long sword that lay there and broke it
 before the eyes of Húrin, and a splinter wounded his face; but Húrin did 
not blench. Then Morgoth stretching out his long arm towards Dor-lómin cur
sed Húrin and Morwen and their offspring, saying: 'Behold! The shadow of m
y thought shall lie upon them wherever they go, and my hate shall pursue t
hem to the ends of the world.'

But Húrin said: 'You speak in vain. For you cannot see them, nor govern them 
from afar: ndt while you keep this shape, and desire still to be a King visib
le on earth.'

Then Morgoth turned upon Húrin, and he said: 'Fool, little among Men, and
 they are the least of all that speak! Have you seen the Valar, or measur
ed the power of Manwë and Varda? Do you know the reach of their thought? 
Or

do you think, perhaps, that their thought is upon you, and that they may shie
ld you from afar?'



'I know not,' said Húrin. 'Yet so it might be, if they willed. For the Elder K
ing shall not be dethroned while Arda endures.'

'You say it,' said Morgoth. 'I am the Elder King: Melkor, first and mightie
st of all the Valar, who was before the world, and made it. The shadow of m
y purpose lies upon Arda, and all that is in it bends slowly and surely to 
my will. But upon all whom you love my thought shall weigh as a cloud of Do
om, and it shall bring them down into darkness and despair. Wherever they g
o, evil shall arise. Whenever they speak, their words shall bring ill couns
el. Whatsoever they do shall turn against them. They shall die without hope
, cursing both life and death.'

But Húrin answered: 'Do you forget to whom you speak? Such things you spo
ke long ago to our fathers; but we escaped from your shadow. And now we h
ave knowledge of you, for we have looked on the faces that have seen the 
Light, and heard the voices that have spoken with Manwë. Before Arda you 
were, but others also; and you did not make it. Neither are you the most 
mighty; for you have spent your strength upon yourself and wasted it in y
our own emptiness. No more are you now than an escaped thrall of the Vala
r, and their chain still awaits you.'

'You have learned the lessons of your masters by rote,' said Morgoth. 'But su
ch childish lore will not help you, now they are all fled away.'

'This last then I will say to you, thrall Morgoth,' said Húrin, 'and it comes
 not from the lore of the Eldar, but is put into my heart in this hour. You; 
are not the Lord of Men, and shall not be, though all Aida and Menel fall in 
your dominion. Beyond the Circles of the World you shall not pursue those who
 refuse you.'

'Beyond the Circles of the World I will not pursue them,' said Morgoth. 'For
 beyond the Circles of the World there is Nothing. But within them they shal
l not escape me, until they enter into Nothing.'

'You lie,' said Húrin.

'You shall see and you shall confess that I do not lie,' said Morgoth. And
 taking Húrin back to Angband he set him in a chair of stone upon a high p
lace of Thangorodrim, from which he could see afar the land of Hithlum in 
the west and the lands of Beleriand in the south. There he was bound by th
e power of Morgoth; and Morgoth standing beside him cursed him again and s
et his power upon him, so that he could not move from that place, nor die,
 until Morgoth should release him.

'Sit now there,' said Morgoth, 'and look out upon the lands where evil and
 despair shall come upon those whom you have delivered to me. For you have
 dared to mock me, and have questioned the power of Melkor, Master of the 
fates of Arda. Therefore with my eyes you shall see, and with my ears you 
shall hear, and nothing shall be hidden from you.'
CHAPTER IV
« ^ »

THE DEPARTURE OF TÚRIN

To Brethil three men only found their way back at last through Taur-nu-Fuin
, an evil road; and when Glóredhel Hador's daughter learned of the fall of 



Haldir she grieved and died.

To Dor-lómin no tidings came. Rían wife of Huor fled into the wild distrau
ght; but she was aided by the Grey-elves of Mithrim, and when her child, T
uor, was born they fostered him. But Rían went to the Haudh-en-Nirnaeth, a
nd laid herself down there, and died.

Morwen Eledhwen remained in Hithlum, silent in grief. Her son Túrin was on
ly in his ninth year, and she was again with child. Her days were evil. Th
e Easterlings came into the land in great numbers and they dealt cruelly w
ith the people of Hador, and robbed them of all that they possessed and en
slaved them. All the people of Húrin's homelands

that could work or serve any purpose they took away, even young girls and 
boys, and the old they killed or drove out to starve. But they dared not y
et lay hands on the Lady of Dor-lómin, or thrust her from her house; for t
he word ran among them that she was perilous, and a witch who had dealings
 with the white-fiends: for so they named the Elves, hating them, but fear
ing them more. For this reason they also feared and avoided the mountains,
 in which many of the Eldar had taken refuge, especially in the south of t
he land; and after plundering and harrying the Easterlings drew back north
wards. For Húrin's house stood in the south-east of Dor-lómin, and the mou
ntains were near; Nen Lalaith indeed came down from a spring under the sha
dow of Amon Darthir, over whose shoulder there was a steep pass. By this t
he hardy could cross Ered Wethrin and come down by the wells of Glithui in
to Beleriand. But this was not known to the Easterüngs, nor to Morgoth yet
; for all that country, while the House of Fingolfin stood, was secure fro
m him, and none of his servants had ever come there. He trusted that Ered 
Wethrin was a wall insurmountable, both against escape from the north and 
against assault from the south; and there was indeed no other pass, for th
e unwinged, between Serech and far westward where Dor-lómin marched with Nevrast.

Thus it came to pass that after the first inroads Morwen was let be, though
 there were men that lurked in the woods about and it was perilous to stir 
far abroad. There still remained under Mprwen's shelter Sador the woodwright

and a few old men and women, and Túrin, whom she kept close within the gart
h. But the homestead of Húrin soon fell into decay, and though Morwen labou
red hard she was poor, and would have gone hungry but for the help that was
 sent to her secretly by Aerin, Húrin's kinswoman; for a certain Brodda, on
e of the Easterlings, had taken her by force to be his wife. Alms were bitt
er to Morwen; but she took this aid for the sake of Túrin and her unborn ch
ild, and because, as she said, it came of her own. For it was this Brodda w
ho had seized the people, the goods, and the cattle of Húrin's homelands, a
nd carried them off to his own dwellings. He was a bold man, but of small a
ccount among his own people before they came to Hithlum; and so, seeking we
alth, he was ready to hold lands that others of his sort did not covet. Mor
wen he had seen once, when he rode to her house on a foray; but a great dre
ad of her had seized him. He thought that he had looked in the fell eyes of
 a white-fiend, and he was filled with a mortal fear lest some evil should 
overtake him; and he did not ransack her house, nor discover Túrin, else th
e life of the heir of the true lord would have been short.

Brodda made thralls of the Strawheads, as he named the people of Hador, and
 set them to build him a wooden hall in the land to the northward of Húrin'
s house; and within a stockade his slaves were herded like cattle in a byre



, but ill guarded. Among them some could still be found uncowed and ready t
o help the Lady of Dor-lómin, even at their peril; and from them came secre
tly tidings of

the land to Morwen, though there was little hope in the news they brought. 
But Brodda took Aerin as a wife and not a slave, for there were few women a
mongst his own following, and none to compare with the daughters of the Eda
in; and he hoped to make himself a lordship in that country, and have an he
ir to hold it after him.

Of what had happened and of what might happen in the days to come Morwen s
aid little to Túrin; and he feared to break her silence with questions. Wh
en the East-erlings first came into Dor-lómin he said to his mother: 'When
 will my father come back, to cast out these ugly thieves? Why does he not
 come?'

Morwen answered: 'I do not know. It may be that he was slain, or that he is h
eld captive; or again it may be that he was driven far away, and cannot yet r
eturn through the foes that surround us.'

'Then I think that he is dead,' said Túrin, and before his mother he restraine
d his tears; 'for no one could keep him from coming back to help us, i he were
 alive.'

'I do not think that either of those things are true, my son,' said Morwen.

As the time lengthened the heart of Morwen grew darker for her son Túrin, 
heir of Dor-lómin and Ladros; for she could see no hope for him better tha
n to become a slave of the Easterling men, before he was much older. There
fore she remembered her words with Húrin, and her thought turned again to 
Doriath; and she resolved at last

to send Túrin away in secret, if she could, and to beg King Thingol to harbo
ur him. And as she sat and pondered how this might be done, she heard clearl
y in her thought the voice of Húrin saying to her: Go swiftly! Do not wait f
or me! But the birth of her child was drawing near, and the road would be ha
rd and perilous; the more that went the less hope of escape. And her heart s
till cheated her with hope unadmitted; her inmost thought foreboded that Húr
in was not dead, and she listened for his footfall in the sleepless watches 
of the night, or would wake thinking that she had heard in the courtyard the
 neigh of Arroch his horse. Moreover, though she was willing that her son sh
ould be fostered in the halls of another, after the manner of that time, she
 would not yet humble her pride to be an alms-guest, not even of a king. The
refore the voice of Húrin, or the memory of his voice, was denied, and the f
irst strand of the fate of Túrin was woven.

Autumn of the Year of Lamentation was drawing on before Morwen came to thi
s resolve, and then she was in haste; for the time for journeying was shor
t, but she dreaded that Túrin would be taken, if she waited over winter. E
asterlings were prowling round the garth and spying on the house. Therefor
e she said suddenly to Túrin: 'Your father does not come. So you must go, 
and soon. It is as he would wish.'

'Go?' cried Túrin. 'Whither shall we go? Over the Mountains?'

'Yes,' said Morwen, 'over the Mountains, away south. South - that way some 



hope may lie. But I did not say we, my son. You must go, but I must stay.'

'I cannot go alone!' said Túrin. 'I will not leave you. Why should we not go t
ogether?'

'I cannot go,' said Morwen. 'But you will not go alone. I shall send Gethron 
with you, and Grithnir too, perhaps.'

'Will you not send Labadal?' said Túrin.

'No, for Sador is lame,' said Morwen, 'and it will be a hard road. And since 
you are my son and the days are grim, I will not speak softly: you may die on
 that road. The year is getting late. But if you stay, you will come to a wor
se end: to be a thrall. If you wish to be a man, when you come to a man's age
, you will do as I bid, bravely.'

'But I shall leave you only with Sador, and blind Ragnir, and the old women,'
 said Túrin. 'Did not my father say that I am the heir of Hador? The heir sho
uld stay in Hador's house to defend it. Now I wish that I still had my knife!
'

'The heir should stay, but he cannot,' said Morwen. 'But he may return one da
y. Now take heart! I will follow you, if things grow worse; if I can.'

'But how will you find me, lost in the wild? said Túrin; and suddenly his he
art failed him, and he wept openly.

'If you wail, other things will* find you first,' said Morwen. 'But I know whi
ther you are going, and if you come there, and if you remain there, there I wi
ll find you,

if I can. For I am sending you to King Thingol in Doriath. Would you not rath
er be a king's guest than a thrall?'

'I do not know,' said Túrin. 'I do not know what a thrall is.'

'I am sending you away so that you need not learn it,' Morwen answered. Then s
he set Túrin before her and looked into his eyes, as if she were trying to rea
d some riddle there. 'It is hard, Túrin, my son,' she said at length. 'Not har
d for you only. It is heavy on me in evil days to judge what is best to do. Bu
t I do as I think right; for why else should I part with the thing most dear t
hat is left to me?'

They spoke no more of this together, and Túrin was grieved and bewildered. I
n the morning he went to find Sador, who had been hewing sticks for firing, 
of which they had little, for they dared not stray out in the woods; and now
 he leant on his crutch and looked at the great chair of Húrin, which had be
en thrust unfinished in a corner. 'It must go,' he said, 'for only bare need
s can be served in these days.'

'Do not break it yet,' said Túrin. 'Maybe he will come home, and then it wi
ll please him to see what you have done for him while he was away.'

'False hopes are more dangerous than fears,' said Sador, 'and they will not k
eep us warm this winter.' He fingered the carving on the chair, and sighed. '
I wasted my time,' he said, 'though the hours seemed pleasant. But all such t



hings are short-lived; and the joy in the making is their

only true end, I guess. And now I might as well give you back your gift.'

Túrin put out his hand, and quickly withdrew it. 'A man does not take back his
 gifts,' he said.

'But if it is my own, may I not give it as I will?' said Sador.

'Yes,' said Túrin, 'to any man but me. But why should you wish to give it?'

'I have no hope of using it for worthy tasks,' Sador said. 'There will be no 
work for Labadal in days to come but thrall-work.'

'What is a thrall?' said Túrin.

'A man who was a man but is treated as a beast,' Sador answered. 'Fed only to
 keep alive, kept alive only to toil, toiling only for fear of pain or death.
 And from these robbers he may get pain or death just for their sport. I hear
 that they pick some of the fleet-footed and hunt them with hounds. They have
 learned quicker from the Orcs than we learnt from the Fair Folk.'

'Now I understand things better,' said Túrin.

'It is a shame that you should have to understand such things so soon,' said
 Sador; then seeing the strange look on Túrin's face: 'What do you understan
d now?'

'Why my mother is sending me away,' said Túrin, and tears filled his eyes.

'Ah!' said Sador, and he muttered to himself: 'But why so long delayed?' Th
en turning to Túrin he said: 'That does not seem news for tears to me. But 
you should not speak your mother's counsels aloud to Labadal, or to

anyone. All walls and fences have ears these days, ears that do not grow on f
air heads.'

'But I must speak with someone!' said Túrin. 'I have always told things to y
ou. I do not want to leave you, Labadal. I do not want to leave this house o
r my mother.'

'But if you do not,' said Sador, 'soon there will be an end of the House of 
Hador for ever, as you must understand now. Labadal does not want you to go;
 but Sador servant of Húrin will be happier when Húrin's son is out of the r
each of the Easterlings. Well, well, it cannot be helped: we must say farewe
ll. Now will you not take my knife as a parting gift?'

'No!' said Túrin. 'I am going to the Elves, to the King of Doriath, my mother
 says. There I may get other things like it. But I shall not be able to send 
you any gifts, Labadal. I shall be far away and all alone.' Then Túrin wept; 
but Sador said to him: 'Hey now! Where is Húrin's son? For I heard him say, n
ot long ago: I shall go as a soldier with an Elf-king, as soon as I am able.'

Then Túrin stayed his tears, and he said: 'Very well: if those were the words
 of the son of Húrin, he must keep them, and go. But whenever I say that I wi
ll do this or that, it looks very different when the time comes. Now I am unw



illing. I must take care not to say such things again.'

'It would be best indeed,' said Sador. 'So most men teach, and few men lear
n. Let the unseen days be. Today is more than enough.'

Now Túrin was made ready for the journey, and he bade farewell to his mothe
r, and departed in secret with his two companions. But when they bade Túrin
 turn and look back upon the house of his father, then the anguish of parti
ng smote him like a sword, and he cried: 'Morwen, Morwen, when shall I see 
you again?' But Morwen standing on her threshold heard the echo of that cry
 in the wooded hills, and she clutched the post of the door so that her fin
gers were torn. This was the first of the sorrows of Túrin.

Early in the year after Túrin was gone Morwen gave birth to her child, and
 she named her Niënor, which is Mourning; but Túrin was already far away w
hen she was born. Long and evil was his road, for the power of Morgoth was
 ranging far abroad; but he had as guides Gethron and Grithnir, who had be
en young in the days of Hador, and though they were now aged they were val
iant, and they knew well the lands, for they had journeyed often through B
eleriand in former times. Thus by fate and courage they passed over the Sh
adowy Mountains, and coming down into the Vale of Sirion they passed into 
the Forest of Brethil; and at last, weary and haggard, they reached the co
nfines of Doriath. But there they became bewildered, and were enmeshed in 
the mazes of the Queen, and wandered lost amid the pathless trees, until a
ll their food was spent. There they came near to death, for winter came co
ld from the North; but not so light was Túrin's doom. Even as they lay in 
despair they heard a horn sounded. Beleg the Strong-bow was hunting in tha
t region, for he dwelt ever on the

marches of Doriath, and he was the greatest woodsman of those days. He hea
rd their cries and came to them, and when he had given them food and drink
 he learned their names and whence they came, and he was filled with wonde
r and pity. And he looked with liking upon Túrin, for he had the beauty of
 his mother and the eyes of his father, and he was sturdy and strong.

'What boon would you have of King Thingol?' said Beleg to the boy.

'I would be one of his knights, to ride against Morgoth, and avenge my father
,' said Túrin.

'That may well be, when the years have increased you,' said Beleg. 'For th
ough you are yet small you have the makings of a valiant man, worthy to be
 a son of Húrin the Steadfast, if that were possible.' For the name of Húr
in was held in honour in all the lands of the Elves. Therefore Beleg gladl
y became the guide of the wanderers, and he led them to a lodge where he d
welt at that time with other hunters, and there they were housed while a m
essenger went to Menegroth. And when word came back that Thingol and Melia
n would receive the son of Húrin and his guardians, Beleg led them by secr
et ways into the Hidden Kingdom.

Thus Túrin came to the great bridge over the Esgalduin, and passed the ga
tes of Thingol's halls; and as a child he gazed upon the marvels of Meneg
roth, which no mortal Man before had seen, save Beren only. Then Gethron 
spoke the message of Morwen before Thingol and Melian;

and Thingol received them kindly, and set Túrin upon his knee in honour of 



Húrin, mightiest of Men, and of Beren his kinsman. And those that saw this 
marvelled, for it was a sign that Thingol took Túrin as his foster-son; and
 that was not at that time done by kings, nor ever again by Elf-lord to a M
an. Then Thingol said to him: 'Here, son of Húrin, shall your home be; and 
in all your life you shall be held as my son, Man though you be. Wisdom sha
ll be given you beyond the measure of mortal Men, and the weapons of the El
ves shall be set in your hands. Perhaps the time may come when you shall re
gain the lands of your father in Hithlum; but dwell now here in love.'

Thus began the sojourn of Túrin in Doriath. With him remained for a while 
Gethron and Grithnir his guardians, though they yearned to return again to
 their lady in Dor-lómin. Then age and sickness came upon Grithnir, and he
 stayed beside Túrin until he died; but Gethron departed, and Thingol sent
 with him an escort to guide him and guard him, and they brought words fro
m Thingol to Morwen. They came at last to Húrin's house, and when Morwen l
earned that Túrin was received with honour in the halls of Thingol her gri
ef was lightened; and the Elves brought also rich gifts from Melian, and a
 message bidding her return with Thingol's folk to Doriath. For Melian was
 wise and foresighted, and she hoped thus to avert the evil that was prepa
red in the thought of Morgoth. But Morwen would not depart from her house,
 for her heart was yet

unchanged and her pride still high; moreover Niënor was a babe in arms. T
herefore she dismissed the Elves of Doriath with her thanks, and gave the
m in gift the last small things of gold that remained to her, concealing 
her poverty; and she bade them take back to Thingol the Helm of Hador. Bu
t Túrin watched ever for the return of Thingol's messengers; and when the
y came back alone he fled into the woods and wept, for he knew of Melian'
s bidding and he had hoped that Morwen would come. This was the second so
rrow of Túrin. When the messengers spoke Morwen's answer, Melian was move
d with pity, perceiving her mind; and she saw that the fate which she for
eboded could not lightly be set aside.

The Helm of Hador was given into Thingol's hands. That helm was made of gre
y steel adorned with gold, and on it were graven runes of victory. A power 
was in it that guarded any who wore it from wound or death, for the sword t
hat hewed it was broken, and the dart that smote it sprang aside. It was wr
ought by Telchar, the smith of Nogrod, whose works were renowned. It had a 
visor (after the manner of those that the Dwarves used in their forges for 
the shielding of their eyes), and the face of one that wore it struck fear 
into the hearts of all beholders, but was itself guarded from dart and fire
. Upon its crest was set in defiance a gilded image of Glaurung the dragon;
 for it had been made soon after he first issued from the gates of Morgoth.
 Often Hador, and Galdor after him, had borne it in war; and the hearts of 
the host of Hithlum were

uplifted when they saw it towering high amid the battle, and they cried: '
Of more worth is the Dragon of Dor-lómin than the gold-worm of Angband!' B
ut Húrin did not wear the Dragon-helm with ease, and in any case he would 
not use it, for he said: 'I would rather look on my foes with my true face
.' Nonetheless he accounted the helm among the greatest heirlooms of his h
ouse.

Now Thingol had in Menegroth deep armouries filled with great wealth of we
apons: metal wrought like fishes' mail and shining like water in the moon;
 swords and axes, shields and helms, wrought by Telchar himself or by his 



master Gamil Zirak the old, or by elven-wrights more skilful still. For so
me things he had received in gift that came out of Valinor and were wrough
t by Fëanor in his mastery, than whom no craftsman was greater in all the 
days of the world. Yet Thingol handled the Helm of Hador as though his hoa
rd were scanty, and he spoke courteous words, saying: 'Proud were the head
 that bore this helm, which the sires of Húrin bore.'

Then a thought came to him, and he summoned Túrin, and told him that Morwen
 had sent to her son a mighty thing, the heirloom of his fathers. 'Take now
 the Dragonhead of the North,' he said, 'and when the time comes wear it we
ll.' But Túrin was yet too young to lift the helm, and he heeded it not bec
ause of the sorrow of his heart.
CHAPTER V
« ^ »

TÚRIN IN DORIATH

In the years of his childhood in the kingdom of Doriath Túrin was watched o
ver by Melian, though he saw her seldom. But there was a maiden named Nella
s, who lived in the woods; and at Melian's bidding she would follow Túrin i
f he strayed in the forest, and often she met him there, as it were by chan
ce. Then they played together, or walked hand in hand; for he grew swiftly,
 whereas she seemed no more than a maiden of his own age, and was so in hea
rt for all her elven-years. From Nellas Túrin learned much concerning the w
ays and the wild things of Doriath, and she taught him to speak the Sindari
n tongue after the manner of the ancient realm, older, and more courteous, 
and richer in beautiful words. Thus for a little while his mood was lighten
ed, until he fell again under shadow, and that friendship passed like a mor
ning of spring. For Nellas

did not go to Menegroth, and was unwilling ever to walk under roofs of ston
e; so that as Túrin's boyhood passed and he turned his thoughts to deeds of
 men, he saw her less and less often, and at last called for her no more. B
ut she watched over him still, though now she remained hidden. Nine years T
úrin dwelt in the halls of Menegroth. His heart and thought turned ever to 
his own kin, and at times he had tidings of them for his own comfort. For T
hingol sent messengers to Morwen as often as he might, and she sent back wo
rds for her son; thus Túrin heard that Morwen's plight was eased, and that 
his sister Niënor grew in beauty, a flower in the grey North. And Túrin gre
w in stature until he became tall among Men and surpassed that of the Elves
 of Doriath, and his strength and hardihood were renowned in the realm of T
hingol. In those years he learned much lore, hearing eagerly the histories 
of ancient days and great deeds of old, and he became thoughtful, and spari
ng in speech. Often Beleg Strongbow came to Menegroth to seek him, and led 
him far afield, teaching him woodcraft and archery and (which he liked more
) the handling of swords; but in crafts of making he had less skill, for he
 was slow to learn his own strength, and often marred what he made with som
e sudden stroke. In other matters also it seemed that fortune was unfriendl
y to him, so that often what he designed went awry, and what he desired he 
did not gain; neither did he win friendship easily, for he was not merry, a
nd laughed seldom, and a shadow lay

on his youth. Nonetheless he was held in love and esteem by those who knew
 him well, and he had honour as the fosterling of the King.

Yet there was one in Doriath that begrudged him this, and ever the more as 



Túrin drew nearer to manhood: Saeros was his name. He was proud, dealing ha
ughtily with those whom he deemed of lesser state and worth than himself. H
e became a friend of Daeron the minstrel, for he also was skilled in song; 
and he had no love for Men, and least of all for any kinsman of Beren One-h
and. 'Is it not strange,' said he, 'that this land should be opened to yet 
another of this unhappy race? Did not the other do harm enough in Doriath?'
 Therefore he looked askance at Túrin and on all that he did, saying what i
ll he could of it; but his words were cunning and his malice veiled. If he 
met with Túrin alone, he spoke haughtily to him and showed plain his contem
pt; and Túrin grew weary of him, though for long he returned ill words with
 silence, for Saeros was great among the people of Doriath and a counsellor
 of the King. But the silence of Túrin displeased Saeros as much as his words.

In the year that Túrin was seventeen years old, his grief was renewed; for 
all tidings from his home ceased at that time. The power of Morgoth had gro
wn yearly, and all Hithlum was now under his shadow. Doubtless he knew much
 of the doings of Húrin's people and kin, and had not molested them for a w
hile, so that his design might be fulfilled; but now in pursuit of this pur
pose he

set a close watch on all the passed of the Shadowy Mountains, so that none
 might come out of Hithlum nor enter it, save at great peril, and the Orcs
 swarmed about the sources of Narog and Teiglin and the upper waters of Si
rion. Thus there came a time when the messengers of Thingol did not return
, and he would send no more. He was ever loath to let any stray beyond the
 guarded borders, and in nothing had he shown greater good will to Húrin a
nd his kin than in sending his people on the dangerous roads to Morwen in 
Dor-lómin.

Now Túrin grew heavy-hearted, not knowing what new evil was afoot, and fea
ring that an ill fate had befallen Morwen and Niënor; and for many days he
 sat silent, brooding on the downfall of the House of Hador and the Men of
 the North. Then he rose up and went to seek Thingol; and he found him sit
ting with Melian under Hirilorn, the great beech of Menegroth.

Thingol looked on Túrin in wonder, seeing suddenly before him in the place o
f his fosterling a Man and a stranger, tall, dark-haired, looking at him wit
h deep eyes in a white face, stern and proud; but he did not speak.

'What do you desire, foster-son?' said Thingol, and guessed that he would as
k for nothing small.

'Mail, sword, and shield of my stature, lord,' answered Túrin. 'Also by your
 leave I will now reclaim the Dragon-helm of my sires.'

'These you shall have,' said Thingol. 'But what need have you yet of such ar
ms?'

'The need of a man,' said Túrin; 'and of a son who has kin to remember. And
 I need also companions valiant in arms.'

'I will appoint you a place among my knights of the sword, for the sword wi
ll ever be your weapon,' said Thingol. 'With them you may make trial of war
 upon the marches, if that is your desire.'

'Beyond the marches of Doriath my heart urges me,' said Túrin. 'For onset aga



inst our foe I long, rather than defence.'

'Then you must go alone,' said Thingol. 'The part of my people in the war wi
th Angband I rule according to my wisdom, Túrin son of Húrin. No force of th
e arms of Doriath will I send out at this time; nor at any time that I can y
et foresee.'

'Yet you are free to go as you will, son of Morwen,' said Melian. 'The Girdle
 of Melian does not hinder the going of those that passed in with our leave.'

'Unless wise counsel will restrain you,' said Thingol.

'What is your counsel, lord?' said Túrin.

'A Man you seem in stature, and indeed more than many already,' Thingol answ
ered; 'but nonetheless you have not come to the fullness of your manhood tha
t shall be. Until that is achieved, you should be patient, testing and train
ing your strength. Then, maybe, you can remember your kin; but there is litt
le hope that one Man alone can do more against the Dark Lord than to aid the
 Elf-lords in their defence, as long as that may last.'

Then Túrin said: 'Beren my kinsman did more.'

'Beren, and Lúthien,' said Melian. 'But you are overbold to speak so to the f
ather of Lúthien. Not so high is your destiny, I think, Túrin son of Morwen, 
though greatness is in you, and your fate is twined with that of the Elven-fo
lk, for good or for ill. Beware of yourself, lest it be ill.' Then after a si
lence she spoke to him again, saying: 'Go now, fosterson; and take the advice
 of the King. That will ever be wiser than your own counsel. Yet I do not thi
nk that you will long abide with us in Doriath beyond the coming of manhood. 
If in days to come you remember the words of Melian, it will be for your good
: fear both the heat and the cold of your heart, and strive for patience, if 
you can.'

Then Túrin bowed before them, and took his leave. And soon after he put o
n the Dragon-helm, and took arms, and went away to the north-marches, and
 was joined to the elven-warriors who there waged unceasing war upon the 
Orcs and all servants and creatures of Morgoth. Thus while yet scarcely o
ut of his boyhood his strength and courage were proved; and remembering t
he wrongs of his kin he was ever forward in deeds of daring, and he recei
ved many wounds by spear or arrow or the crooked blades of the Orcs.

But his doom delivered him from death; and word ran through the woods, a
nd was heard far beyond Doriath, that the Dragon-helm of Dor-lómin was s
een again. Then many wondered, saying: 'Can the spirit of any man return

from death; or has Húrin of Hithlum escaped indeed from the pits of Hell?'

One only was mightier in arms among the march-wardens of Thingol at that 
time than Túrin, and that was Beleg Strongbow; and Beleg and Túrin were c
ompanions in every peril, and walked far and wide in the wild woods toget
her.

Thus three years passed, and in that time Túrin came seldom to Thingol's ha
lls; and he cared no longer for his looks or his attire, but his hair was u



nkempt, and his mail covered with a grey cloak stained with the weather. Bu
t it chanced in the third summer after Túrin's departure, when he was twent
y years old, that desiring rest and needing smithwork for the repair of his
 arms he came unlooked for to Menegroth, and went one evening into the hall
. Thingol was not there, for he was abroad in the greenwood with Melian, as
 was his delight at times in the high summer. Túrin took a seat without hee
d, for he was wayworn, and filled with thought; and by ill-luck he set hims
elf at a board among the elders of the realm, and in that place where Saero
s was accustomed to sit. Saeros, entering late, was angered, believing that
 Túrin had done this in pride, and with intent to affront him; and his ange
r was not lessened to find that Túrin was not rebuked by those that sat the
re, but was welcomed as one worthy to sit among them.

For a while therefore Saeros feigned to be of like mind, and took another sea
t, facing Túrin across the board.

'Seldom does the march-warden favour us with his company,' he said; 'and I 
gladly yield my accustomed seat for the chance of speech with him.' But Túr
in, who was in converse with Mablung the Hunter, did not rise, and said onl
y a curt 'I thank you'.

Saeros then plied him with questions, concerning the news from the borders,
 and his deeds in the wild; but though his words seemed fair, the mockery i
n his voice could not be mistaken. Then Túrin became weary, and he looked a
bout him, and knew the bitterness of exile; and for all the light and laugh
ter of the Elven-halls his thought turned to Beleg and their life in the wo
ods, and thence far away, to Morwen in Dor-lómin in the house of his father
; and he frowned, because of the darkness of his thoughts, and made no answ
er to Saeros. At this, believing the frown aimed at himself, Saeros restrai
ned his anger no longer; and he took out a golden comb, and cast it on the 
board before Túrin, crying: 'Doubtless, Man of Hithlum, you came in haste t
o this table, and may be excused your ragged cloak; but there is no need to
 leave your head untended as a thicket of brambles. And maybe if your ears 
were uncovered you would heed better what is said to you.'

Túrin said nothing, but turned his eyes upon Saeros, and there was a glint in
 their darkness. But Saeros did not heed the warning, and returned the gaze w
ith scorn, saying for all to hear: 'If the Men of Hithlum are so wild and fel
l, of what sort are the women of that land? Do they run like the deer clad on
ly in their hair?'

Then Túrin took up a drinking-vessel and cast it in Saeros' face, and he f
ell backward with great hurt; and Túrin drew his sword and would have run 
at him, but Mablung restrained him. Then Saeros rising spat blood upon the
 board, and spoke as best he could with a broken mouth: 'How long shall we
 harbour this woodwose? Who rules here tonight? The King's law is heavy up
on those who hurt his lieges in the hall; and for those who draw blades th
ere outlawry is the least doom. Outside the hall I could answer you, Woodw
ose!'

But when Túrin saw the blood upon the table his mood became cold; and wit
h a shrug he released himself from Mablung and left the hall without a wo
rd.

Then Mablung said to Saeros: 'What ails you tonight? For this evil I hold yo
u to blame; and maybe the King's law will judge a broken mouth a just return



 for your taunting.'

'If the cub has a grievance, let him bring it to the King's judgement,' answe
red Saeros. 'But the drawing of swords here is not to be excused for any such
 cause. Outside the hall, if the woodwose draws on me, I shall kill him.'

'It might well go otherwise,' said Mablung. 'But if either be slain it will b
e an evil deed, more fit for Angband than Doriath, and more evil will come of
 it. Indeed I feel that some shadow of the North has reached out to touch us 
tonight. Take heed, Saeros, lest you do the will of Morgoth in your pride, an
d remember that you are of the Eldar.'

'I do not forget it,' said Saeros; but he did not abate his wrath, and through 
the night his malice grew, nursing his injury.

In the morning he waylaid Túrin, as he set off early from Menegroth, intend
ing to go back to the marches. Túrin had gone only a little way when Saeros
 ran out upon him from behind with drawn sword and shield on arm. But Túrin
, trained in the wild to wariness, saw him from the corner of his eye, and 
leaping aside he drew swiftly and turned upon his foe. 'Morwen!' he cried, 
'now your mocker shall pay for his scorn!' And he clove Saeros' shield, and
 then they fought together with swift blades. But Túrin had been long in a 
hard school, and had grown as agile as any Elf, but stronger. He soon had t
he mastery, and wounding Saeros' sword-arm he had him at his mercy. Then he
 set his foot on the sword that Saeros had let fall. 'Saeros,' he said, 'th
ere is a long race before you, and clothes will be a hindrance; hair must s
uffice.' And suddenly throwing him to the ground he stripped him, and Saero
s felt Túrin's great strength, and was afraid. But Túrin let him up, and th
en 'Run, run, mocker of women!' he cried. 'Run! And unless you go swift as 
the deer I shall prick you on from behind.' Then he set the point of the sw
ord in Saeros' buttock; and he fled into the wood, crying wildly for help i
n his terror; but Túrin came after him like a hound, and however he ran, or
 swerved, still the sword was behind him to egg him on.

The cries of Saeros brought many others to the chase, and they followed afte
r, but only the swiftest could keep

up with the runners. Mablung was in the forefront of these, and he was trou
bled in mind, for though the taunting had seemed evil to him, 'malice that 
wakes in the morning is the mirth of Morgoth ere night'; and it was held mo
reover a grievous thing to put any of the Elven-folk to shame, self-willed,
 without the matter being brought to judgement. None knew at that time that
 Túrin had been assailed first by Saeros, who would have slain him.

'Hold, hold, Túrin!' he cried. 'This is Orc-work in the woods!' 'Ore-work th
ere was; this is only Orc-play,' Túrin called back. Before Mablung spoke he 
had been on the point of releasing Saeros, but now with a shout he sprang af
ter him again; and Saeros, despairing at last of aid and thinking his death 
close behind, ran wildly on, until he came suddenly to a brink where a strea
m that fed Esgalduin flowed in a deep cleft through high rocks, and it was w
ide for a deer-leap. In his terror Saeros attempted the leap; but he failed 
of his footing on the far side and fell back with a cry, and was broken on a
 great stone in the water. So he ended his life in Doriath; and long would M
andos hold him.

Túrin looked down on his body lying in the stream, and he thought: 'Unhap



py fool! From here I would have let him walk back to Menegroth. Now he ha
s laid a guilt upon me undeserved.' And he turned and looked darkly on Ma
blung and his companions, who now came up and stood near him on the brink
. Then after a silence Mablung said gravely: 'Alas! But come back now wit
h us, Túrin, for the King must judge these deeds.'

But Túrin said: 'If the King were just, he would judge me guiltless. But was 
not this one of his counsellors ? Why should a just king choose a heart of ma
lice for his friend? I abjure his law and his judgement.'

'Your words are too proud,' said Mablung, though he pitied the young man. '
Learn wisdom! You shall not turn runagate. I bid you return with me, as a f
riend. And there are other witnesses. When the King learns the truth you ma
y hope for his pardon.'

But Túrin was weary of the Elven-halls, and he feared lest he be held captiv
e; and he said to Mablung: 'I refuse your bidding. I will not seek King Thin
gol's pardon for nothing; and I will go now where his doom cannot find me. Y
ou have but two choices: to let me go free, or to slay me, if that would fit
 your law. For you are too few to take me alive.'

They saw by the fire in his eyes that this was true, and they let him pass. '
One death is enough,' said Mablung.

'I did not will it, but I do not mourn it,' said Túrin. 'May Mandos judge him j
ustly; and if ever he return to the lands of the living, may he prove wiser. Fa
rewell!'

'Fare free!' said Mablung; 'for that is your wish. To say well would be vain
, if you go in this way. A shadow is over you. When we meet again, may it be
 no darker.'

To that Túrin made no answer, but left them, and went swiftly away, alone,
 none knew whither.

It is told that when Túrin did not return to the north-marches of Doriath and
 no tidings could be heard of him,

Beleg Strongbow came himself to Menegroth to seek him; and with heavy heart
 he gathered news of Túrin's deeds and flight. Soon afterwards Thingol and 
Melian came back to their halls, for the summer was waning; and when the Ki
ng heard report of what had passed he said: 'This is a grievous matter, whi
ch I must hear in full. Though Saeros, my counsellor, is slain, and Túrin m
y foster-son has fled, tomorrow I will sit in the seat of judgement, and he
ar again all in due order, before I speak my doom.'

Next day the King sat upon his throne in his court, and about him were all 
the chiefs and elders of Doriath. Then many witnesses were heard, and of th
ese Mablung spoke most and clearest. And as he told of the quarrel at table
, it seemed to the King that Mablung's heart leaned to Túrin.

'You speak as a friend of Túrin son of Húrin?' said Thingol. 'I was, but I h
ave loved truth more and longer,' Mablung answered. 'Hear me to the end, lor
d!'

When all was told, even to the parting words of Túrin, Thingol sighed; and 



he looked on those that sat before him, and he said: 'Alas! I see a shadow 
on your faces. How has it stolen into my realm? Malice is at work here. Sae
ros I accounted faithful and wise; but if he lived he would feel my anger, 
for his taunting was evil, and I hold him to blame for all that chanced in 
the hall. So far Túrin has my pardon. But I cannot pass over his later deed
s, when wrath should have cooled. The shaming of Saeros and the hounding of
 him to his death were wrongs

greater than the offence. They show a heart hard and proud.'

Then Thingol sat for a while in thought, and spoke sadly at last. 'This is a
n ungrateful foster-son, and in truth a man too proud for his state. How can
 I still harbour one who scorns me and my law, or pardon one who will not re
pent? This must be my doom. I will banish Túrin from Doriath. If he seeks en
try he shall be brought to judgement before me; and until he sues for pardon
 at my feet he is my son no longer. If any here accounts this unjust, let hi
m speak now!'

Then there was silence in the hall, and Thingol lifted up his hand to pronou
nce his doom. But at that moment Beleg entered in haste, and cried: 'Lord, m
ay I yet speak?'

'You come late,' said Thingol. 'Were you not bidden with the others?'

'Truly, lord,' answered Beleg, 'but I was delayed; I sought for one whom I k
new. Now I bring at last a witness who should be heard, ere your doom falls.
'

'AH were summoned who had aught to tell,' said the King. 'What can he tell
 now of more weight than those to whom I have listened?'

'You shall judge when you have heard,' said Beleg. 'Grant this to me, if I ha
ve ever deserved your grace.'

'To you I grant it,' said Thingol. Then Beleg went out, and led in by the ha
nd the maiden Nellas, who dwelt in the woods, and came never into Menegroth;
 and she was afraid, as much of the great pillared hall and the roof of

stone as of the company of many eyes that watched her. And when Thingol bade
 her speak, she said: 'Lord, I was sitting in a tree'; but then she faltered
 in awe of the King, and could say no more.

At that the King smiled, and said: 'Others have done this also, but have felt no
 need to tell me of it.'

'Others indeed,' said she, taking courage from his smile. 'Even Lúthien! And
 of her I was thinking that morning, and of Beren the Man.'

To that Thingol said nothing, and he smiled no longer, but waited until Nell
as should speak again.

'For Túrin reminded me of Beren,' she said at last. 'They are akin, I am told
, and their kinship can be seen by some: by some that look close.'

Then Thingol grew impatient. 'That may be,' he said. 'But Túrin son of Húri
n is gone in scorn of me, and you will see him no more to read his kindred.



 For now I will speak my judgement.'

'Lord King!' she cried then. 'Bear with me, and let me speak first. I sat in
 a tree to look on Túrin as he went away; and I saw Saeros come out from the
 wood with sword and shield, and spring on Túrin at unawares.'

At that there was a murmur in the hall; and the King lifted his hand, saying:
 'You bring graver news to my ear than seemed likely. Take heed now to all th
at you say; for this is a court of doom.'

'So Beleg has told me,' she answered, 'and only for that have I dared to come
 here, so that Túrin shall not be

ill judged. He is valiant, but he is merciful. They fought, lord, these two, u
ntil Túrin had bereft Saeros of both shield and sword; but he did not slay him
. Therefore I do not believe that he willed his death in the end. If Saeros we
re put to shame, it was shame that he had earned.'

'Judgement is mine,' said Thingol. 'But what you have told shall govern it.' T
hen he questioned Nellas closely; and at last he turned to Mablung, saying: 'I
t is strange to me that Túrin said nothing of this to you.'

'Yet he did not,' said Mablung, 'or I should have recounted it. And otherwise
 should I have spoken to him at our parting.'

'And otherwise shall my doom now be,' said Thingol. 'Hear me! Such fault as
 can be found in Túrin I now pardon, holding him wronged and provoked. And 
since it was indeed, as he said, one of my council who so misused him, he s
hall not seek for this pardon, but I will send it to him, wherever he may b
e found; and I will recall him in honour to my halls.'

But when the doom was pronounced, suddenly Nellas wept. 'Where can he be f
ound?' she said. 'He has left our land, and the world is wide.'

'He shall be sought,' said Thingol. Then he rose, and Beleg led Nellas forth f
rom Menegroth; and he said to her: 'Do not weep; for if Túrin lives or walks s
till abroad, I shall find him, though all others fail.'

On the next day Beleg came before Thingol and Melian, and the King said t
o him: 'Counsel me, Beleg; for

I am grieved. I took Húrin's son as my son, and so he shall remain, unless 
Húrin himself should return out of the shadows to claim his own. I would no
t have any say that Túrin was driven forth unjustly into the wild, and glad
ly would I welcome him back; for I loved him well.'

'Give me leave, lord,' said Beleg, 'and on your behalf I will redress this ev
il, if I can. For such manhood as he promised should not run to nothing in th
e wild. Doriath has need of him, and the need will grow more. And I love him 
also.'

Then Thingol said to Beleg: 'Now I have hope in the quest! Go with my good 
will, and if you find him, guard him and guide him as you may. Beleg Cúthal
ion, long have you been foremost in the defence of Doriath, and for many de
eds of valour and wisdom have earned my thanks. Greatest of all I shall hol
d the finding of Túrin. At this parting ask for any gift, and I will not de



ny it to you.'

'I ask then for a sword of worth,' said Beleg; 'for the Orcs come now too thi
ck and close for a bow only, and such blade as I have is no match for their a
rmour.'

'Choose from all that I have,' said Thingol, 'save only Aranrúth, my own.'

Then Beleg chose Anglachel; and that was a sword of great fame, and it was 
so named because it was made of iron that fell from heaven as a blazing sta
r; it would cleave all earth-dolven iron. One other sword only in Middle-ea
rth was like to it. That sword does not enter into this tale, though it was
 made of the same ore by the same

smith; and that smith was Eöl the Dark Elf, who took Aredhel Turgon's siste
r to wife. He gave Anglachel to Thingol as fee, which he begrudged, for lea
ve to dwell in Nan Elmoth; but the other sword, Anguirel, its mate, he kept
, until it was stolen from him by Maeglin, his son.

But as Thingol turned the hilt of Anglachel towards Beleg, Melian looked at th
e blade; and she said: 'There is malice in this sword. The heart of the smith 
still dwells in it, and that heart was dark. It will not love the hand that it
 serves; neither will it abide with you long.'

'Nonetheless I will wield it while I may,' said Beleg; and thanking the king
 he took the sword and departed. Far across Beleriand he sought in vain for 
tidings of Túrin, through many perils; and that winter passed away, and the 
spring after.
CHAPTER VI
« ^ »

TÚRIN AMONG THE OUTLAWS

Now the tale turns again to Túrin. He, believing himself an outlaw whom the
 King would pursue, did not return to Beleg on the north-marches of Doriath
, but went away westward, and passing secretly out of the Guarded Realm cam
e into the woodlands south of Teiglin. There before the Nirnaeth many men h
ad dwelt in scattered homesteads; they were of Haleth's folk for the most p
art, but owned no lord, and they lived both by hunting and husbandry, keepi
ng swine in the mast-lands, and tilling clearings in the forest which were 
fenced from the wild. But most were now destroyed, or had fled into Brethil
, and all that region lay under the fear of Orcs, and of outlaws. For in th
at time of ruin houseless and desperate men went astray: remnants of battle
 and defeat, and lands laid waste; and some were men driven into the wild f
or evil deeds. They hunted and

gathered such food as they could; but many took to robbery and became crue
l, when hunger or other need drove them. In winter they were most to be fe
ared, like wolves; and Gaurwaith, wolf-men, they were called by those who 
still defended their homes. Some sixty of these men had joined in one band
, wandering in the woods beyond the western marches of Doriath; and they w
ere hated scarcely less than Orcs, for there were among them outcasts hard
 of heart, bearing a grudge against their own kind.

The hardest of heart was one named Andróg, who had been hunted from Dor-ló
min for the slaying of a woman; and others also came from that land: old A



lgund, the oldest of the fellowship, who had fled from the Nirnaeth, and F
orweg, as he named himself, a man with fair hair and unsteady glittering e
yes, big and bold, but far fallen from the ways of the Edain of the people
 of Hador. Yet he could still be wise and generous at times; and he was th
e captain of the fellowship. They had dwindled now to some fifty men, by d
eaths in hardship or affrays; and they were become wary, and set scouts or
 a watch about them, whether moving or at rest. Thus they were soon aware 
of Túrin when he strayed into their haunts. They trailed him, and they dre
w a ring about him, so that suddenly, as he came out into a glade beside a
 stream, he found himself within a circle of men with bent bows and drawn swords.

Then Túrin halted, but he showed no fear. 'Who are you?' he said. 'I thought
 that only Orcs waylaid men; but I see that I am mistaken.'

'You may rue the mistake,' said Forweg, 'for these are our haunts, and my m
en do not allow other men to walk in them. We take their lives as forfeit, 
unless they can ransom them.'

Then Túrin laughed grimly: 'You will get no ransom from me, an outcast and
 an outlaw. You may search me when I am dead, but it may cost you dearly t
o prove my words true. Many of you are likely to die first.'

Nonetheless his death seemed near, for many arrows were notched to the stri
ng, waiting for the word of the captain, and though Túrin wore elven-mail u
nder his grey tunic and cloak, some would find a deadly mark. None of his e
nemies stood within reach of a leap with drawn sword. But suddenly Túrin st
ooped, for he had espied some stones at the stream's edge before his feet. 
At that moment an outlaw, angered by his proud words, let fly a shaft aimed
 at his face; but it passed over him, and he sprang up again like a bowstri
ng released and cast a stone at the bowman with great force and true aim; a
nd he fell to the ground with broken skull.

'I might be of more service to you alive, in the place of that luckless man,
' said Túrin; and turning to Forweg he said: 'If you are the captain here, y
ou should not allow your men to shoot without command.'

'I do not,' said Forweg; 'but he has been rebuked swiftly enough. I will take 
you in his stead, if you will heed my words better.'

'I will,' said Túrin, 'as long as you are captain, and in

all that belongs to a captain. But the choice of a new man to a fellowship i
s not his alone, I judge. All voices should be heard. Are there any here who
 do not welcome me?'

Then two of the outlaws cried out against him; and one was a friend of the fa
llen man. Ulrad was his name. 'A strange way to gain entry to a fellowship,' 
he said, 'the slaying of one of our best men!'

'Not unchallenged,' said Túrin. 'But come then! I will endure you both tog
ether, with weapons or with strength alone. Then you shall see if I am fit
 to replace one of your best men. But if there are bows in this test, I mu
st have one too.' Then he strode towards them; but Ulrad gave back and wou
ld not fight. The other threw down his bow and walked up to meet Túrin. Th
is man was Andróg of Dor-lómin. He stood before Túrin and looked him up an
d down.



'Nay,' he said at length, shaking his head. 'I am not a chicken-heart, as me
n know; but I am not your match. There is none here, I think. You may join u
s, for my part. But there is a strange light in your eyes; you are a dangero
us man. What is your name?'

'Neithan, the Wronged, I call myself,' said Túrin, and Neithan he was after
wards called by the outlaws; but though he claimed to have suffered injusti
ce (and to any who claimed the like he ever lent too ready an ear), no more
 would he reveal concerning his life or his home. Yet they saw that he had 
fallen from high state, and that though he had nothing but his arms, those 
were made by

elven-smiths. He soon won their praise, for he was strong and valiant, and h
ad more skill in the woods than they, and they trusted him, for he was not g
reedy, and took little thought for himself; but they feared him, because of 
his sudden angers, which they seldom understood.

To Doriath Túrin could not, or in pride would not, return; to Nargothrond si
nce the fall of Felagund none were admitted. To the lesser folk of Haleth in
 Brethil he did not deign to go; and to Dor-lómin he did not dare, for it wa
s closely beset, and one man alone could not hope at that time, as he though
t, to come through the passes of the Mountains of Shadow. Therefore Túrin ab
ode with the outlaws, since the company of any men made the hardship of the 
wild more easy to endure; and because he wished to live and could not be eve
r at strife with them, he did little to restrain their evil deeds. Thus he s
oon became hardened to a mean and often cruel life, and yet at times pity an
d disgust would wake in him, and then he was perilous in his anger. In this 
evil and dangerous way Túrin lived to that year's end and through the need a
nd hunger of winter, until stirring came and then a fair spring.

Now in the woods of Teiglin, as has been told, there were still some homest
eads of Men, hardy and wary, though now few in number. Though they loved th
em not at all and pitied them little, they would in bitter winter put out s
uch food as they could well spare where the Gaur-waith might find it; and s
o they hoped to avoid the banded attack of the famished. But they earned le
ss gratitude so

from the outlaws than from beasts and birds, and they were saved rather by 
their dogs and their fences. For each homestead had great hedges about its 
cleared land, and about the houses was a ditch and a stockade; and there we
re paths from stead to stead, and men could summon help at need by horn-cal
ls.

But when spring was come it was perilous for the Gaurwaith to linger so 
near to the houses of the woodmen, who might gather and hunt them down; 
and Túrin wondered therefore that Forweg did not lead them away. There w
as more food and game, and less peril, away south where no Men remained.
 Then one day Túrin missed Forweg, and also Andróg his friend; and he as
ked where they were, but his companions laughed.

'Away on business of their own, I guess,' said Ulrad. 'They will be back befo
re long, and then we shall move. In haste, maybe; for we shall be lucky if th
ey do not bring the hive-bees after them.'

The sun shone and the young leaves were green, and Túrin was irked by the 



squalid camp of the outlaws, and he wandered away alone far into the fores
t. Against his will he remembered the Hidden Kingdom, and he seemed to hea
r the names of the flowers of Doriath as echoes of an old tongue almost fo
rgotten. But on a sudden he heard cries, and from a hazel-thicket a young 
woman ran out; her clothes were rent by thorns, and she was in great fear,
 and stumbling she fell gasping to the ground. Then Túrin springing toward
s the thicket with drawn sword hewed

down a man that burst from the hazels in pursuit; and he saw only in the ver
y stroke that it was Forweg.

But as he stood looking down in amaze at the blood upon the grass, Andróg 
came out, and halted also astounded. 'Evil work, Neithan!' he cried, and d
rew his sword; but Túrin's mood ran cold, and he said to Andróg: 'Where ar
e the Orcs, then? Have you outrun them to help her?'

'Ores?' said Andróg. 'Fool! You call yourself an outlaw. Outlaws know no la
w but their needs. Look to your own, Neithan, and leave us to mind ours.'

'I will do so,' said Túrin. 'But today our paths have crossed. You will leave
 the woman to me, or you will join Forweg.'

Andróg laughed. 'If that is the way of it, have your will,' he said. 'I make no
 claim to match you, alone; but our fellows may take this slaying ill.'

Then the woman rose to her feet and laid her hand on Túrin's arm. She looke
d at the blood and she looked at Túrin, and there was delight in her eyes. 
'Kill him, lord!' she said. 'Kill him too! And then come with me. If you br
ing their heads, Larnach my father will not be displeased. For two "wolf-he
ads" he has rewarded men well.'

But Túrin said to Andróg: 'Is it far to her home?'

'A mile or so,' he answered, 'in a fenced homestead yonder. She was straying 
outside.' 'Go then quickly,' said Túrin, turning back to the woman. 'Tell you
r father to keep you better. But I will not cut off the heads of my fellows t
o buy his favour, or aught else.'

Then he put up his sword. 'Come!' he said to Andróg. 'We will return. But i
f you wish to bury your captain, you must do so yourself. Make haste, for a
 hue and cry may be raised. Bring his weapons!'

The woman went off through the woods, and she looked back many times bef
ore the trees hid her. Then Túrin went on his way without more words, an
d Andróg watched him go, and he frowned as one pondering a riddle.

When Túrin came back to the camp of the outlaws he found them restless and 
ill at ease; for they had stayed too long already in one place, near to hom
esteads well-guarded, and they murmured against Forweg. 'He runs hazards to
 our cost', they said; 'and others may have to pay for his pleasures.'

'Then choose a new captain!' said Túrin, standing before them. 'Forweg can l
ead you no longer; for he is dead.'

'How do you know that?' said Ulrad. 'Did you seek honey from the same hive
? Did the bees sting him?'



'No,' said Túrin. 'One sting was enough. I slew him. But I spared Andróg, a
nd he will soon return.' Then he told all that was done, rebuking those tha
t did such deeds; and while he yet spoke Andróg returned bearing Forweg's w
eapons. 'See, Neithan!' he cried. 'No alarm has been raised. Maybe she hope
s to meet with you again.'

'If you jest with me,' said Túrin, 'I shall regret that I grudged her your head. 
Now tell your tale, and be brief.'

Then Andróg told truly enough all that had befallen. 'What business Neithan
 had there I now wonder,' he said. 'Not ours, it seems. For when I came up,
 he had already slain Forweg. The woman liked that well, and offered to go 
with him, begging our heads as a bride-price. But he did not want her, and 
sped her off; so what grudge he had against the captain I cannot guess. He 
left my head on my shoulders, for which I am grateful, though much puzzled.
'

'Then I deny your claim to come of the People of Hador,' said Túrin. 'To Uld
or the Accursed you belong rather, and should seek service with Angband. But
 hear me now!' he cried to them all. 'These choices I give you. You must tak
e me as your captain in Forweg's place, or else let me go. I will govern thi
s fellowship now, or leave it. But if you wish to kill me, set to! I will fi
ght you all until I am dead - or you.'

Then many men seized their weapons, but Andróg cried out: 'Nay! The head tha
t he spared is not witless. If we fight, more than one will die needlessly, 
before we kill the best man among us.' Then he laughed. 'As it was when he j
oined us, so it is again. He kills to make room. If it proved well before, s
o may it again; and he may lead us to better fortune than prowling about oth
er men's middens.'

And old Algund said: 'The best man among us. Time was when we would hav
e done the same, if we dared; but we have forgotten much. He may bring 
us home in the end.'

At that the thought came to Túrin that from this small band he might rise to b
uild himself a free lordship of his

own. But he looked at Algund and Andróg, and he said: 'Home, do you say? 
Tall and cold stand the Mountains of Shadow between. Behind them are the 
people of Uldor, and about them the legions of Angband. If such things do
 not daunt you, seven times seven men, then I may lead you homewards. But
 how far, before we die?'

All were silent. Then Túrin spoke again. 'Do you take me to be your captain?
 Then I will lead you first away into the wild, far from the homes of Men. T
here we may find better fortune, or not; but at the least we shall earn less
 hatred of our own kind.'

Then all those that were of the People of Hador gathered to him, and took hi
m as their captain; and the others with less good will agreed. And at once h
e led them away out of that country.

Many messengers had been sent out by Thingol to seek Túrin within Doriath a
nd in the lands near its borders; but in the year of his flight they search



ed for him in vain, for none knew or could guess that he was with the outla
ws and enemies of Men. When winter came on they returned to the King, save 
Beleg only. After all others had departed still he went on alone.

But in Dimbar and along the north-marches of Doriath things had gone ill.
 The Dragon-helm was seen there in battle no longer, and the Strongbow al
so was missed; and the servants of Morgoth were heartened and increased e
ver in numbers and in daring. Winter came and passed,

and with Spring their assault was renewed: Dimbar was overrun, and the Men 
of Brethil were afraid, for evil roamed now upon all their borders, save in
 the south.

It was now almost a year since Túrin had fled, and still Beleg sought for h
im, with ever lessening hope. He passed northwards in his wanderings to the
 Crossings of Teiglin, and there, hearing ill news of a new inroad of Orcs 
out of Taur-nu-Fuin, he turned back, and came as it chanced to the homes of
 the Woodmen soon after Túrin had left that region. There he heard a strang
e tale that went among them. A tall and lordly Man, or an Elf-warrior, some
 said, had appeared in the woods, and had slain one of the Gaurwaith, and r
escued the daughter of Larnach whom they were pursuing. 'Very proud he was,
' said Larnach's daughter to Beleg, 'with bright eyes that scarcely deigned
 to look at me. Yet he called the Wolf-men his fellows, and would not slay 
another that stood by, and knew his name. Neithan, he called him.'

'Can you read this riddle?' asked Larnach of the Elf.

'I can, alas,' said Beleg. 'The Man that you tell of is one whom I seek.' No 
more of Túrin did he tell the Woodmen; but he warned them of evil gathering n
orthward. 'Soon the Orcs will come ravening in this country in strength too g
reat for you to withstand,' he said. 'This year at last you must give up your
 freedom or your lives. Go to Brethil while there is time!'

Then Beleg went on his way in haste, and sought for the lairs of the outlaw
s, and such signs as might show him

whither they had gone. These he soon found; but Túrin was now several days 
ahead, and moved swiftly, fearing the pursuit of the Woodmen, and he had us
ed all the arts that he knew to defeat or mislead any that tried to follow 
him. He led his men westward, away from the Woodmen and from the borders of
 Doriath, until they came to the northern end of the great highlands that r
ose between the Vales of Sirion and Narog. There the land was drier, and th
e forest ceased suddenly on the brink of a ridge. Below it could be seen th
e ancient South Road, climbing up from the Crossings of Teiglin to pass alo
ng the western feet of the moorlands on its way to Nargothrond. There for a
 time the outlaws lived warily, remaining seldom two nights in one camp, an
d leaving little trace of their going or staying. So it was that even Beleg
 hunted them in vain. Led by signs that he could read, or by the rumour of 
the passing of Men among the wild things with whom he could speak, he came 
often near, but always their lair was deserted when he came to it; for they
 kept a watch about them by day and night, and at any rumour of approach th
ey were swiftly up and away. 'Alas!' he cried. 'Too well did I teach this c
hild of Men craft in wood and field! An Elvish band almost one might think 
this to be.' But they for their part became aware that they were trailed by
 some tireless pursuer, whom they could not see, and yet could not shake of
f; and they grew uneasy.



Not long afterwards, as Beleg had feared, the Orcs came across the Brithiach,
 and being resisted with all the

force that he could muster by Handir of Brethil, they passed south over th
e Crossings of Teiglin in search of plunder. Many of the Woodmen had taken
 Beleg's counsel and sent their woman and children to ask for refuge in Br
ethil. These and their escort escaped, passing over the Crossings in time;
 but the armed men that came behind were met by the Orcs, and the men were
 worsted. A few fought their way through and came to Brethil, but many wer
e slain or captured; and the Orcs passed on to the homesteads, and sacked 
them and burned them. Then at once they turned back westwards, seeking the
 Road, for they wished now to return back north as swiftly as they could w
ith their booty and their captives.

But the scouts of the outlaws were soon aware of them; and though they car
ed little enough for the captives, the plunder of the Woodmen aroused thei
r greed. To Túrin it seemed perilous to reveal themselves to the Orcs, unt
il their numbers were known; but the outlaws would not heed him, for they 
had need of many things in the wild, and already some began to regret his 
leading. Therefore taking one Orleg as his only companion Túrin went forth
 to spy upon the Orcs; and giving command of the band to Andróg he charged
 him to lie close and well hid while they were gone.

Now the Orc-host was far greater than the band of outlaws, but they were i
n lands to which Orcs had seldom dared to come, and they knew also that be
yond the Road lay the Talath Dirnen, the Guarded Plain, upon which the sco
uts and spies of Nargothrond kept watch; and fearing

danger they were wary, and their scouts went creeping through the trees on 
either side of the marching lines. Thus it was that Túrin and Orleg were di
scovered, for three scouts stumbled upon them as they lay hid; and though t
hey slew two the third escaped, crying as he ran Going! Going! Now that was
 a name which they had for the Noldor. At once the forest was filled with O
rcs, scattering silently and hunting far and wide. Then Túrin, seeing that 
there was small hope of escape, thought at least to deceive them and to lea
d them away from the hiding-place of his men; and perceiving from the cry o
f Going! that they feared the spies of Nargothrond, he fled with Orleg west
ward. The pursuit came swiftly after them, until turn and dodge as they wou
ld they were driven at last out of the forest; and then they were espied, a
nd as they sought to cross the Road Orleg was shot down by many arrows. But
 Túrin was saved by his elven-mail, and escaped alone into the wilds beyond
; and by speed and craft he eluded his enemies, fleeing far into lands that
 were strange to him. Then the Orcs, fearing that the Elves of Nargothrond 
might be aroused, slew their captives and made haste away into the North.

Now when three days had passed, and yet Túrin and Orleg did not return, so
me of the outlaws wished to depart from the cave where they lay hid; but A
ndróg spoke against it. And while they were in the midst of this debate, s
uddenly a grey figure stood before them. Beleg

had found them at last. He came forward with no weapon in his hands, and h
eld the palms turned towards them; but they leapt up in fear and Andróg co
ming behind cast a noose over him, and drew it so that it pinioned his arm
s.



'If you do not wish for guests, you should keep better watch,' said Beleg. '
Why do you welcome me thus? I come as a friend, and seek only a friend. Neit
han, I hear that you call him.'

'He is not here,' said Ulrad. 'But unless you have long spied on us, how kno
w you that name?'

'He has long spied on us,' said Andróg. 'This is the shadow that has dogged 
us. Now perhaps we shall learn his true purpose.' Then he bade them tie Bele
g to a tree beside the cave; and when he was hard bound hand and foot they q
uestioned him. But to all their questions Beleg would give one answer only: 
'A friend I have been to this Neithan since I first met him in the woods, an
d he was then but a child. I seek him only in love, and to bring him good ti
dings.'

'Let us slay him, and be rid of his spying,' said Andróg in wrath; and he loo
ked on the great bow of Beleg and coveted it, for he was an archer. But some 
of better heart spoke against him, and Algund said to him: 'The captain may r
eturn yet; and then you will rue it, if he learns that he has been robbed at 
once of a friend and of good tidings.'

'I do not believe the tale of this Elf,' said Andróg. 'He is a spy of the King 
of Doriath. But if he has indeed any

tidings, he shall tell them to us; and we shall judge if they give us reason to l
et him live.'

'I shall wait for your captain,' said Beleg.

'You shall stand there until you speak,' said Andróg.

Then at the egging of Andróg they left Beleg tied to the tree without food 
or water, and they sat near eating and drinking; but he said no more to the
m. When two days and nights had passed in this way they became angry and fe
arful, and were eager to be gone; and most were now ready to slay the Elf. 
As night drew down they were all gathered about him, and Ulrad brought a br
and from the little fire that was lit in the cave-mouth. But at that moment
 Túrin returned. Coming silently, as was his custom, he stood in the shadow
s beyond the ring of men, and he saw the haggard face of Beleg in the light
 of the brand.

Then he was stricken as with a shaft, and as if at the sudden melting of a f
rost tears long unshed filled his eyes. He sprang out and ran to the tree. '
Beleg! Beleg!' he cried. 'How have you come hither? And why do you stand so?
' At once he cut the bonds from his friend, and Beleg fell forward into his 
arms.

When Túrin heard all that the men would tell, he was angry and grieved; but 
at first he gave heed only to Beleg. While he tended him with what skill he 
had, he thought of his life in the woods, and his anger turned upon himself.
 For often strangers had been slain, when caught near the lairs of the outla
ws, or waylaid by them, and he had not hindered it; and often he himself had

spoken ill of King Thingol and of the Grey-elves, so that he must share the 
blame, if they were treated as foes. Then with bitterness he turned to the m
en. 'You were cruel,' he said, 'and cruel without need. Never until now have



 we tormented a prisoner; but to this Orc-work such a life as we lead has br
ought us. Lawless and fruitless all our deeds have been, serving only oursel
ves, and feeding hate in our hearts.'

But Andróg said: 'But whom shall we serve, if not ourselves? Whom shall we
 love, when all hate us?'

'At least my hands shall not again be raised against Elves or Men,' said Túri
n. 'Angband has servants enough. If others will not take this vow with me, I 
will walk alone.'

Then Beleg opened his eyes and raised his head. 'Not alone!' he said. 'Now 
at last I can tell my tidings. You are no outlaw, and Neithan is a name unf
it. Such fault as was found in you is pardoned. For a year you have been so
ught, to recall you to honour and to the service of the King. The Dragon-he
lm has been missed too long.'

But Túrin showed no joy in this news, and sat long in silence; for at Beleg's
 words a shadow fell upon him again. 'Let this night pass,' he said at length
. 'Then I will choose. However it goes, we must leave this lair tomorrow; for
 not all who seek us wish us well.'

'Nay, none,' said Andróg, and he cast an evil look at Beleg.

In the morning Beleg, being swiftly healed of his pains, after the manner of 
the Elven-folk of old, spoke to Túrin apart.

'I looked for more joy at my tidings,' he said. 'Surely you will return now
 to Doriath?' And he begged Túrin to do this in all ways that he could; but
 the more he urged it, the more Túrin hung back. Nonetheless he questioned 
Beleg closely concerning the judgement of Thingol. Then Beleg told him all 
that he knew, and at the last Túrin said: 'Then Mablung proved my friend, a
s he once seemed?'

'The friend of truth, rather,' said Beleg, 'and that was best, in the end; th
ough the doom would have been less just, were it not for the witness of Nella
s. Why, why, Túrin, did you not speak of Saeros' assault to Mablung? All othe
rwise might things have gone. And,' he said, looking at the men sprawled near
 the mouth of the cave, 'you might have held your helm still high, and not fa
llen to this.'

'That may be, if fall you call it,' said Túrin. 'That may be. But so it went
; and words stuck in my throat. There was reproof in his eyes, without quest
ion asked of me, for a deed I had not done. My Man's heart was proud, as the
 Elf-king said. And so it still is, Beleg Cúthalion. Not yet will it suffer 
me to go back to Menegroth and bear looks of pity and pardon, as for a waywa
rd boy amended. I should give pardon, not receive it. And I am a boy no long
er, but a man, according to my kind; and a hard man by my fate.'

Then Beleg was troubled. 'What will you do, then?' he asked.

'Fare free,' said Túrin. 'That wish Mablung gave me at our parting. The grac
e of Thingol will not stretch to receive these companions of my fall, I thin
k; but I will not part with them now, if they do not wish to part with me. I
 love them in my way, even the worst a little. They are of my own kind, and 
there is some good in each that might grow. I think that they will stand by 



me.'

'You see with other eyes than mine,' said Beleg. 'If you try to wean them from
 evil, they will fail you. I doubt them, and one most of all.'

'How shall an Elf judge of Men?' said Túrin.

'As he judges of all deeds, by whomsoever done,' answered Beleg, but he sai
d no more, and did not speak of Andróg's malice, to which his evil handling
 had been chiefly due; for perceiving Túrin's mood he feared to be disbelie
ved and to hurt their old friendship, driving Túrin back to his evil ways.

'Fare free, you say, Túrin, my friend,' he said. 'What is your meaning?'

'I would lead my own men, and make war in my own way,' Túrin answered. 'Bu
t in this at least my heart is changed: I repent every stroke save those d
ealt against the Enemy of Men and Elves. And above all else I would have y
ou beside me. Stay with me!'

'If I stayed beside you, love would lead me, not wisdom,' said Beleg. 'My h
eart warns me that we should

return to Doriath. Elsewhere a shadow lies before us.'

'Nonetheless, I will not go there,' said Túrin.

'Alas!' said Beleg. 'But as a fond father who grants his son's desire against hi
s own foresight, I yield to your will. At your asking, I will stay.'

'That is well indeed!' said Túrin. Then all at once he fell silent, as if he 
himself were aware of the shadow, and strove with his pride, which would not 
let him turn back. For a long while he sat, brooding on the years that lay be
hind.

Coming suddenly out of thought he looked at Beleg, and said: 'The elf-maid
en that you named, though I forget how: I owe her well for her timely witn
ess; yet I cannot recall her. Why did she watch my ways?' Then Beleg looke
d strangely at him. 'Why indeed?' he said. 'Túrin, have you lived always w
ith your heart and half your mind far away? As a boy you used to walk with
 Nellas in the woods.'

'That must have been long ago,' said Túrin. 'Or so my childhood now seems,
 and a mist is over it - save only the memory of my father's house in Dor-
lómin. Why would I walk with an elf-maiden?'

'To learn what she could teach, maybe,' said Beleg, 'if no more than a few
 elven-words of the names of woodland flowers. Their names at least you ha
ve not forgotten. Alas! child of Men, there are other griefs in Middle-ear
th than yours, and wounds made by no weapon. Indeed I begin to think that 
Elves and Men should not meet or meddle.'

Túrin said nothing, but looked long in Beleg's face, as if he would read in it 
the riddle of his words. Nellas of

Doriath never saw him again, and his shadow passed from her. Now Beleg an
d Túrin turned to other matters, debating where they should dwell. 'Let u



s return to Dimbar, on the north-marches, where once we walked together!'
 said Beleg eagerly. 'We are needed there. For of late the Orcs have foun
d a way down out of Taur-nu-Fuin, making a road through the Pass of Anach.'

'I do not remember it,' said Túrin.

'No, we never went so far from the borders,' said Beleg. 'But you have seen
 the peaks of the Crissaegrim far off, and to their east the dark walls of 
the Gorgoroth. Anach lies between them, above the high springs of Mindeb. A
 hard and dangerous way; and yet many come by it now, and Dimbar which used
 to lie in peace is falling under the Dark Hand, and the Men of Brethil are
 troubled. To Dimbar I call you!'

'Nay, I will not walk backward in life,' said Túrin. 'Nor can I come easily 
to Dimbar now. Sirion lies between, unbridged and unforded below the Brithia
ch far northward; it is perilous to cross. Save in Doriath. But I will not p
ass into Doriath, and make use of Thingol's leave and pardon.'

'A hard man you have called yourself, Túrin. Truly, if by that you meant st
ubborn. Now the turn is mine. I will go, by your leave, as soon as I may, a
nd bid you farewell. If you wish indeed to have the Strongbow beside you, l
ook for me in Dimbar.' At that time Túrin said no more.

The next day Beleg set out, and Túrin went with him a bowshot from the camp,
 but said nothing. 'Is it farewell, then, son of Húrin?' said Beleg.

'If you wish indeed to keep your word and stay beside me,' answered Túrin, 
'then look for me on Amon Rûdh!' Thus he spoke, being fey and unwitting of 
what lay before him. 'Else, this is our last farewell.'

'Maybe that is best,' said Beleg, and went his way.

It is said that Beleg went back to Menegroth, and came before Thingol and M
elian and told them of all that had happened, save only his evil handling b
y Túrin's companions. Then Thingol sighed, and he said: 'I took up the fath
ering of the son of Húrin, and that cannot be laid down for love or hate, u
nless Húrin the Valiant himself should return. What more would he have me d
o?'

But Melian said: 'A gift you shall now have of me, Cúthalion, for your help,
 and your honour, for I have none worthier to give.' And she gave him a stor
e of lembas, the waybread of the Elves, wrapped in leaves of silver; and the
 threads that bound it were sealed at the knots with the seal of the Queen, 
a wafer of white wax shaped as a single flower of Telperion. For according t
o the customs of the Eldalië the keeping and the giving of this food belonge
d to the Queen alone. 'This waybread, Beleg,' she said, 'shall be your help 
in the wild and the winter, and the help also of those whom you choose. For 
I commit this now to you, to apportion as you will in my

stead.' In nothing did Melian show greater favour to Túrin than in this gift
; for the Eldar had never before allowed Men to use this waybread, and seldo
m did so again.

Then Beleg departed from Menegroth and went back to the north-marches, w
here he had his lodges, and many friends; but when winter came, and war 
was stilled, suddenly his companions missed Beleg, and he returned to th



em no more.
CHAPTER VII
« ^ »

OF MÎM THE DWARF

Now the tale turns to Mîm the Petty-dwarf. The Petty-dwarves are long out o
f mind, for Mîm was the last. Little was known of them even in days of old.
 The Nibin-nogrim the Elves of Beleriand called them long ago, but they did
 not love them; and the Petty-dwarves loved none but themselves. If they ha
ted and feared the Orcs, they hated also the Eldar, and the Exiles most of 
all; for the Noldor, they said, had stolen their lands and their homes. Nar
gothrond was first found and its delving begun by the Petty-dwarves, long b
efore Finrod Felagund came over the Sea.

They came, some said, of Dwarves that had been banished from the Dwarf-cit
ies of the east in ancient days. Long before the return of Morgoth they ha
d wandered westward. Being masterless and few in number, they found it har
d to come by the ore of metals, and their smith-craft and store of

weapons dwindled; and they took to lives of stealth, and became somewhat sm
aller in stature than their eastern kin, walking with bent shoulders and qu
ick, furtive steps. Nonetheless, as all the Dwarf-kind, they were far stron
ger than their stature promised, and they could cling to life in great hard
ship. But now at last they had dwindled and died out of Middle-earth, all s
ave Mîm and his two sons; and Mîm was old even in the reckoning of Dwarves,
 old and forgotten.

After the departure of Beleg (and that was in the second summer after the f
light of Túrin from Doriath) things went ill for the outlaws. There were ra
ins out of season, and Orcs in greater numbers than before came down from t
he North and along the old South Road over Teiglin, troubling all the woods
 on the west borders of Doriath. There was little safety or rest, and the c
ompany were more often hunted than hunters.

One night as they lay lurking in the fireless dark, Túrin looked on his life,
 and it seemed to him'that it might well be bettered. 'I must find some secur
e refuge,' he thought, 'and make provision against winter and hunger.' But he
 did not know whither to turn.

Next day he led his men away southward, further than they had yet come from
 the Teiglin and the marches of Doriath; and after three days' journeying t
hey halted at the western edge of the woods of Sirion's Vale. There the lan
d was drier and barer, as it began to climb up into the moorlands.

Soon after, it chanced that as the grey light of a day of rain was failing Túr
in and his men were sheltering in a holly-thicket; and beyond it was a treeles
s space, in which there were many great stones, leaning or tumbled together. A
ll was still, save for the drip of rain from the leaves.

Suddenly a watchman gave a call, and leaping up they saw three hooded shap
es, grey-clad, going stealthily among the stones. They were burdened each 
with a great sack, but they went swiftly for all that. Túrin cried to them
 to halt, and the men ran out on them like hounds; but they held on their 
way, and though Andróg shot at them two vanished in the dusk. One lagged b
ehind, being slower or more heavily burdened; and he was soon seized and t



hrown down, and held by many hard hands, though he struggled and bit like 
a beast. But Túrin came up, and rebuked his men. 'What have you there?' he
 said. 'What need to be so fierce? It is old and small. What harm is in it?'

'It bites,' said Andróg, nursing a bleeding hand. 'It is an Orc, or of Orc-kin. Ki
ll it!'

'It deserves no less, for cheating our hope,' said another, who had taken the 
sack. 'There is nothing here but roots and small stones.'

'Nay,' said Túrin, 'it is bearded. It is only a Dwarf, I guess. Let him up, and s
peak.'

So it was that Mîm came into the Tale of the Children of Húrin. For he stum
bled up on his knees before Túrin's feet

and begged for his life. 'I am old,' he said, 'and poor. Only a Dwarf, as yo
u say, not an Orc. Mîm is my name. Do not let them slay me, master, for no c
ause, as Orcs would.'

Then Túrin pitied him in his heart, but he said: 'Poor you seem, Mîm, though
 that would be strange in a Dwarf; but we are poorer, I think: houseless and
 friendless Men. If I said that we do not spare for pity's sake only, being 
in great need, what would you offer for ransom?'

'I do not know what you desire, lord,' said Mîm warily.

'At this time, little enough!' said Túrin, looking about him bitterly with rai
n in his eyes. 'A safe place to sleep in out of the damp woods. Doubtless you 
have such for yourself.'

'I have,' said Mîm; 'but I cannot give it in ransom. I am too old to live under 
the sky.'

'You need grow no older,' said Andróg, stepping up with a knife in his unhar
med hand. 'I can spare you that.'

'Lord!' cried Mîm in great fear, clinging to Túrin's knees. 'If I lose my life
, you lose the dwelling; for you will not find it without Mîm. I cannot give i
t, but I will share it. There is more room in it than once there was, so many 
have gone for ever,' and he began to weep.

'Your life is spared, Mîm,' said Túrin.

'Till we come to his lair, at least,' said Andróg.

But Túrin turned upon him, and said: 'If Mîm brings us to his home without t
rickery, and it is good, then his life is ransomed; and he shall not be slai
n by any man who follows me. So I swear.'

Then Mîm kissed Túrin's knees and said: 'Mîm will be your friend, lord. At f
irst he thought you were an Elf, by your speech and your voice. But if you a
re a Man, that is better. Mîm does not love Elves.'

'Where is this house of yours?' said Andróg. 'It must be good indeed to shar
e it with a Dwarf. For Andróg does not like Dwarves. His people brought few 



good tales of that race out of the East.'

'They left worse tales of themselves behind them,' said Mîm. 'Judge my hom
e when you see it. But you will need light on your way, you stumbling Men.
 I will return in good time and lead you.' Then he rose and picked up his 
sack.

'No, no!' said Andróg. 'You will not allow this, surely, captain? You would n
ever see the old rascal again.'

'It is growing dark,' said Túrin. 'Let him leave us some pledge. Shall we kee
p your sack and its load, Mîm?'

But at this the Dwarf fell on his knees again in great trouble. 'If Mîm did no
t mean to return, he would not return for an old sack of roots,' he said. 'I w
ill come back. Let me go!'

'I will not,' said Túrin. 'If you will not part with your sack, you must stay
 with it. A night under the leaves will make you pity us in your turn, maybe.
' But he marked, and others also, that Mîm set more store by the sack and his
 load than it seemed worth to the eye.

They led the old Dwarf away to their dismal camp, and as he went he mutter
ed in a strange tongue that seemed harsh with ancient hatred; but when the
y put bonds on his

legs he went suddenly quiet. And those who were on the watch saw him sitting 
on through the night silent and still as a stone, save for his sleepless eyes
 that glinted as they roved in the dark.

Before morning the rain ceased, and a wind stirred in the trees. Dawn came
 more brightly than for many days, and light airs from the South opened th
e sky, pale and clear about the rising of the sun. Mîm sat on without movi
ng, and he seemed as if dead; for now the heavy lids of his eyes were clos
ed, and the morning-light showed him withered and shrunken with age. Túrin
 stood and looked down on him. 'There is light enough now,' he said.

Then Mîm opened his eyes and pointed to his bonds; and when he was released 
he spoke fiercely. 'Learn this, fools!' he said. 'Do not put bonds on a Dwar
f! He will not forgive it. I do not wish to die, but for what you have done 
my heart is hot. I repent my promise.'

'But I do not,' said Túrin. 'You will lead me to your home. Till then we will
 not speak of death. That is my will.' He looked steadfastly in the eyes of t
he Dwarf, and Mîm could not endure it; few indeed could challenge the eyes of
 Túrin in set will or in wrath. Soon he turned away his head, and rose. 'Foll
ow me, lord!' he said.

'Good!' said Túrin. 'But now I will add this: I understand your pride. You ma
y die, but you shall not be set in bonds again.'

'I will not,' said Mîm. 'But come now!' And with that he led them back to t
he place where he had been captured, and he pointed westward. 'There is my 
home!' he said. 'You have often seen it, I guess, for it is tall. Sharbhund
 we called it, before the Elves changed all the names.' Then they saw that 
he was pointing to Amon Rûdh, the Bald Hill, whose bare head watched over m



any leagues of the wild.

'We have seen it, but never nearer,' said Andróg. 'For what safe lair can be 
there, or water, or any other thing that we need? I guessed that there was so
me trick. Do men hide on a hill-top?'

'Long sight may be safer than lurking,' said Túrin. 'Amon Rûdh gazes far a
nd wide. Well, Mîm, I will come and see what you have to show. How long wi
ll it take us, stumbling Men, to come thither?'

'All this day until dusk, if we start now,' answered Mîm.

Soon the company set out westward, and Túrin went at the head with Mîm at 
his side. They walked warily when they left the woods, but all the land se
emed empty and quiet. They passed over the tumbled stones, and began to cl
imb; for Amon Rûdh stood upon the eastern edge of the high moorlands that 
rose between the vales of Sirion and Narog, and even above the stony heath
 at its base its crown was reared up a thousand feet and more. Upon the ea
stern side a broken land climbed slowly up to the high ridges among knots 
of birch and rowan, and

ancient thorn-trees rooted in rock. Beyond, upon the moors and about the lo
wer slopes of Amon Rûdh, there grew thickets of aeglos; but its steep grey 
head was bare, save for the red seregon that mantled the stone.

As the afternoon was waning the outlaws drew near to the roots of the hill
. They came now from the north, for so Mîm had led them, and the light of 
the westering sun fell upon the crown of Amon Rûdh, and the seregon was al
l in flower.

'See! There is blood on the hill-top,' said Andróg.

'Not yet,' said Túrin.

The sun was sinking and light was failing in the hollows. The hill now loo
med up before them and above them, and they wondered what need there could
 be of a guide to so plain a mark. But as Mîm led them on, and they began 
to climb the last steep slopes, they perceived that he was following some 
path by secret signs or old custom. Now his course wound to and fro, and i
f they looked aside they saw that at either hand dark dells and chines ope
ned, or the land ran down into wastes of great stones with falls and holes
 masked by bramble and thorn. There without a guide they might have labour
ed and clambered for days to find a way.

At length they came to steeper but smoother ground. They passed under the s
hadows of ancient rowan-trees, into aisles of long-legged aeglos: a gloom f
illed with a sweet scent. Then suddenly there was a rock-wall before

them, flat-faced and sheer, forty feet high, maybe, but dusk dimmed the sk
y above them and guess was uncertain.

'Is this the door of your house?' said Túrin. 'Dwarves love stone, it is said.
' He drew close to Mîm, lest he should play them some trick at the last.

'Not the door of the house, but the gate of the garth,' said Mîm. Then he tu
rned to the right along the cliff-foot, and after twenty paces he halted sud



denly; and Túrin saw that by the work of hands or of weather there was a cle
ft so shaped that two faces of the wall overlapped, and an opening ran back 
to the left between them. Its entrance was shrouded by long trailing plants 
rooted in crevices above, but within there was a steep stony path going upwa
rd in the dark. Water trickled down it, and it was dank.

One by one they filed up. At the top the path turned right and south again,
 and brought them through a thicket of thorns out upon a green flat, throug
h which it ran on into the shadows. They had come to Mîm's house, Bar-en-Ni
bin-noeg, which only ancient tales in Doriath and Nargothrond remembered, a
nd no Men had seen. But night was falling, and the east was starlit, and th
ey could not yet see how this strange place was shaped.

Amon Rûdh had a crown: a great mass like a steep cap of stone with a bare fl
attened top. Upon its north side there stood out from it a shelf, level and 
almost square, which could not be seen from below; for behind it stood the h
ill-crown like a wall, and west and east from its brink sheer cliffs fell. O
nly from the north, as they had come,

could it be reached with ease by those who knew the way. From the 'gate' a p
ath led, and passed soon into a little grove of dwarfed birches growing abou
t a clear pool in a rock-hewn basin. This was fed by a spring at the foot of
 the wall behind, and through a runnel it spilled like a white thread over t
he western brink of the shelf. Behind the screen of the trees, near the spri
ng between two tall buttresses of rock, there was a cave. No more than a sha
llow grot it looked, with a low broken arch; but further in it had been deep
ened and bored far under the hill by the slow hands of the Petty-dwarves, in
 the long years that they had dwelt there, untroubled by the Grey-elves of t
he woods.

Through the deep dusk Mîm led them past the pool, where now the faint star
s were mirrored among the shadows of the birch-boughs. At the mouth of the
 cave he turned and bowed to Túrin. 'Enter, lord!' he said: 'Bar-en-Danwed
h, the House of Ransom. For so it shall be called.'

'That may be,' said Túrin. 'I will look at it first.' Then he went in with 
Mîm, and the others, seeing him unafraid, followed behind, even Andróg, who
 most misdoubted the Dwarf. They were soon in a black dark; but Mîm clapped
 his hands, and a little light appeared, coming round a corner: from a pass
age at the back of the outer grot there stepped another Dwarf bearing a sma
ll torch.

'Ha! I missed him, as I feared!' said Andróg. But Mîm spoke quickly with th
e other in their own harsh tongue,

and seeming troubled or angered by what he heard, he darted into the passag
e and disappeared. Now Andróg was all for going forward. 'Attack first!' he
 cried. 'There may be a hive of them; but they are small.'

'Three only, I guess,' said Túrin; and he led the way, while behind him the 
outlaws groped along the passage by the feel of the rough walls. Many times 
it bent this way and that at sharp angles; but at last a faint light gleamed
 ahead, and they came into a small but lofty hall, dim-lit by lamps hanging 
down out of the roof-shadow upon fine chains. Mîm was not there, but his voi
ce could be heard, and led by it Túrin came to the door of a chamber opening
 at the back of the hall. Looking in, he saw Mîm kneeling on the floor. Besi



de him stood silent the Dwarf with the torch; but on a stone couch by the fa
r wall lay another. 'Khîm, Khîm, Khîm!' the old Dwarf wailed, tearing at his
 beard.

'Not all your shots went wild,' said Túrin to Andróg. 'But this may prove an 
ill hit. You loose shaft too lightly; but you may not live long enough to lea
rn wisdom.'

Leaving the others, Túrin entered softly and stood behind Mîm, and spoke to 
him. 'What is the trouble, master?' he said. 'I have some healing arts. May 
I help you?'

Mîm turned his head, and his eyes had a red light. 'Not unless you can turn
 back time and cut off the cruel hands of your men,' he answered. 'This is 
my son. An arrow was in his breast. Now he is beyond speech. He died at sun
set. Your bonds held me from healing him.'

Again pity long hardened welled in Túrin's heart as water from rock. 'Alas!'
 he said. 'I would recall that shaft, if I could. Now Bar-en-Danwedh, House 
of Ransom, shall this be called in truth. For whether we dwell here or no, I
 will hold myself in your debt; and if ever I come to any wealth, I will pay
 you a danwedh of heavy gold for your son, in token of sorrow, even if it gl
addens your heart no more.'

Then Mîm rose and looked long at Túrin. 'I hear you,' he said. 'You speak lik
e a dwarf-lord of old; and at that I marvel. Now my heart is cooled, though i
t is not glad. My own ransom I will pay, therefore: you may dwell here, if yo
u will. But this I will add: he that loosed the shaft shall break his bow and
 his arrows and lay them at my son's feet; and he shall never take an arrow n
or bear bow again. If he does, he shall die by it. That curse I lay on him.'

Andróg was afraid when he heard of this curse; and though he did so with gr
eat grudge, he broke his bow and his arrows and laid them at the dead Dwarf
's feet. But as he came out from the chamber, he glanced evilly at Mîm, and
 muttered: 'The curse of a dwarf never dies, they say; but a Man's too may 
come home. May he die with a dart in his throat!'

That night they lay in the hall and slept uneasily for the wailing of Mîm a
nd of Ibun, his other son. When that ceased they could not tell; but when t
hey woke at last the Dwarves were gone and the chamber was closed by a ston
e. The day was fair again, and in the morning sunshine

the outlaws washed in the pool and prepared such food as they had; and as 
they ate Mîm stood before them.

He bowed to Túrin. 'He is gone and all is done,' he said. 'He lies with his 
fathers. Now we turn to such life as is left, though the days before us may 
be short. Does Mîm's home please you? Is the ransom paid and accepted?'

'It is,' said Túrin.

'Then all is yours, to order your dwelling here as you will, save this: the cha
mber that is closed, none shall open it but me.'

'We hear you,' said Túrin. 'But as for our life here, we are secure, or so it 
seems; but still we must have food, and other things. How shall we go out; or 



still more, how shall we return?'

To their disquiet Mîm laughed in his throat. 'Do you fear that you have fol
lowed a spider to the heart of his web?' he said. 'Nay, Mîm does not eat Me
n. And a spider could ill deal with thirty wasps at a time. See, you are ar
med, and I stand here bare. No, we must share, you and I: house, food, and 
fire, and maybe other winnings. The house, I guess, you will guard and keep
 secret for your own good, even when you know the ways in and out. You will
 learn them in time. But in the meantime Mîm must guide you, or Ibun his so
n, when you go out; and one will go where you go and return when you return
 - or await you at some point that you know and can find unguided. Ever nea
rer and nearer home will that be, I guess.'

To this Túrin agreed, and he thanked Mîm, and most of his men were glad; fo
r under the sun of morning, while summer was yet high, it seemed a fair pla
ce to dwell in. Andróg alone was ill-content. 'The sooner we are masters of
 our own goings and comings the better,' he said. 'Never before have we tak
en a prisoner with a grievance to and fro on our ventures.'

That day they rested, and cleaned their arms and mended their gear; for they
 had food to last a day or two yet, and Mîm added to what they had. Three gr
eat cooking-pots he lent to them, and firing; and he brought out a sack. 'Ru
bbish,' he said. 'Not worth the stealing. Only wild roots.'

But when they were washed the roots proved white and fleshy with their ski
ns, and when boiled they were good to eat, somewhat like bread; and the ou
tlaws were glad of them, for they had long lacked bread save when they cou
ld steal it. 'Wild Elves know them not; Grey-elves have not found them; th
e proud ones from over the Sea are too proud to delve,' said Mîm.

'What is their name?' said Túrin.

Mîm looked at him sidelong. 'They have no name, save in the dwarf-tongue, 
which we do not teach,' he said. 'And we do not teach Men to find them, fo
r Men are greedy and thriftless, and would not spare till all the plants h
ad perished; whereas now they pass them by as they go blundering in the wi
ld. No more will you learn of me; but you may

have enough of my bounty, as long as you speak fair and do not spy or steal.'
 Then again he laughed in his throat. 'They are of great worth,' he said. 'Mo
re than gold in the hungry winter, for they may be hoarded like the nuts of a
 squirrel, and already we were building our store from the first that are rip
e. But you are fools, if you think that I would not be parted from one small 
load even for the saving of my life.'

'I hear you,' said Ulrad, who had looked in the sack when Mîm was taken. 
'Yet you would not be parted, and your words only make me wonder the more
.'

Mîm turned and looked at him darkly. 'You are one of the fools that spring 
would not mourn if you perished in winter,' he said to him. 'I had spoken m
y word, and so must have returned, willing or not, with sack or without, le
t a lawless and faithless man think what he will! But I love not to be part
ed from my own by force of the wicked, be it no more than a shoe-thong. Do 
I not remember that your hands were among those that put bonds upon me, and
 so held me that I did not speak again with my son? Ever when I deal out th



e earth-bread from my store you will be counted out, and if you eat it, you
 shall eat by the bounty of your fellows, not of me.'

Then Mîm went away; but Ulrad, who had quailed under his anger, spoke to h
is back: 'High words! Nonetheless the old rogue had other things in his sa
ck, of like shape but harder and heavier. Maybe there are other things bes
ide earth-bread in the wild which Elves have not found and Men must not kn
ow!'

'That may be,' said Túrin. 'Nonetheless the Dwarf spoke the truth in one poin
t at least, calling you a fool. Why must you speak your thoughts? Silence, if
 fair words stick in your throat, would serve all our ends better.'

The day passed in peace, and none of the outlaws desired to go abroad. Túri
n paced much upon the green sward of the shelf, from brink to brink; and he
 looked out east, and west, and north, and wondered to find how far were th
e views in the clear air. Northward, and seeming strangely near, he could d
escry the forest of Brethil climbing green about the Amon Obel. Thither he 
found that his eyes would stray more often than he wished, though he knew n
ot why; for his heart was set rather to the northwest, where league upon le
ague away on the skirts of the sky it seemed to him that he could glimpse t
he Mountains of Shadow and the borders of his home. But at evening Túrin lo
oked west into the sunset, as the sun rode down red into the hazes above th
e far distant coasts, and the Vale of Narog lay deep in the shadows between
.

So began the abiding of Túrin son of Húrin in the halls of Mîm, in Bar-en
-Danwedh, the House of Ransom.

For a long while the life of the outlaws went well to their liking. Food was
 not scarce, and they had good shelter, warm and dry, with room enough and t
o spare; for they found that the caves could have housed a hundred or more a
t need. There was another smaller hall further in. It

had a hearth at one side, above which a smoke-shaft ran up through the rock
 to a vent cunningly hidden in a crevice on the hillside. There were also m
any other chambers, opening out of the halls or the passage between them, s
ome for dwelling, some for works or for stores. In storage Mîm had more art
s than they, and he had many vessels and chests of stone and wood that look
ed to be of great age. But most of the chambers were now empty: in the armo
uries hung axes and other gear rusted and dusty, shelves and aumbries were 
bare; and the smithies were idle. Save one: a small room that led out of th
e inner hall and had a hearth which shared the smoke-vent of the hearth in 
the hall. There Mîm would work at times, but would not allow others to be w
ith him; and he did not tell of a secret hidden stair that led from his hou
se to the flat summit of Amon Rûdh. This Andróg came upon when seeking in h
unger to find Mîm's stores of food he became lost in the caves; but he kept
 this discovery to himself.

During the rest of that year they went on no more raids, and if they stirred
 abroad for hunting or gathering of food they went for the most part in smal
l parties. But for a long while they found it hard to retrace their road, an
d beside Túrin not more than six of his men became ever sure of the way. Non
etheless, seeing that those skilled in such things could come to their lair 
without Mîm's help, they set a watch by day and night near to the cleft in t
he north-wall. From the south they expected no enemies, nor was there fear o



f any climbing Amon Rûdh from that quarter; but by

day there was at most times a watchman set on the top of the crown, who co
uld look far all about. Steep as were the sides of the crown, the summit c
ould be reached, for to the east of the cave-mouth rough steps had been he
wn leading up to slopes where men could clamber unaided.

So the year wore on without hurt or alarm. But as the days drew in, and the
 pool became grey and cold and the birches bare, and great rains returned, 
they had to pass more time in shelter. Then they soon grew weary of the dar
k under hill, or the dim half-light of the halls; and to most it seemed tha
t life would be better if it were not shared with Mîm. Too often he would a
ppear out of some shadowy corner or doorway when they thought him elsewhere
; and when Mîm was near unease fell on their talk. They took to speaking ev
er to one another in whispers.

Yet, and strange it seemed to them, with Túrin it went otherwise; and he bec
ame ever more friendly with the old Dwarf, and listened more and more to his
 counsels. In the winter that followed he would sit for long hours with Mîm,
 listening to his lore and the tales of his life; nor did Túrin rebuke him i
f he spoke ill of the Eldar. Mîm seemed well pleased, and showed much favour
 to Túrin in return; him only would he admit to his smithy at times, and the
re they would talk softly together.

But when autumn was passed the winter pressed them hard. Before Yule snow
 came down from the North heavier than they had known it in the river-val
es; at that

time, and ever the more as the power of Angband grew, the winters worsene
d in Beleriand. Amon Rûdh was covered deep, and only the hardiest dared s
tir abroad. Some fell sick, and all were pinched with hunger.

In the dim dusk of a day in midwinter there appeared suddenly among them 
a Man, as it seemed, of great bulk and girth, cloaked and hooded in white
. He had eluded their watchmen, and he walked up to their fire without a 
word. When men sprang up he laughed and threw back his hood, and they saw
 that it was Beleg Strongbow. Under his wide cloak he bore a great pack i
n which he had brought many things for the help of men.

In this way Beleg came back to Túrin, yielding to his love against his wisd
om. Túrin was glad indeed, for he had often regretted his stubbornness; and
 now the desire of his heart was granted without the need to humble himself
 or to yield his own will. But if Túrin was glad, not so was Andróg, nor so
me others of his company. It seemed to them that there had been a tryst bet
ween Beleg and their captain, which he had kept secret from them; and Andró
g watched them jealously as the two sat apart in speech together.

Beleg had brought with him the Helm of Hador; for he hoped that it might lift
 Túrin's thought again above his life in the wild as the leader of a petty co
mpany. 'This is your own which I bring back to you,' he said to Túrin as he t
ook out the helm. 'It was left in my keeping on the north-marches; but was no
t forgotten, I think.'

'Almost,' said Túrin; 'but it shall not be so again'; and he fell silent, look
ing far away with the eyes of his thought, until suddenly he caught the gleam 
of another thing that Beleg held in his hand. It was the gift of Melian; but t



he silver leaves were red in the firelight, and when Túrin saw the seal his ey
es darkened. 'What have you there?' he said.

'The greatest gift that one who loves you still has to give,' answered Beleg. 
'Here is lembas in-Elidh, the waybread of the Eldar that no man has yet tasted
.'

'The helm of my fathers I take, with good will for your keeping,' said Túrin. '
But I will not receive gifts out of Doriath.'

'Then send back your sword and your arms,' said Beleg. 'Send back also the t
eaching and fostering of your youth. And let your men, who (you say) have be
en faithful, die in the desert to please your mood! Nonetheless this waybrea
d was a gift not to you but to me, and I may do with it as I will. Eat it no
t, if it sticks in your throat; but others may be more hungry and less proud.'

Túrin's eyes glinted, but as he looked in Beleg's face the fire in them died
, and they went grey, and he said in a voice hardly to be heard: 'I wonder, 
friend, that you deign to come back to such a churl. From you I will take wh
atever you give, even rebuke. Henceforward you shall counsel me in all ways,
 save the road to Doriath only.'
CHAPTER VIII
« ^ »

THE LAND OF BOW AND HELM

In the days that followed Beleg laboured much for the good of the Company. 
Those that were hurt or sick he tended, and they were quickly healed. For i
n those days the Grey-elves were still a high people, possessing great powe
r, and they were wise in the ways of life and of all living things; and tho
ugh they were less in crafts and lore than the Exiles from Valinor they had
 many arts beyond the reach of Men. Moreover Beleg the Archer was great amo
ng the people of Doriath; he was strong, and enduring, and far-sighted in m
ind as well as eye, and at need he was valiant in battle, relying not only 
upon the swift arrows of his long bow, but also upon his great sword Anglac
hel. And ever the more did hatred grow in the heart of Mîm, who hated all E
lves, as has been told, and who looked with a jealous eye on the love that 
Túrin bore to Beleg.

When winter passed, and the stirring came, and the spring, the outlaws soo
n had sterner work to do. Morgoth's might was moved; and as the long finge
rs of a groping hand the forerunners of his armies probed the ways into Be
leriand.

Who knows now the counsels of Morgoth? Who can measure the reach of his th
ought, who had been Melkor, mighty among the Ainur of the Great Song, and 
sat now, the dark lord upon a dark throne in the North, weighing in his ma
lice all the tidings that came to him, whether by spy or by traitor, seein
g in the eyes of his mind and understanding far more of the deeds and purp
oses of his enemies than even the wisest of them feared, save Melian the Q
ueen. To her often his thought reached out, and there was foiled.

In this year, therefore, he turned his malice towards the lands west of Siri
on, where there was still power to oppose him. Gondolin still stood, but it 
was hidden. Doriath he knew, but could not enter yet. Further still lay Narg
othrond, to which none of his servants had yet found the way, a name of fear



 to them; there the people of Finrod dwelt in hidden strength. And far away 
from the South, beyond the white woods of the birches of Nimbrethil, from th
e coast of Arvernien and the mouths of Sirion, came rumour of the Havens of 
the Ships. Thither he could not reach until all else had fallen.

So now the Orcs came down out of the North in ever greater numbers. Thr
ough Anach they came, and Dimbar

was taken, and all the north-marches of Doriath were infested. Down the anc
ient road they came that led through the long defile of Sirion, past the is
le where Minas Tirith of Finrod had stood, and so through the land between 
Malduin and Sirion and then on through the eaves of Brethil to the Crossing
s of Teiglin. Thence of old the road passed on into the Guarded Plain, and 
then, along the feet of the highlands watched over by Amon Rûdh, it ran dow
n into the vale of Narog and came at last to Nargothrond. But the Orcs did 
not go far upon that road as yet; for there dwelt now in the wild a terror 
that was hidden, and upon the red hill were watchful eyes of which they had
 not been warned.

In that spring Túrin put on again the Helm of Hador, and Beleg was glad. At
 first their company had less than fifty men, but the woodcraft of Beleg an
d the valour of Túrin made them seem to their enemies as a host. The scouts
 of the Orcs were hunted, their camps were espied, and if they gathered to 
march in force in some narrow place, out of the rocks or from the shadow of
 the trees there leaped the Dragon-helm and his men, tall and fierce. Soon 
at the very sound of his horn in the hills their captains would quail and t
he Orcs would turn to flight before any arrow whined or sword was drawn.

It has been told that when Mîm surrendered his hidden dwelling on Amon R
ûdh to Túrin and his company, he demanded that he who had loosed the arr
ow that slew his

son should break his bow and his arrows and lay them at the feet of Khîm;
 and that man was Andróg. Then with great ill-will Andróg did as Mîm bade
. Moreover Mîm declared that Andróg must never again bear bow and arrow, 
and he laid a curse on him, that if nevertheless he should do so, then wo
uld he meet his own death by that means.

Now in the spring of that year Andróg defied the curse of Mîm and took up 
a bow again in a foray from Bar-en-Danwedh; and in that foray he was struc
k by a poisoned orc-arrow, and was brought back dying in pain. But Beleg h
ealed him of his wound. And now the hatred that Mîm bore to Beleg was incr
eased still more, for he had thus undone his curse; but 'it will bite agai
n,' he said.

In that year far and wide in Beleriand the whisper went, under wood and o
ver stream and through the passes of the hills, saying that the Bow and H
elm that had fallen in Dimbar (as was thought) had arisen again beyond ho
pe. Then many, both Elves and Men, who went leaderless, dispossessed but 
undaunted, remnants of battle and defeat and lands laid waste, took heart
 again, and came to seek the Two Captains, though where they had their st
ronghold none yet knew. Túrin received gladly all who came to him, but by
 the counsel of Beleg he admitted no newcomer to his refuge upon Amon Rûd
h (and that was now named Echad i Sedryn, Camp of the Faithful); the way 
thither only those of the Old Company knew and no others were admitted. B
ut other



guarded camps and forts were established round about: in the forest eastwa
rd, or in the highlands, or in the southward fens, from Methed-en-glad ('t
he End of the Wood') south of the Crossings of Teiglin to Bar-erib some le
agues south of Amon Rûdh in the once fertile land between Narog and the Me
res of Sirion. From all these places men could see the summit of Amon Rûdh
, and by signals receive tidings and commands.

In this way, before the summer had passed, the following of Túrin had swel
led to a great force, and the power of Angband was thrown back. Word of th
is came even to Nargothrond, and many there grew restless, saying that if 
an outlaw could do such hurt to the Enemy, what might not the Lord of Naro
g do. But Orodreth King of Nargothrond would not change his counsels. In a
ll things he followed Thingol, with whom he exchanged messengers by secret
 ways; and he was a wise lord, according to the wisdom of those who consid
ered first their own people, and how long they might preserve their life a
nd wealth against the lust of the North. Therefore he allowed none of his 
people to go to Túrin, and he sent messengers to say to him that in all th
at he might do or devise in his war he should not set foot in the land of 
Nargothrond, nor drive Orcs thither. But help other than in arms he offere
d to the Two Captains, should they have need (and in this, it is thought, 
he was moved by Thingol and Melian).

Then Morgoth withheld his hand; though he made frequent feint of attack, so
 that by easy victory the confidence

of these rebels might become overweening. As it proved indeed. For Túrin 
now gave the name of Dor-Cúarthol to all the land between Teiglin and the
 west march of Doriath; and claiming the lordship of it he named himself 
anew, Gorthol, the Dread Helm; and his heart was high. But to Beleg it se
emed now that the Helm had wrought otherwise with Túrin than he had hoped
; and looking into the days to come he was troubled in mind.

One day as summer was wearing on he and Túrin were sitting in the Echad re
sting after a long affray and march. Túrin said then to Beleg: 'Why are yo
u sad, and thoughtful? Does not all go well, since you returned to me? Has
 not my purpose proved good?'

'All is well now,' said Beleg. 'Our enemies are still surprised and afraid. And 
still good days lie before us - for a while.'

'And what then?' said Túrin.

'Winter,' said Beleg. 'And after that another year, for those who live to see it.
'

'And what then?'

'The wrath of Angband. We have burned the fingertips of the Black Hand - n
o more. It will not withdraw.'

'But is not the wrath of Angband our purpose and delight?' said Túrin. 'Wh
at else would you have me do?'

'You know full well,' said Beleg. 'But of that road you have forbidden me 
to speak. But hear me now. A king or the lord of a great host has many nee



ds. He must have a secure refuge; and he must have wealth, and many whose 
work is

not in war. With numbers comes the need of food, more than the wild will furni
sh to hunters. And there comes the passing of secrecy. Amon Rûdh is a good pla
ce for a few - it has eyes and ears. But it stands alone, and is seen far off;
 and no great force is needed to surround it - unless a host defends it, great
er far than ours is yet or than it is likely ever to be.'

'Nonetheless, I will be the captain of my own host,' said Túrin; 'and if I fall
, then I fall. Here I stand in the path of Morgoth, and while I so stand he can
not use the southward road.'

Report of the Dragon-helm in the land west of Sirion came swiftly to the ea
r of Morgoth, and he laughed, for now Túrin was revealed to him again, who 
had long been lost in the shadows and under the veils of Melian. Yet he beg
an to fear that Túrin would grow to such a power that the curse that he had
 laid upon him would become void, and he would escape the doom that had bee
n designed for him, or else that he might retreat to Doriath and be lost to
 his sight again. Now therefore he had a mind to seize Túrin and afflict hi
m even as his father, to torment him and enslave him.

Beleg had spoken truly when he said to Túrin that they had but scorched th
e fingers of the Black Hand, and that it would not withdraw. But Morgoth c
oncealed his designs, and for that time contented himself with the sending
 out of his most skilled scouts; and ere long Amon Rûdh was surrounded by 
spies, lurking unobserved in the

wilderness and making no move against the parties of men that went in and 
out.

But Mîm was aware of the presence of Orcs in the lands about Amon Rûdh, and
 the hatred that he bore to Beleg led him now in his darkened heart to an e
vil resolve. One day in the waning of the year he told the men in Bar-en-Da
nwedh that he was going with his son Ibun to search for roots for their win
ter store; but his true purpose was to seek out the servants of Morgoth, an
d to lead them to Túrin's hiding-place.*

Nevertheless he attempted to impose certain conditions on the Orcs, who lau
ghed at him, but Mîm said that they knew little if they believed that they 
could gain anything from a Petty-dwarf by torture. Then they asked him what
 these conditions might be, and Mîm declared his demands: that they pay him
 the weight in iron of each man whom they caught or slew, but of Túrin and 
Beleg in gold; that Mîm's house, when rid of Túrin and his company, be left
 to him, and himself unmolested; that Beleg be left behind, bound, for Mîm 
to deal with; and that Túrin be let go free.

To these conditions the emissaries of Morgoth readily agreed, with no intenti
on of fulfilling either the first or the second. The Orc-captain thought that
 the fate of Beleg

* But another tale is told, which has it that Mîm did not encounter the Orcs w
ith deliberate intent. It was the capture of his son and their threat to tortu
re him that led Mîm to his treachery.

might well be left to Mîm; but as to letting Túrin go free, 'alive to Angba



nd' were his orders. While agreeing to the conditions he insisted that they
 keep Ibun as hostage; and then Mîm became afraid, and tried to back out of
 his undertaking, or else to escape. But the Orcs had his son, and so Mîm w
as obliged to guide them to Bar-en-Danwedh. Thus was the House of Ransom be
trayed.

It has been told that the stony mass that was the crown or cap of Amon Rûd
h had a bare or flattened top, but that steep as were its sides men could 
reach the summit by climbing a stair cut into the rock, leading up from th
e shelf or terrace before the entrance to Mîm's house. On the summit watch
men were set, and they gave warning of the approach of the enemies. But th
ese, guided by Mîm, came onto the level shelf before the doors, and Túrin 
and Beleg were driven back to the entrance of Bar-en-Danwedh. Some of the 
men who tried to climb up the steps cut in the rock were shot down by the 
arrows of the Orcs.

Túrin and Beleg retreated into the cave, and rolled a great stone across th
e passage. In these straits Andróg revealed to them the hidden stair leadin
g to the flat summit of Amon Rûdh which he had found when lost in the caves
, as has been told. Then Túrin and Beleg with many of their men went up by 
this stair and came out on the summit, surprising those few of the Orcs who
 had already come there by the outer path, and driving them over the edge. 
For a little while they held off the Orcs climbing up the rock, but they ha
d no shelter on the bare

summit, and many were shot from below. Most valiant of these was Andróg, 
who fell mortally wounded by an arrow at the head of the outside stair.

Then Túrin and Beleg with the ten men left to them drew back to the centre 
of the summit, where there was a standing stone, and making a ring about it
 they defended themselves until all were slain save Beleg and Túrin, for ov
er them the Orcs cast nets. Túrin was bound and carried off; Beleg who was 
wounded was bound likewise, but he was laid on the ground with wrists and a
nkles tied to iron pins driven in to the rock.

Now the Orcs, finding the issue of the secret stair, left the summit and 
entered Bar-en-Danwedh, which they defiled and ravaged. They did not find
 Mîm, lurking in his caves, and when they had departed from Amon Rûdh Mîm
 appeared on the summit, and going to where Beleg lay prostrate and unmov
ing he gloated over him while he sharpened a knife.

But Mîm and Beleg were not the only living beings on that stony height. And
róg, though himself wounded to the death, crawled among the dead bodies tow
ards them, and seizing a sword he thrust it at the Dwarf. Shrieking in fear
 Mîm ran to the brink of the cliff and disappeared: he fled down a steep an
d difficult goat's path that was known to him. But Andróg putting forth his
 last strength cut through the wristbands and fetters that bound Beleg, and
 so released him; but dying he said: 'My hurts are too deep even for your h
ealing.'
CHAPTER IX
« ^ »

THE DEATH OF BELEG

Beleg sought among the dead for Túrin, to bury him; but he could not discov
er his body. He knew then that Húrin's son was still alive, and taken to An



gband; but he remained perforce in Bar-en-Danwedh until his wounds were hea
led. He set out then with little hope to try to find the trail of the Orcs,
 and he came upon their tracks near the Crossings of Teiglin. There they di
vided, some passing along the eaves of the Forest of Brethil towards the Fo
rd of Brithiach, while others turned away westwards; and it seemed plain to
 Beleg that he must follow those that went direct with greatest speed to An
gband, making for the Pass of Anach. Therefore he journeyed on through Dimb
ar, and up to the Pass of Anach in Ered Gorgoroth, the Mountains of Terror,
 and so to the highlands of Taur-nu-Fuin, the Forest under

Night, a region of dread and dark enchantment, of wandering and despair.

Benighted in that evil land, it chanced that Beleg saw a small light among 
the trees, and going towards it he found an Elf, lying asleep beneath a gre
at dead tree: beside his head was a lamp, from which the covering had slipp
ed off. Then Beleg woke the sleeper, and gave him lembas, and asked him wha
t fate had brought him to this terrible place; and he named himself Gwindor
, son of Guilin.

Grieving Beleg looked at him, for Gwindor was but a bent and timid shadow 
of his former shape and mood, when in the Battle of Unnumbered Tears that 
lord of Nargothrond rode to the very doors of Angband, and there was taken
. For few of the Noldor whom Morgoth took captive were put to death, becau
se of their skill in mining for metals and gems; and Gwindor was not slain
, but put to labour in the mines of the North. These Noldor possessed many
 of the Fëanorian lamps, which were crystals hung in a fine chain net, the
 crystals being ever-shining with an inner blue radiance marvellous for fi
nding the way in the darkness of night or in tunnels; of these lamps they 
themselves did not know the secret. Many of the mining Elves thus escaped 
from the darkness of the mines, for they were able to bore their way out; 
but Gwindor received a small sword from one who worked in the forges, and 
when working in a stone-gang turned suddenly on the guards. He escaped, bu
t with one hand cut off; and now he lay exhausted under the great pines of
 Taur-nu-Fuin.

From Gwindor Beleg learned that the small company of Orcs ahead of them, f
rom whom he had hidden, had no captives, and were going with speed: an adv
ance guard, perhaps, bearing report to Angband. At this news Beleg despair
ed: for he guessed that the tracks that he had seen turning away westwards
 after the Crossings of Teiglin were those of a greater host, who had in o
rc-fashion gone marauding in the lands seeking food and plunder, and might
 now be returning to Angband by way of 'the Narrow Land', the long defile 
of Sirion, much further to the west. If this were so, his sole hope lay in
 returning to the Ford of Brithiach, and then going north to Tol Sirion. B
ut scarcely had he determined on this than they heard the noise of a great
 host approaching through the forest from the south; and hiding in the bou
ghs of a tree they watched the servants of Morgoth pass, moving slowly, la
den with booty and captives, surrounded by wolves. And they saw Túrin with
 chained hands being driven on with whips.

Then Beleg told him of his own errand in Taur-nu-Fuin; and Gwindor sought 
to dissuade him from his quest, saying that he would but join Túrin in the
 anguish that awaited him. But Beleg would not abandon Túrin, and despairi
ng himself he aroused hope again in Gwindor's heart; and together they wen
t on, following the Orcs until they came out of the forest on the high slo
pes that ran down to the barren dunes of the Anfauglith. There within sigh



t of'the peaks of Thangorodrim the Orcs made their encampment in a bare da
le, and set wolf-sentinels all about its rim. There

they fell to carousing and feasting on their booty; and after tormenting th
eir prisoners most fell drunkenly asleep. By that time day was failing and 
it became very dark. A great storm rode up out of the West, and thunder rum
bled far off as Beleg and Gwindor crept towards the camp.

When all in the camp were sleeping Beleg took up his bow and in the darknes
s shot four of the wolf-sentinels on the south side, one by one and silentl
y. Then in great peril they entered in, and they found Túrin fettered hand 
and foot and tied to a tree. All about knives that had been cast at him by 
his tormentors were embedded in the trunk, but he was not hurt; and he was 
senseless in a drugged stupor or swooned in a sleep of utter weariness. The
n Beleg and Gwindor cut the bonds from the tree, and bore Túrin out of the 
camp. But he was too heavy to carry far, and they could go no further than 
to a thicket of thorn trees high on the slopes above the camp. There they l
aid him down; and now the storm drew nearer, and lightning flashed on Thang
orodrim. Beleg drew his sword Anglachel, and with it he cut the fetters tha
t bound Túrin; but fate was that day more strong, for the blade of Eöl the 
Dark Elf slipped in his hand, and pricked Túrin's foot.

Then Túrin was roused into a sudden wakefulness of rage and fear, and seei
ng a form bending over him in the gloom with a naked blade in hand he leap
t up with a great cry, believing that Orcs were come again to torment him;
 and grappling with him in the darkness he seized Anglachel, and slew Bele
g Cúthalion thinking him a foe.

But as he stood, finding himself free, and ready to sell his life dearly agai
nst imagined foes, there came a great flash of lightning above them, and in i
ts light he looked down on Beleg's face. Then Túrin stood stonestill and sile
nt, staring on that dreadful death, knowing what he had done; and so terrible
 was his face, lit by the lightning that flickered all about them, that Gwind
or cowered down upon the ground and dared not raise his eyes.

But now in the camp beneath the Orcs were roused, both by the storm and by
 Túrin's cry, and discovered that Túrin was gone; but no search was made f
or him, for they were filled with terror by the thunder that came out of t
he West, believing that it was sent against them by the great Enemies beyo
nd the Sea. Then a wind arose, and great rains fell, and torrents swept do
wn from the heights of Taur-nu-Fuin; and though Gwindor cried out to Túrin
, warning him of their utmost peril, he made no answer, but sat unmoving a
nd unweeping beside the body of Beleg Cúthalion, lying in the dark forest 
slain by his hand even as he cut the bonds of thraldom from him.

When morning came the storm was passed away eastward over Lothlann, and th
e sun of autumn rose hot and bright; but the Orcs hating this almost as mu
ch as the thunder, and believing that Túrin would have fled far from that 
place and all trace of his flight be washed away, they departed in haste, 
eager to return to Angband. Far off Gwindor saw them marching northward ov
er the steaming sands of Anfauglith. Thus it came to pass that they

returned to Morgoth empty-handed, and left behind them the son of Húrin, w
ho sat crazed and unwitting on the slopes of Taur-nu-Fuin, bearing a burde
n heavier than their bonds.



Then Gwindor roused Túrin to aid him in the burial of Beleg, and he rose as
 one that walked in sleep; and together they laid Beleg in a shallow grave,
 and placed beside him Belthronding his great bow, that was made of black y
ew-wood. But the dread sword Anglachel Gwindor took, saying that it were be
tter that it should take vengeance on the servants of Morgoth than lie usel
ess in the earth; and he took also the lembas of Melian to strengthen them 
in the wild.

Thus ended Beleg Strongbow, truest of friends, greatest in skill of all tha
t harboured in the woods of Beleriand in the Elder Days, at the hand of him
 whom he most loved; and that grief was graven on the face of Túrin and nev
er faded.

But courage and strength were renewed in the Elf of Nargothrond, and depa
rting from Taur-nu-Fuin he led Túrin far away. Never once as they wandere
d together on long and grievous paths did Túrin speak, and he walked as o
ne without wish or purpose, while the year waned and winter drew on over 
the northern lands. But Gwindor was ever beside him to guard him and guid
e him; and thus they passed westward over Sirion and came at length to

the Beautiful Mere and Eithel Ivrin, the springs whence Narog rose beneath
 the Mountains of Shadow. There Gwindor spoke to Túrin, saying: 'Awake, Tú
rin son of Húrin! On Ivrin's lake is endless laughter. She is fed from cry
stal fountains unfailing, and guarded from defilement by Ulmo, Lord of Wat
ers, who wrought her beauty in ancient days.' Then Túrin knelt and drank f
rom that water; and suddenly he cast himself down, and his tears were unlo
osed at last, and he was healed of his madness.

There he made a song for Beleg, and he named it Laer Cú Beleg, the Song of
 the Great Bow, singing it aloud heedless of peril. And Gwindor gave the s
word Anglachel into his hands, and Túrin knew that it was heavy and strong
 and had great power; but its blade was black and dull and its edges blunt
. Then Gwindor said: 'This is a strange blade, and unlike any that I have 
seen in Middle-earth. It mourns for Beleg even as you do. But be comforted
; for I return to Nargothrond of the House of Finarfin, where I was born a
nd dwelt before my grief. You shall come with me, and be healed and renewed.'

'Who are you?' said Túrin.

'A wandering Elf, a thrall escaped, whom Beleg met and comforted,' said Gw
indor. 'Yet once I was Gwindor son of Guilin, a lord of Nargothrond, until
 I went to the Nirnaeth Arnoediad, and was enslaved in Angband.'

'Then have you seen Húrin son of Galdor, the warrior of Dor-lómin?' said Tú
rin.

'I have not seen him,' said Gwindor. 'But the rumour

runs through Angband that he still defies Morgoth; and Morgoth has laid a cu
rse upon him and all his kin.'

'That I do believe,' said Túrin.

And now they arose, and departing from Eithel Ivrin they journeyed southwar
d along the banks of Narog, until they were taken by scouts of the Elves an
d brought as prisoners to the hidden stronghold.



Thus did Túrin come to Nargothrond.
CHAPTER X
« ^ »

TÚRIN IN NARGOTHROND

At first his own people did not know Gwindor, who went out young and stro
ng, and returned now seeming as one of the aged among mortal Men, because
 of his torments and his labours; and now also he was maimed. But Finduil
as daughter of Orodreth the King knew him and welcomed him, for she had l
oved him, and indeed they were betrothed, before the Nirnaeth, and so gre
atly did Gwindor love her beauty that he named her Faelivrin, which is th
e sheen of the sun upon the pools of Ivrin.

Thus Gwindor came home, and for his sake Túrin was admitted with him; for
 Gwindor said that he was a valiant man, dear friend of Beleg Cüthalion o
f Doriath. But when Gwindor would tell his name Túrin checked him, saying
: 'I am Agarwaen, the son of Úmarth (which is the Bloodstained, son of Il
l-fate), a hunter in the woods.' But though

the Elves guessed that he took these names because of the slaying of his fr
iend (not knowing other reasons), they questioned him no more.

The sword Anglachel was forged anew for him by the cunning smiths of Nar
gothrond, and though ever black its edges shone with pale fire. Then Túr
in himself became known in Nargothrond as Mormegil, the Black Sword, for
 the rumour of his deeds with that weapon; but he named the sword Gurtha
ng, Iron of Death.

Because of his prowess and his skill in warfare with Orcs Túrin found favour
 with Orodreth, and was admitted to his council. Now Túrin had no liking for
 the manner of fighting of the Elves of Nargothrond, of ambush and stealth a
nd secret arrow, and he urged that it be abandoned, and that they should use
 their strength to attack the servants of the Enemy, to open battle and purs
uit. But Gwindor spoke ever against Túrin in this matter in the council of t
he King, saying that he had been in Angband and had had a glimpse of the pow
er of Morgoth, and had some inkling of his designs. 'Petty victories will pr
ove profitless at the last,' he said; 'for thus Morgoth learns where the bol
dest of his enemies are to be found, and gathers strength great enough to de
stroy them. All the might of the Elves and Edain united sufficed only to con
tain him, and to gain the peace of a siege; long indeed, but only so long as
 Morgoth bided his time before he broke the leaguer; and never again can suc
h a union be made. Only in secrecy lies hope of survival. Until the Valar co
me.'

'The Valar!' said Túrin. 'They have forsaken you, and they hold Men in scor
n. What use to look westward across the endless Sea to a dying sunset in th
e West? There is but one Vala with whom we have to do, and that is Morgoth;
 and if in the end we cannot overcome him, at least we can hurt him and hin
der him. For victory is victory, however small, nor is its worth only from 
what follows from it. But it is expedient also. Secrecy is not finally poss
ible: arms are the only wall against Morgoth. If you do nothing to halt him
, all Beleriand will fall under his shadow before many years are passed, an
d then one by one he will smoke you out of your earths. And what then? A pi
tiable remnant will fly south and west, to cower on the shores of the Sea, 



caught between Morgoth and Ossë. Better then to win a time of glory, though
 it be short-lived; for the end will be no worse. You speak of secrecy, and
 say that therein lies the only hope; but could you ambush and waylay every
 scout and spy of Morgoth to the last and least, so that none came ever bac
k with tidings to Angband, yet from that he would learn that you lived and 
guess where. And this also I say: though mortal Men have little life beside
 the span of the Elves, they would rather spend it in battle than fly or su
bmit. The defiance of Húrin Thalion is a great deed; and though Morgoth sla
y the doer he cannot make the deed not to have been. Even the Lords of the 
West will honour it; and is it not written into the history of Arda, which 
neither Morgoth nor Manwë can unwrite?'

'You speak of high things,' Gwindor answered, 'and plain it is that you hav
e lived among the Eldar. But a darkness is on you if you set Morgoth and Ma
nwë together, or speak of the Valar as the foes of Elves and Men; for the V
alar scorn nothing, and least of all the Children of Ilúvatar. Nor do you k
now all the hopes of the Eldar. It is a prophecy among us that one day a me
ssenger from Middle-earth will come through the shadows to Valinor, and Man
wë will hear, and Mandos relent. For that time shall we not attempt to pres
erve the seed of the Noldor, and of the Edain also? And Círdan dwells now i
n the South, and there is building of ships; but what know you of ships, or
 of the Sea? You think of yourself and of your own glory, and bid us each d
o likewise; but we must think of others beside ourselves, for not all can f
ight and fall, and those we must keep from war and ruin, while we can.'

'Then send them to your ships, while there is yet time,' said Túrin.

'They will not be parted from us,' said Gwindor, 'even could Círdan sustain
 them. We must abide together as long as we may, and not court death.'

'All this I have answered,' said Túrin. 'Valiant defence of the borders and h
ard blows ere the enemy gathers; in that course lies the best hope of your lo
ng abiding together. And do those that you speak of love such skulkers in the
 woods, hunting strays like a wolf, better than one who puts on his helm and 
figured shield, and drives away the foe, be they far greater than all his hos
t? At least

the women of the Edain do not. They did not hold back the men from the Ni
rnaeth Arnoediad.'

'But they suffered greater woe than if that field had not been fought,' said G
windor.

But Túrin advanced greatly in the favour of Orodreth, and he became the ch
ief counsellor of the King, who submitted all things to his advice. In tha
t time the Elves of Nargothrond forsook their secrecy, and great store of 
weapons were made; and by the counsel of Túrin the Noldor built a mighty b
ridge over the Narog from the Doors of Felagund for the swifter passage of
 their arms, since war was now chiefly east of Narog in the Guarded Plain.
 As its north-march Nargothrond now held the 'Debatable Land' about the so
urces of Ginglith, Narog, and the fringes of the Woods of Núath. Between N
enning and Narog no Orc came; and east of Narog their realm went to the Te
iglin and the borders of the Moors of the Nibin-noeg.

Gwindor fell into dishonour, for he was no longer forward in arms, and his
 strength was small; and the pain of his maimed left arm was often upon hi



m. But Túrin was young, and only now reached his full manhood; and he was 
in truth the son of Morwen Eledhwen to look upon: tall, dark-haired and pa
le-skinned, with grey eyes, and his face more beautiful than any other amo
ng mortal men, in the Elder Days. His speech and bearing were those of the
 ancient kingdom of Doriath, and even among the Elves he might be taken at
 first meeting for one from the great

houses of the Noldor. So valiant was Túrin, and so exceedingly skilled in ar
ms, especially with sword and shield, that the Elves said that he could not 
be slain, save by mischance, or an evil arrow from afar. Therefore they gave
 him dwarf-mail, to guard him; and in a grim mood he found in the armouries 
a dwarf-mask all gilded, and he put it on before battle, and his enemies fle
d before his face.

Now that he had his way, and all went well, and he had work to do after his
 heart, and had honour in it, he was courteous to all, and less grim than o
f old, so that well nigh all hearts were turned to him; and many called him
 Adanedhel, the Elf-man. But most of all Finduilas the daughter of Orodreth
 found her heart moved whenever he came near, or was in hall. She was golde
n-haired after the manner of the house of Finarfin, and Túrin began to take
 pleasure in the sight of her and in her company; for she reminded him of h
is kindred and the women of Dor-lómin in his father's house.

At first he met her only when Gwindor was by; but after a while she sought
 him out, so that they met at times alone, though it seemed to be by chanc
e. Then she would question him about the Edain, of whom she had seen few a
nd seldom, and about his country and his kin.

Then Túrin spoke freely to her concerning these things, though he did not nam
e the land of his birth, nor any of his kindred; and on a time he said to her
: 'I had a sister, Lalaith, or so I named her; and of her you put me in mind.
 But Lalaith was a child, a yellow flower in the green

grass of spring; and had she lived she would now, maybe, have become dimmed
 with grief. But you are queenly, and as a golden tree; I would I had a sis
ter so fair.'

'But you are kingly,' said she, 'even as the lords of the people of Fingolfin;
 I would I had a brother so valiant. And I do not think that Agarwaen is your 
name, nor is it fit for you, Adanedhel. I call you Thurin, the Secret.'

At this Túrin started, but he said: 'That is not my name; and I am not a king, 
for our kings are of the Eldar, as I am not.'

Now Túrin marked that Gwindor's friendship grew cooler towards him; and he
 wondered also that whereas at first the woe and horror of Angband had beg
un to be lifted from him, now he seemed to slip back into care and sorrow.
 And he thought, it may be that he is grieved that I oppose his counsels, 
and have overcome him; I would it were not so. For he loved Gwindor as his
 guide and healer, and was filled with pity for him. But in those days the
 radiance of Finduilas also became dimmed, her footsteps slow and her face
 grave, and she grew wan and thin; and Túrin perceiving this surmised that
 the words of Gwindor had set fear in her heart of what might come to pass.

In truth Finduilas was torn in mind. For she honoured Gwindor and pitied hi
m, and wished not to add one tear to his suffering; but against her will he



r love for Túrin grew day by day, and she thought of Beren and Lúthien. But
 Túrin was not like Beren! He did not scorn her, and

was glad in her company; yet she knew that he had no love of the kind she w
ished. His mind and heart were elsewhere, by rivers in springs long past.

Then Túrin spoke to Finduilas, and said: 'Do not let the words of Gwindor af
fright you. He has suffered in the darkness of Angband; and it is hard for o
ne so valiant to be thus crippled and backward perforce. He needs all solace
, and a longer time for healing.'

'I know it well,' she said.

'But we will win that time for him!' said Túrin. 'Nargothrond shall stand! 
Never again will Morgoth the Craven come forth from Angband, and all his re
liance must be on his servants; thus says Melian of Doriath. They are the f
ingers of his hands; and we will smite them, and cut them off, till he draw
s back his claws. Nargothrond shall stand!'

'Perhaps,' said she. 'It shall stand, if you can achieve it. But have a care, 
Thurin; my heart is heavy when you go out to battle, lest Nargothrond be berea
ved.'

Afterwards Túrin sought out Gwindor, and said to him: 'Gwindor, dear friend,
 you are falling back into sadness; do not so! For your healing will come in
 the houses of your kin, and in the light of Finduilas.'

Then Gwindor stared at Túrin, but he said nothing, and his face was clouded
.

'Why do you look upon me so?' said Túrin. 'Often your eyes have gazed at 
me strangely of late. How have I grieved you? I have opposed your counsel
s; but a man

must speak as he sees, nor hide the truth that he believes, for any private cau
se. I would that we were one in mind; for to you I owe a great debt, and I shal
l not forget it.'

'Will you not?' said Gwindor. 'Nonetheless your deeds and your counsels 
have changed my home and my kin. Your shadow lies upon them. Why should 
I be glad, who have lost all to you?'

Túrin did not understand these words, and did but guess that Gwindor begrud
ged him his place in the heart and counsels of the King.

But Gwindor, when Túrin had gone, sat alone in dark thought, and he cursed 
Morgoth who could thus pursue his enemies with woe, whithersoever they migh
t run. 'And now at last,' he said, 'I believe the rumour of Angband that Mo
rgoth has cursed Húrin and all his kin.' And going to find Finduilas he sai
d to her: 'A sadness and doubt is upon you; and too often now I miss you, a
nd begin to guess that you are avoiding me. Since you tell me not the cause
, I must guess. Daughter of the house of Finarfin, let no grief lie between
 us; for though Morgoth has laid my life in ruin, you still I love. But go 
whither love leads you; for I am become unfit to wed you; and neither my pr
owess nor my counsel have any honour more.'



Then Finduilas wept. 'Weep not yet!' said Gwindor. 'But beware lest you have 
cause. Not fitting is it that the Elder Children of Ilúvatar should wed the Y
ounger; nor is it wise, for they are brief, and soon pass, to leave us in

widowhood while the world lasts. Neither will fate suffer it, unless it be o
nce or twice only, for some high cause of doom that we do not perceive.

'But this man is not Beren, even if he be both as fair and as brave. A doom
 lies on him; a dark doom. Enter not into it! And if you will, your love sh
all betray you to bitterness and death. For hearken to me! Though he be ind
eed agarwaen son of Úmarth, his right name is Túrin son of Húrin, whom Morg
oth holds in Angband, and has cursed all his kin. Doubt not the power of Mo
rgoth Bauglir! Is it not written in me?'

Then Finduilas rose, and queenly indeed she looked. 'Your eyes are dimmed, G
windor,' she said. 'You do not see or understand what has here come to pass.
 Must I now be put to double shame to reveal the truth to you? For I love yo
u, Gwindor, and I am ashamed that I love you not more, but have taken a love
 even greater, from which I cannot escape. I did not seek it, and long I put
 it aside. But if I have pity for your hurts, have pity on mine. Túrin loves
 me not, nor will.'

'You say this,' said Gwindor, 'to take the blame from him whom you love. 
Why does he seek you out, and sit long with you, and come ever more glad 
away?'

'Because he also needs solace,' said Finduilas, 'and is bereaved of his kin.
 You both have your needs. But what of Finduilas? Now is it not enough that 
I must confess myself to you unloved, but that you should say that I speak s
o to deceive?'

'Nay, a woman is not easily deceived in such a case,' said Gwindor. 'Nor will
 you find many who will deny that they are loved, if that is true.'

'If any of us three be faithless, it is I: but not in will. But what of your
 doom and rumours of Angband? What of death and destruction? The Adanedhel i
s mighty in the tale of the World, and his stature shall reach yet to Morgot
h in some far day to come.'

'He is proud,' said Gwindor.

'But also he is merciful,' said Finduilas. 'He is not yet awake, but still pit
y can ever pierce his heart, and he will never deny it. Pity maybe shall be ev
er the only entry. But he does not pity me. He holds me in awe, as were I both
 his mother and a queen.'

Maybe Finduilas spoke truly, seeing with the keen eyes of the Eldar. And 
now Túrin, not knowing what had passed between Gwindor and Finduilas, was
 ever gentler towards her as she seemed more sad. But on a time Finduilas
 said to him: 'Thurin Adanedhel, why did you hide your name from me? Had 
I known who you were I should not have honoured you less, but I should be
tter have understood your grief.'

'What do you mean?' he said. 'Whom do you make me?'

'Túrin son of Húrin Thalion, captain of the North.'



Now when Túrin learned from Finduilas of what had passed, he was wrathful
, and he said to Gwindor: 'In love I hold you for rescue and safe-keeping
. But now

you have done ill to me, friend, to betray my right name, and call down my
 doom upon me, from which I would lie hid.'

But Gwindor answered: 'The doom lies in yourself, not in your name.'

In that time of respite and hope, when because of the deeds of the Mormeg
il the power of Morgoth was stemmed west of Sirion, and all the woods had
 peace, Morwen fled at last from Dor-lómin with Niënor her daughter, and 
adventured the long journey to Thingol's halls. There new grief awaited h
er, for she found Túrin gone, and to Doriath there had come no tidings si
nce the Dragon-helm had vanished from the lands west of Sirion; but Morwe
n remained in Doriath with Niënor as guests of Thingol and Melian, and we
re treated with honour.
CHAPTER XI
« ^ »

THE FALL OF NARGOTHROND

When five years had passed since Túrin came to Nargothrond, in the spring 
of the year, there came two Elves, and they named themselves Gelmir and Ar
minas, of the people of Finarfin; and they said that they had an errand to
 the Lord of Nargothrond. Túrin now commanded all the forces of Nargothron
d, and ruled all matters of war; indeed he was become stern and proud, and
 would order all things as he wished or thought good. They were brought th
erefore before Túrin; but Gelmir said: 'It is to Orodreth, Finarfin's son,
 that we would speak.'

And when Orodreth came, Gelmir said to him: 'Lord, we were of Angrod's pe
ople, and we have wandered far since the Nirnaeth; but of late we have dw
elt among Círdan's following by the Mouths of Sirion. And on a day he cal
led us, and bade us go to you; for Ulmo himself, the

Lord of Waters, had appeared to him and warned him of great peril that dra
ws near to Nargothrond.'

But Orodreth was wary, and he answered: 'Why then do you come hither out 
of the North? Or perhaps you had other errands also?'

Then Arminas said: 'Yes, lord. Ever since the Nirnaeth I have sought for th
e hidden kingdom of Turgon, and I have found it not; and in this search I f
ear now that I have delayed our errand hither over long. For Círdan sent us
 along the coast by ship, for secrecy and speed, and we were put ashore in 
Drengist. But among the sea-folk were some that came south in past years as
 messengers from Turgon, and it seemed to me from their guarded speech that
 maybe Turgon dwells still in the North, and not in the South as most belie
ve. But we have found neither sign nor rumour of what we sought.'

'Why do you seek Turgon?' said Orodreth.

'Because it is said that his kingdom shall stand longest against Morgoth,'
 answered Arminas. And these words seemed to Orodreth ill-omened, and he w



as displeased.

'Then tarry not in Nargothrond,' said he; 'for here you will hear no news of
 Turgon. And I need none to teach me that Nargothrond stands in peril.'

'Be not angered, lord,' said Gelmir, 'if we answer your questions with truth
. And our wandering from the straight path hither has not been fruitless, fo
r we have passed beyond the reach of your furthest scouts; we have traversed
 Dor-lómin and all the lands under the eaves of

Ered Wethrin, and we have explored the Pass of Sirion spying out the ways of
 the Enemy. There is a great gathering of Orcs and evil creatures in those r
egions, and a host is mustering about Sauron's Isle.'

'I know it,' said Túrin. 'Your news is stale. If the message of Círdan was to
 any purpose, it should have come sooner.'

'At least, lord, you shall hear the message now,' said Gelmir to Orodreth. '
Hear then the words of the Lord of Waters! Thus he spoke to Círdan: "The Evi
l of the North has defiled the springs of Sirion, and my power withdraws fro
m the fingers of the flowing waters. But a worse thing is yet to come forth.
 Say therefore to the Lord of Nargothrond: Shut the doors of the fortress, a
nd go not abroad. Cast the stones of your pride into the loud river, that th
e creeping evil may not find the gate."'

These words seemed dark to Orodreth, and he turned as ever to Túrin for cou
nsel. But Túrin mistrusted the messengers, and he said in scorn: 'What does
 Círdan know of our wars, who dwell nigh to the Enemy? Let the mariner look
 to his ships! But if in truth the Lord of Waters would send us counsel, le
t him speak more plainly. Otherwise to one trained in war it will still see
m better in our case to muster our strength, and go boldly to meet our foes
, ere they come too nigh.'

Then Gelmir bowed before Orodreth, and said: 'I have spoken as I was bidde
n, lord'; and he turned away. But Arminas said to Túrin: 'Are you indeed o
f the House of Hador, as I have heard said?'

'Here I am named Agarwaen, the Black Sword of Nargothrond,' answered Túri
n. 'You deal much, it seems, in guarded speech, friend Arminas. It is wel
l that Turgon's secret is hid from you, or soon it would be heard in Angb
and. A man's name is his own, and should the son of Húrin learn that you 
have betrayed him when he would be hid, then may Morgoth take you and bur
n out your tongue!'

Arminas was dismayed by the black wrath of Túrin; but Gelmir said: 'He sha
ll not be betrayed by us, Agarwaen. Are we not in council behind closed do
ors, where speech may be plainer? And Arminas, I deem, questioned you, sin
ce it is known to all that dwell by the Sea that Ulmo has great love for t
he House of Hador, and some say that Húrin and Huor his brother came once 
into the Hidden Realm.'

'If that were so, then he would speak of it to none, neither the great nor the
 less, and least of all to his son in childhood,' answered Túrin. 'Therefore I
 do not believe that Arminas asked this of me in order to learn aught of Turgo
n. I mistrust such messengers of mischief.'



'Save your mistrust!' said Arminas in anger. 'Gelmir mistakes me. I asked b
ecause I doubted what here seems believed; for little indeed do you resembl
e the kin of Hador, whatever your name.'

'And what do you know of them?' said Túrin.

'Húrin I have seen,' answered Arminas, 'and his fathers before him. And in th
e wastes of Dor-lómin I met with Tuor, son of Huor, Húrin's brother; and he i
s like his fathers, as you are not.'

'That may be,' said Túrin, 'though of Tuor I have heard no word ere now. B
ut if my head be dark and not golden, of that I am not ashamed. For I am n
ot the first of sons in the likeness of his mother; and I come through Mor
wen Eledhwen of the House of Bëor and the kindred of Beren Camlost.'

'I spoke not of the difference between the black and the gold,' said Armin
as. 'But others of the House of Hador bear themselves otherwise, and Tuor 
among them. For they use courtesy, and they listen to good counsel, holdin
g the Lords of the West in awe. But you, it seems, will take counsel with 
your own wisdom, or with your sword only; and you speak haughtily. And I s
ay to you, Agarwaen Mormegil, that if you do so, other shall be your doom 
than one of the Houses of Hador and Bëor might look for.'

'Other it has ever been,' answered Túrin. 'And if, as it seems, I must bear t
he hate of Morgoth because of the valour of my father, shall I also endure th
e taunts and ill-boding of a runagate from war, though he claim the kinship o
f kings? Get you back to the safe shores of the Sea!'

Then Gelmir and Arminas departed, and went back to the South; but despite
 Túrin's taunts they would gladly have awaited battle beside their kin, a
nd they went only because Círdan had bidden them under the command of Ulm
o to bring back word to him of Nargothrond and of the speeding of their e
rrand there. And Orodreth was much troubled by the words of the messenger
s; but all the

more fell became the mood of Túrin, and he would by no means listen to thei
r counsels, and least of all would he suffer the great bridge to be cast do
wn. For so much at least of the words of Ulmo were read aright.

Soon after the departure of the messengers Handir Lord of Brethil was slain;
 for the Orcs invaded his land, seeking to secure the Crossings of Teiglin f
or their further advance. Handir gave them battle, but the Men of Brethil we
re worsted and driven back into their woods. The Orcs did not pursue them, f
or they had achieved their purpose for that time; and they continued to must
er their strength in the Pass of Sirion.

In the autumn of the year, biding his hour, Morgoth loosed upon the people 
of Narog the great host that he had long prepared; and Glaurung the Father 
of Dragons passed over Anfauglith, and came thence into the north vales of 
Sirion and there did great evil. Under the shadows of Ered Wethrin, leading
 a great army of Orcs in his train, he defiled the Eithel Ivrin, and thence
 he passed into the realm of Nargothrond, burning the Talath Dirnen, the Gu
arded Plain, between Narog and Teiglin.

Then the warriors of Nargothrond went forth, and tall and terrible on that 
day looked Túrin, and the heart of the host was uplifted as he rode on the 



right hand of Orodreth. But greater far was the host of Morgoth than any sc
outs had told, and none but Túrin defended by his dwarf-mask could withstan
d the approach of Glaurung.

The Elves were driven back and defeated on the field of Tumhalad; and there
 all the pride and host of Nargothrond withered away. Orodreth the King was
 slain in the forefront of the battle, and Gwindor son of Guilin was wounde
d to the death. But Túrin came to his aid, and all fled before him; and he 
bore Gwindor out of the rout, and escaping to a wood there laid him on the 
grass.

Then Gwindor said to Túrin: 'Let bearing pay for bearing! But ill-fated was 
mine, and vain is yours; for my body is marred beyond healing, and I must le
ave Middle-earth. And though I love you, son of Húrin, yet I rue the day tha
t I took you from the Orcs. But for your prowess and your pride, still I sho
uld have love and life, and Nargothrond should yet stand a while. Now if you
 love me, leave me! Haste you to Nargothrond, and save Finduilas. And this l
ast I say to you: she alone stands between you and your doom. If you fail he
r, it shall not fail to find you. Farewell!'

Then Túrin sped back to Nargothrond, mustering such of the rout as he met w
ith on the way; and the leaves fell from the trees in a great wind as they 
went, for the autumn was passing to a dire winter. But Glaurung and his hos
t of Orcs were there before him, because of his rescue of Gwindor, and they
 came suddenly, ere those that were left on guard were aware of what had be
fallen on the field of Tumhalad. In that day the bridge that Túrin had caus
ed to be built over Narog proved an evil; for it was great and mightily mad
e and could not swiftly be destroyed, and

thus the enemy came readily over the deep river, and Glaurung came in full
 fire against the Doors of Felagund, and overthrew them, and passed within
.

And even as Túrin came up the ghastly sack of Nargothrond was well-nigh ac
hieved. The Orcs had slain or driven off all that remained in arms, and th
ey were even then ransacking the great halls and chambers, plundering and 
destroying; but those of the women and maidens that were not burned or sla
in they had herded on the terrace before the doors, as slaves to be taken 
to Angband. Upon this ruin and woe Túrin came, and none could withstand hi
m; or would not, though he struck down all before him, and passed over the
 bridge, and hewed his way towards the captives.

And now he stood alone, for the few that had followed him had fled into hid
ing. But in that moment Glaurung the fell issued from the gaping Doors of F
elagund, and lay behind, between Túrin and the bridge. Then suddenly he spo
ke by the evil spirit that was in him, saying: 'Hail, son of Húrin. Well me
t!'

Then Túrin sprang about, and strode against him, and fire was in his eyes, 
and the edges of Gurthang shone as with flame. But Glaurung withheld his bl
ast, and opened wide his serpent-eyes and gazed upon Túrin. Without fear Tú
rin looked in those eyes as he raised up his sword; and straightway he fell
 under the dreadful spell of the dragon, and was as one turned to stone. Th
us long they stood unmoving, silent before the great Doors of Felagund. The
n



Glaurung spoke again, taunting Túrin. 'Evil have been all your ways, son of 
Húrin,' said he. 'Thankless fosterling, outlaw, slayer of your friend, thief
 of love, usurper of Nargothrond, captain foolhardy, and deserter of your ki
n. As thralls your mother and your sister live in Dor-lómin, in misery and w
ant. You are arrayed as a prince, but they go in rags. For you they yearn, b
ut you care not for that. Glad may your father be to learn that he has such 
a son: as learn he shall.' And Túrin being under the spell of Glaurung heark
ened to his words, and he saw himself as in a mirror misshapen by malice, an
d he loathed what he saw.

And while he was yet held by the eyes of Glaurung in torment of mind, and c
ould not stir, at a sign from the Dragon the Orcs drove away the herded cap
tives, and they passed nigh to Túrin and went over the bridge. And among th
em was Finduilas, and she held out her arms to Túrin, and called him by nam
e. But not until her cries and the wailing of the captives was lost upon th
e northward road did Glaurung release Túrin, and he might not stop his ears
 against that voice that haunted him after.

Then suddenly Glaurung withdrew his glance, and waited; and Túrin stirred 
slowly as one waking from a hideous dream. Then coming to himself with a l
oud cry he sprang upon the Dragon. But Glaurung laughed, saying: 'If you w
ish to be slain, I will slay you gladly. But small help will that be to Mo
rwen and Niënor. No heed did you give to the cries of the Elf-woman. Will 
you deny also the bond of your blood?'

But Túrin drawing back his sword stabbed at his eyes; and Glaurung coiling 
back swiftly towered above him, and said: 'Nay! At least you are valiant. B
eyond all whom I have met. And they lie who say that we of our part do not 
honour the valour of foes. See now! I offer you freedom. Go to your kin, if
 you can. Get you gone! And if Elf or Man be left to make tale of these day
s, then surely in scorn they will name you, if you spurn this gift.'

Then Túrin, being yet bemused by the eyes of the dragon, as if he were trea
ting with a foe that could know pity, believed the words of Glaurung, and t
urning away he sped over the bridge. But as he went, Glaurung spoke behind 
him, saying in a fell voice: 'Haste you now, son of Húrin, to Dor-lómin! Or
 perhaps the Orcs shall come before you, once again. And if you tarry for F
induilas, then never shall you see Morwen or Niënor again; and they will cu
rse you.'

But Túrin passed away on the northward road, and Glaurung laughed once more
, for he had accomplished the errand of his Master. Then he turned to his o
wn pleasure, and sent forth his blast, and burned all about him. But all th
e Orcs that were busy in the sack he routed forth, and drove them away, and
 denied them their plunder even to the last thing of worth. The bridge then
 he broke down and cast into the foam of Narog; and being thus secure he ga
thered all the hoard and riches of Felagund and heaped them, and lay upon t
hem in the innermost hall, and rested a while.

And Túrin hastened along the ways to the North, through the lands now des
olate between Narog and Teiglin,

and the Fell Winter came down to meet him; for that year snow fell ere autu
mn was passed, and spring came late and cold. Ever it seemed to him as he w
ent that he heard the cries of Finduilas, calling his name by wood and hill
, and great was his anguish; but his heart being hot with the lies of Glaur



ung, and seeing ever in his mind the Orcs burning the house of Húrin or put
ting Morwen and Niënor to torment, he held on his way, turning never aside.
CHAPTER XII
« ^ »

THE RETURN OF TÚRIN TO DOR-LÓMIN

At last worn by haste and the long road (for forty leagues and more had he 
journeyed without rest) he came with the first ice of winter to the pools o
f Ivrin, where before he had been healed. But they were now only a frozen m
ire, and he could drink there no more.

Thence he came to the passes into Dor-lómin, and snow came bitterly from th
e North, and the ways were perilous and cold. Though three and twenty years
 were gone since he had trodden that path, it was graven in his heart, so g
reat was the sorrow of each step at the parting from Morwen. Thus at last h
e came back to the land of his childhood. It was bleak and bare; and the pe
ople there were few and churlish, and they spoke the harsh tongue of the Ea
sterlings, and the old tongue was become the language of serfs, or of foes.
 Therefore Túrin walked warily, hooded

and silent, and he came at last to the house that he sought. It stood empty
 and dark, and no living thing dwelt near it; for Morwen was gone, and Brod
da the Incomer (he that took by force Aerin, Húrin's kinswoman, to wife) ha
d plundered her house, and taken all that was left to her of goods or of se
rvants. Brodda's house stood nearest to the old house of Húrin, and thither
 Túrin came, spent with wandering and grief, begging for shelter; and it wa
s granted to him, for some of the kindlier manners of old were still kept t
here by Aerin. He was given a seat by the fire by the servants, and a few v
agabonds as grim and wayworn as he; and he asked news of the land.

At that the company fell silent, and some drew away, looking askance at the
 stranger. But one old vagabond man, with a crutch, said: 'If you must spea
k the old tongue, master, speak it softer, and ask for no tidings. Would yo
u be beaten for a rogue, or hung for a spy? For both you may well be by the
 looks of you. Which is but to say,' he said, coming near and speaking low 
in Túrin's ear, 'one of the kindly folk of old that came with Hador in the 
days of gold, before heads wore wolf-hair. Some here are of like sort, thou
gh now made beggars and slaves, and but for the Lady Aerin would get neithe
r this fire nor this broth. Whence are you, and what news would you have?'

'There was a lady called Morwen,' answered Túrin, 'and long ago I lived in h
er house. Thither after far wandering I came to seek welcome, but neither fi
re nor folk are there now.'

'Nor have been this long year and more,' answered the old man. 'But scant w
ere both fire and folk in that house since the deadly war; for she was of t
he old people - as doubtless you know, the widow of our lord, Húrin Galdor'
s son. They dared not touch her, though, for they feared her; proud and fai
r as a queen, before sorrow marred her. Witchwife they called her, and shun
ned her. Witchwife: it is but "elf-friend" in the new language. Yet they ro
bbed her. Often would she and her daughter have gone hungry, but for the La
dy Aerin. She aided them in secret, it is said, and was often beaten for it
 by the churl Brodda, her husband by need.'

'And this long year and more?' said Túrin. 'Are they dead, or made thralls? O



r have the Orcs assailed her?'

'It is not known for sure,' said the old man. 'But she is gone with her da
ughter; and this Brodda has plundered her and stripped what remained. Not 
a dog is left, and her few folk made his slaves; save some that have gone 
begging, as have I. I served her many a year, and the great master before,
 Sador Onefoot: a cursed axe in the woods long ago, or I would be lying in
 the Great Mound now. Well I remember the day when Húrin's boy was sent aw
ay, and how he wept; and she, when he was gone. To the Hidden Kingdom he w
ent, it was said.'

With that the old man stayed his tongue, and eyed Túrin doubtfully. 'I am old
 and I babble, master,' he said. 'Mind me not! But though it be pleasant to s
peak the old tongue with one that speaks it fair as in time past, the days

are ill, and one must be wary. Not all that speak the fair tongue are fair at hea
rt.'

'Truly,' said Túrin. 'My heart is grim. But if you fear that I am a spy of th
e North or the East, then you have learned little more wisdom than you had lo
ng ago, Sador Labadal.'

The old man eyed him agape; then trembling he spoke. 'Come outside! It is co
lder, but safer. You speak too loud, and I too much, for an Easterling's hal
l.'

When they were come into the court he clutched at Túrin's cloak. 'Long ag
o you dwelt in that house, you say. Lord Túrin, why have you come back? M
y eyes are opened, and my ears at last: you have the voice of your father
. But young Túrin alone ever gave me that name, Labadal. He meant no ill:
 we were merry friends in those days. What does he seek here now? Few are
 we left; and we are old and weaponless. Happier are those in the Great M
ound.'

'I did not come with thought of battle,' said Túrin, 'though your words ha
ve waked the thought in me now, Labadal. But it must wait. I came seeking 
the Lady Morwen and Niënor. What can you tell me, and swiftly?'

'Little, lord,' said Sador. 'They went away secretly. It was whispered among
 us that they were summoned by the Lord Túrin; for we did not doubt that he 
had grown great in the years, a king or a lord in some south country. But it
 seems this is not so.'

'It is not,' answered Túrin. 'A lord I was in a south country, though now I 
am a vagabond. But I did not summon them.'

'Then I know not what to tell you,' said Sador. 'But the Lady Aerin will kno
w, I doubt not. She knew all the counsel of your mother.'

'How can I come to her?'

'That I know not. It would cost her much pain were she caught whispering a
t a door with a wandering wretch of the downtrod people, even could any me
ssage call her forth. And such a beggarman as you are will not walk far up
 the hall towards the high board before the Easterlings seize him and beat
 him, or worse.'



Then in anger Túrin cried: 'May I not walk up Brodda's hall, and will they 
beat me? Come, and see!'

Thereupon he went into the hall, and cast back his hood, and thrusting aside 
all in his path he strode towards the board where sat the master of the house
 and his wife, and other Easterling lords. Then some rose to seize him, but h
e flung them to the ground, and cried: 'Does no one rule this house, or is it
 an Orc-hold rather? Where is the master?'

Then Brodda rose in wrath. 'I rule this house,' said he. But before he could
 say more, Túrin said: 'Then you have not yet learned the courtesy that was 
in this land before you. Is it now the manner of men to let lackeys mishandl
e the kinsmen of their wives? Such am I, and I have an errand to the Lady Ae
rin. Shall I come freely, or shall I come as I will?'

'Come,' said Brodda, scowling; but Aerin turned pale.

Then Túrin strode to the high board and stood before it, and bowed. 'Your par
don, Lady Aerin,' he said, 'that I

break in upon you thus; but my errand is urgent and has brought me far. I
 seek Morwen, Lady of Dor-lómin, and Niënor her daughter. But her house i
s empty and plundered. What can you tell me?'

'Nothing,' said Aerin in great fear, for Brodda watched her narrowly.

'That I do not believe,' said Túrin.

Then Brodda sprang forth, and he was red with drunken rage. 'No more!' he cr
ied. 'Shall my wife be gainsaid before me, by a beggar that speaks the serf-
tongue? There is no Lady of Dor-lómin. But as for Morwen, she was of the thr
all-folk, and has fled as thralls will. Do you likewise, and swiftly, or I w
ill have you hung on a tree!'

Then Túrin leapt at him, and drew his black sword, and seized Brodda by the
 hair and laid back his head. 'Let no one stir,' said he, 'or this head wil
l leave its shoulders! Lady Aerin, I would beg your pardon once more, if I 
thought that this churl had ever done you anything but wrong. But speak now
, and do not deny me! Am I not Túrin, Lord of Dor-lómin? Shall I command yo
u?'

'Command me,' she said.

'Who plundered the house of Morwen?'

'Brodda,' she answered.

'When did she flee, and whither?'

'A year and three months gone,' said Aerin. 'Master Brodda and others of t
he Incomers of the East hereabout oppressed her sorely. Long ago she was b
idden to the

Hidden Kingdom; and she went forth at last. For the lands between were then f
ree of evil for a while, because of the prowess of the Blacksword of the sout



h country, it is said; but that is now ended. She looked to find her son ther
e awaiting her. But if you are he, then I fear that all has gone awry.'

Then Túrin laughed bitterly. 'Awry, awry?' he cried. 'Yes, ever awry: as cr
ooked as Morgoth!' And suddenly a black wrath shook him; for his eyes were 
opened, and the spell of Glaurung loosed its last threads, and he knew the 
lies with which he had been cheated. 'Have I been cozened, that I might com
e and die here dishonoured, who might at least have ended valiantly before 
the Doors of Nargothrond?' And out of the night about the hall it seemed to
 him that he heard the cries of Finduilas.

'Not first will I die here!' he cried. And he seized Brodda, and with the st
rength of his great anguish and wrath he lifted him on high and shook him, a
s if he were a dog. 'Morwen of the thrall-folk, did you say? You son of dast
ards, thief, slave of slaves!' Thereupon he flung Brodda head foremost acros
s his own table, full in the face of an Easterling that rose to assail Túrin
. In that fall Brodda's neck was broken; and Túrin leapt after his cast and 
slew three more that cowered there, for they were caught weaponless. There w
as tumult in the hall. The Easterlings that sat there would have come agains
t Túrin, but many others were gathered there who were of the elder people of
 Dor-lómin: long had they been tame

servants, but now they rose with shouts of rebellion. Soon there was great f
ighting in the hall, and though the thralls had but meat-knives and such thi
ngs as they could snatch up against daggers and swords, many were quickly sl
ain on either hand, before Túrin leapt down among them and slew the last of 
the Easterlings that remained in the hall.

Then he rested, leaning against a pillar, and the fire of his rage was as as
hes. But old Sador crept up to him and clutched him about the knees, for he 
was wounded to the death. 'Thrice seven years and more, it was long to wait 
for this hour,' he said. 'But now go, go, lord! Go, and do not come back, un
less with greater strength. They will raise the land against you. Many have 
run from the hall. Go, or you will end here. Farewell!' Then he slipped down
 and died.

'He speaks with the truth of death,' said Aerin. 'You have learned what you 
would. Now go swiftly! But go first to Morwen and comfort her, or I will hol
d all the wrack you have wrought here hard to forgive. For ill though my lif
e was, you have brought death to me with your violence. The Incomers will av
enge this night on all that were here. Rash are your deeds, son of Húrin, as
 if you were still but the child that I knew.'

'And faint heart is yours, Aerin Indor's daughter, as it was when I called 
you aunt, and a rough dog frightened you,' said Túrin. 'You were made for a
 kinder world. But come away! I will bring you to Morwen.'

'The snow lies on the land, but deeper upon my head,' she answered. 'I sho
uld die as soon in the wild with you, as with the brute Easterlings. You c
annot mend what you have done. Go! To stay will make all the worse, and ro
b Morwen to no purpose. Go, I beg you!'

Then Túrin bowed low to her, and turned, and left the hall of Brodda; but a
ll the rebels that had the strength followed him. They fled towards the mou
ntains, for some among them knew well the ways of the wild, and they blesse
d the snow that fell behind them and covered their trail. Thus though soon 



the hunt was up, with many men and dogs and braying of horses, they escaped
 south into the hills. Then looking back they saw a red light far off in th
e land they had left.

'They have fired the hall,' said Túrin. 'To what purpose is that?'

'They? No, lord: she, I guess,' said one, Asgon by name. 'Many a man of arm
s misreads patience and quiet. She did much good among us at much cost. Her
 heart was not faint, and patience will break at the last.'

Now some of the hardiest that could endure the winter stayed with Túrin an
d led him by strange paths to a refuge in the mountains, a cave known to o
utlaws and runagates; and some store of food was hidden there. There they 
waited until the snow ceased, and they gave him food and took him to a pas
s little used that led south to Sirion's Vale, where the snow had not come
. On the downward path they parted.

'Farewell now, Lord of Dor-lómin,' said Asgon. 'But do not forget us. We sh
all be hunted men now; and the Wolf-folk will be crueller because of your c
oming. Therefore go, and do not return, unless you come with strength to de
liver us. Farewell!'
CHAPTER XIII
« ^ »

THE COMING OF TÚRIN INTO BRETHIL

Now Túrin went down towards Sirion, and he was torn in mind. For it seemed
 to him that whereas before he had two bitter choices, now there were thre
e, and his oppressed people called him, upon whom he had brought only incr
ease of woe. This comfort only he had: that beyond doubt Morwen and Niënor
 had come long since to Doriath, and only by the prowess of the Blacksword
 of Nargothrond had their road been made safe. And he said in his thought:
 'Where else better might I have bestowed them, had I come indeed sooner? 
If the Girdle of Melian be broken, then all is ended. Nay, it is better as
 things be; for by my wrath and rash deeds I cast a shadow wherever I dwel
l. Let Melian keep them! And I will leave them in peace unshadowed for a w
hile.'

But too late now Túrin sought for Finduilas, roaming the

woods under the eaves of Ered Wethrin, wild and wary as a beast; and he wa
ylaid all the roads that went north to the Pass of Sirion. Too late. For a
ll trails had been washed away by the rains and the snows. But'thus it was
 that Túrin passing down Teiglin came upon some of the People of Haleth fr
om the Forest of Brethil. They were dwindled now by war to a small people,
 and dwelt for the most part secretly within a stockade upon Amon Obel dee
p in the forest. Ephel Brandir that place was named; for Brandir son of Ha
ndir was now their lord, since his father was slain. And Brandir was no ma
n of war, being lamed by a leg broken in a misadventure in childhood; and 
he was moreover gentle in mood, loving wood rather than metal, and the kno
wledge of things that grow in the earth rather than other lore.

But some of the woodmen still hunted the Orcs on their borders; and thus it
 was that as Túrin came thither he heard the sound of an affray. He hastene
d towards it, and coming warily through the trees he saw a small band of me
n surrounded by Orcs. They defended themselves desperately, with their back



s to a knot of trees that grew apart in a glade; but the Orcs were in great
 number, and they had little hope of escape, unless help came. Therefore, o
ut of sight in the underwood, Túrin made a great noise of stamping and cras
hing, and then he cried in a loud voice, as if leading many men: 'Ha! Here 
we find them! Follow me all! Out now, and slay!'

At that many of the Orcs looked back in dismay, and then out came Túrin le
aping, waving as if to men behind,

and the edges of Gurthang flickered like flame in his hand. Too well was th
at blade known to the Orcs, and even before he sprang among them many scatt
ered and fled. Then the woodmen ran to join him, and together they hunted t
heir foes into the river: few came across. At last they halted on the bank,
 and Dorlas, leader of the woodmen, said: 'You are swift in the hunt, lord;
 but your men are slow to follow.'

'Nay,' said Túrin, 'we all run together as one man, and will not be parted.'

Then the Men of Brethil laughed, and said: 'Well, one such is worth many.
 And we owe you great thanks. But who are you, and what do you here?'

'I do but follow my trade, which is Orc-slaying,' said Túrin. 'And I dwell 
where my trade is. I am Wildman of the Woods.'

'Then come and dwell with us,' said they. 'For we dwell in the woods, and
 we have need of such craftsmen. You would be welcome!'

Then Túrin looked at them strangely, and said: 'Are there then any left who w
ill suffer me to darken their doors? But, friends, I have still a grievous er
rand: to find Finduilas, daughter of Orodreth of Nargothrond, or at least to 
learn news of her. Alas! Many weeks is it since she was taken from Nargothron
d, but still I must go seeking.'

Then they looked on him with pity, and Dorlas said: 'Seek no more. For an
 Orc-host came up from Nargothrond towards the Crossings of Teiglin, and 
we had

long warning of it: it marched very slow, because of the number of captives
 that were led. Then we thought to deal our small stroke in the war, and we
 ambushed the Orcs with all the bowmen we could muster, and hoped to save s
ome of the prisoners. But alas! as soon as they were assailed the foul Orcs
 slew first the women among their captives; and the daughter of Orodreth th
ey fastened to a tree with a spear.'

Túrin stood as one mortally stricken. 'How do you know this?' he said.

'Because she spoke to me, before she died,' said Dorlas. 'She looked upon u
s as though seeking one whom she had expected, and she said: "Mormegil. Tel
l the Mormegil that Finduilas is here." She said no more. But because of he
r latest words we laid her where she died. She lies in a mound beside Teigl
in. Yes, it is a month now ago.'

'Bring me there,' said Túrin; and they led him to a hillock by the Crossing
s of Teiglin. There he laid himself down, and a darkness fell on him, so th
at they thought he was dead. But Dorlas looked down at him as he lay, and t
hen he turned to his men and said: 'Too late! This is a piteous chance. But



 see: here lies the Mormegil himself, the great captain of Nargothrond. By 
his sword we should have known him, as did the Orcs.' For the fame of the B
lack Sword of the South had gone far and wide, even into the deeps of the w
ood.

Now therefore they lifted him with reverence and bore him to Ephel Brandi
r; and Brandir coming to meet them

wondered at the bier that they bore. Then drawing back the coverlet he look
ed on the face of Túrin son of Húrin; and a dark shadow fell on his heart. 
'O cruel Men of Haleth!' he cried. 'Why did you hold back death from this m
an? With great labour you have brought hither the last bane of our people.'

But the woodmen said: 'Nay, it is the Mormegil of Nargothrond, a mighty Orc-
slayer, and he shall be a great help to us, if he lives. And were it not so,
 should we leave a man woe-stricken to lie as carrion by the way?'

'You should not indeed,' said Brandir. 'Doom willed it not so.' And he took 
Túrin into his house and tended him with care.

But when at last Túrin shook off the darkness, spring was returning; and he
 awoke and saw sun on the green buds. Then the courage of the House of Hado
r awoke in him also, and he arose and said in his heart: 'All my deeds and 
past days were dark and full of evil. But a new day is come. Here I will st
ay at peace, and renounce name and kin; and so I will put my shadow behind 
me, or at the least not lay it upon those that I love.'

Therefore he took a new name, calling himself Turambar, which in the High
-elven speech signified Master of Doom; and he dwelt among the woodmen, a
nd was loved by them, and he charged them to forget his name of old, and 
to count him as one born in Brethil. Yet with the change of a name he cou
ld not change wholly his temper, nor forget his old griefs against the se
rvants of Morgoth;

and he would go hunting the Orcs with a few of the same mind, though this w
as displeasing to Brandir. For he hoped rather to preserve his people by si
lence and secrecy.

'The Mormegil is no more,' said he, 'yet have a care lest the valour of Turam
bar bring a like vengeance on Brethil!'

Therefore Turambar laid his black sword by, and took it no more to battle,
 and wielded rather the bow and the spear. But he would not suffer the Orc
s to use the Crossings of Teiglin or draw near the mound where Finduilas w
as laid. Haudh-en-Elleth it was named, the Mound of the Elf-maid, and soon
 the Orcs learned to dread that place, and shunned it. And Dorlas said to 
Turambar: 'You have renounced the name, but the Blacksword you are still; 
and does not rumour say truly that he was the son of Húrin of Dor-lómin, l
ord of the House of Hador?'

And Turambar answered: 'So I have heard. But publish it not, I beg you, as y
ou are my friend.'
CHAPTER XIV
« ^ »

THE JOURNEY OF MORWEN AND NIËNOR TO NARGOTHROND



When the Fell Winter withdrew new tidings of Nargothrond came to Doriath. 
For some that escaped from the sack, and had survived the winter in the wi
ld, came at last seeking refuge with Thingol, and the march-wards brought 
them to the King. And some said that all the enemy had withdrawn northward
s, and others that Glaurung abode still in the halls of Felagund; and some
 said that the Mormegil was slain, and others that he was cast under a spe
ll by the Dragon and dwelt there yet, as one changed to stone. But all dec
lared that it was known in Nargothrond ere the end that the Blacksword was
 none other than Túrin son of Húrin of Dor-lómin.

Then great was the fear and sorrow of Morwen and of Niënor; and Morwen sa
id: 'Such doubt is the very work of Morgoth! May we not learn the truth, 
and know surely the worst that we must endure?'

Now Thingol himself desired greatly to know more of the fate of Nargothron
d, and had in mind already the sending out of some that might go warily th
ither, but he believed that Túrin was indeed slain or beyond rescue, and h
e was loath to see the hour when Morwen should know this clearly. Therefor
e he said to her: 'This is a perilous matter, Lady of Dor-lómin, and must 
be pondered. Such doubt may in truth be the work of Morgoth, to draw us on
 to some rashness.'

But Morwen being distraught cried: 'Rashness, lord! If my son lurks in the w
oods hungry, if he lingers in bonds, if his body lies unburied, then I would
 be rash. I would lose no hour to go to seek him.'

'Lady of Dor-lómin,' said Thingol, 'that surely the son of Húrin would not d
esire. Here would he think you better bestowed than in any other land that r
emains: in the keeping of Melian. For Húrin's sake and Túrin's I would not h
ave you wander abroad in the black peril of these days.'

'You did not hold Túrin from peril, but me you will hold from him,' cried Mo
rwen. 'In the keeping of Melian! Yes, a prisoner of the Girdle! Long did I h
old back before I entered it, and now I rue it.'

'Nay, if you speak so, Lady of Dor-lómin,' said Thingol, 'know this: the Girdl
e is open. Free you came hither: free you shall stay - or go.'

Then Melian, who had remained silent, spoke: 'Go not hence, Morwen. A true 
word you said: this doubt is of Morgoth. If you go, you go at his will.'

Tear of Morgoth will not withhold me from the call of my kin,' Morwen answ
ered. 'But if you fear for me, lord, then lend me some of your people.'

'I command you not,' said Thingol. 'But my people are my own to command.
 I will send them at my own advice.'

Then Morwen said no more, but wept; and she left the presence of the King.
 Thingol was heavy-hearted, for it seemed to him that the mood of Morwen w
as fey; and he asked Melian whether she would not restrain her by her powe
r. 'Against the coming in of evil I may do much,' she answered. 'But again
st the going out of those who will go, nothing. That is your part. If she 
is to be held here, you must hold her with strength. Yet maybe thus you wi
ll overthrow her mind.'



Now Morwen went to Niënor, and said: 'Farewell, daughter of Húrin. I go to 
seek my son, or true tidings of him, since none here will do aught, but tar
ry till too late. Await me here until haply I return.' Then Niënor in dread
 and distress would restrain her, but Morwen answered nothing, and went to 
her chamber; and when morning came she had taken horse and gone.

Now Thingol had commanded that none should stay her, or seem to waylay he
r. But as soon as she went forth, he gathered a company of the hardiest a
nd most skilled of his march-wards, and he set Mablung in charge.

'Follow now speedily,' he said, 'yet let her not be aware of you. But when sh
e is come into the wild, if danger

threatens, then show yourselves; and if she will not return, then guard her 
as you may. But some of you I would have go forward as far as you can, and l
earn all that you may.'

Thus it was that Thingol sent out a larger company than he had at first in
tended, and there were ten riders among them with spare horses. They follo
wed after Morwen; and she went south through Region, and so came to the sh
ores of Sirion above the Twilit Meres; and there she halted, for Sirion wa
s wide and swift, and she did not know the way. Therefore now the guards m
ust needs reveal themselves; and Morwen said: 'Will Thingol stay me? Or la
te does he send me the help he denied?'

'Both,' answered Mablung. 'Will you not return?'

'No,' she said.

'Then I must help you,' said Mablung, 'though it is against my own will. Wid
e and deep here is Sirion, and perilous to swim for beast or man.'

'Then bring me over by whatever way the Elven-folk are used to cross,' said
 Morwen; 'or else I will try the swimming.'

Therefore Mablung led her to the Twilit Meres. There amid creeks and reeds
 ferries were kept hidden and guarded on the east shore; for by that way m
essengers would pass to and fro between Thingol and his kin in Nargothrond
. Now they waited until the starlit night was late, and they passed over i
n the white mists before the dawn. And even as the sun rose red beyond the
 Blue Mountains, and a strong morning-wind blew and scattered the mists,

the guards went up onto the west shore, and left the Girdle of Melian. Tall
 Elves of Doriath they were, grey-clad, and cloaked over their mail. Morwen
 from the ferry watched them as they passed silently, and then suddenly she
 gave a cry, and pointed to the last of the company that went by.

'Whence came he?' she said. 'Thrice ten you came to me. Thrice ten and one
 you go ashore!'

Then the others turned, and saw that the sun shone upon a head of gold: f
or it was Niënor, and her hood was blown back by the wind. Thus it was re
vealed that she had followed the company, and joined them in the dark bef
ore they crossed the river. They were dismayed, and none more than Morwen
. 'Go back! Go back! I command you!' she cried.



'If the wife of Húrin can go forth against all counsel at the call of kindred
,' said Niënor, 'then so also can Húrin's daughter. Mourning you named me, bu
t I will not mourn alone, for father, brother, and mother. But of these you o
nly have I known, and above all do I love. And nothing that you fear not do I
 fear.'

In truth little fear was seen in her face or her bearing. Tall and strong sh
e seemed; for of great stature were those of Hador's house, and thus clad in
 Elvish raiment she matched well with the guards, being smaller only than th
e greatest among them.

'What would you do?' said Morwen.

'Go where you go,' said Niënor. 'This choice indeed I bring. To lead me back
 and bestow me safely in the keeping of Melian; for it is not wise to refuse
 her counsel.

Or to know that I shall go into peril, if you go.' For in truth Niënor had 
come most in hope that for fear and love of her her mother would turn back;
 and Morwen was indeed torn in mind.

'It is one thing to refuse counsel,' said she. 'It is another to refuse the co
mmand of your mother. Go now back!'

'No,' said Niënor. 'It is long since I was a child. I have a will and wisdom of
 my own, though until now it has not crossed yours. I go with you. Rather to Do
riath, for reverence of those that rule it; but if not, then westward. Indeed, 
if either of us should go on, it is I rather, in the fullness of strength.'

Then Morwen saw in the grey eyes of Niënor the steadfastness of Húrin; and 
she wavered, but she could not overcome her pride, and would not (save the 
fair words) seem thus to be led back by her daughter, as one old and doting
. 'I go on, as I have purposed,' she said. 'Come you also, but against my w
ill.'

'Let it be so,' said Niënor.

Then Mablung said to his company: 'Truly, it is by lack of counsel not of cou
rage that Húrin's kin bring woe to others! Even so with Túrin; yet not so wit
h his fathers. But now they are all fey, and I like it not. More do I dread t
his errand of the King than the hunting of the Wolf. What is to be done?'

But Morwen, who had come ashore and now drew near, heard the last of his wo
rds. 'Do as you are bidden by the King,' said she. 'Seek for tidings of Nar
gothrond, and of Túrin. For this end are we all come together.'

'It is yet a long way and dangerous,' said Mablung. 'If you go further, you s
hall both be horsed and go among the riders, and stray no foot from them.'

Thus it was that with the full day they set forth, and passed slowly and wa
rily out of the country of reeds and low willows, and came to the grey wood
s that covered much of the southern plain before Nargothrond. All day they 
went due west, and saw nothing but desolation, and heard nothing; for the l
ands were silent, and it seemed to Mablung that a present fear lay upon the
m. That same way had Beren trodden years before, and then the woods were fi
lled with the hidden eyes of the hunters; but now all the people of Narog w



ere gone, and the Orcs, it seemed, were not yet roaming so far southward. T
hat night they encamped in the grey wood without fire or light.

The next two days they went on, and by evening of the third day from Sirion
 they were come across the plain and were drawing near to the east shores o
f Narog. Then so great an unease came upon Mablung that he begged Morwen to
 go no further. But she laughed, and said: 'You will be glad soon to be rid
 of us, as is likely enough. But you must endure us a little longer. We are
 come too near now to turn back in fear.'

Then Mablung cried: 'Fey are you both, and foolhardy. You help not but hind
er any gathering of news. Now hear me! I was bidden not to stay you with st
rength; but I was bidden also to guard you, as I might. In this pass, one o
nly

can I do. And I will guard you. Tomorrow I will lead you to Amon Ethir, the
 Spyhill, which is near; and there you shall sit under guard, and go no fur
ther while I command here.' Now Amon Ethir was a mound as great as a hill t
hat long ago Felagund had caused to be raised with great labour in the plai
n before his Doors, a league east of Narog. It was tree-grown, save on the 
summit, whence a wide view might be had all ways of the roads that led to t
he great bridge of Nargothrond and of the lands round about. To this hill t
hey came late in the morning and climbed up from the east. Then looking out
 towards the High Faroth, brown and bare beyond the river, Mablung saw with
 elven-sight the terraces of Nargothrond on the steep west bank, and as a s
mall black hole in the hill-wall the gaping Doors of Felagund. But he could
 hear no sound, and he could see no sign of any foe, nor any token of the D
ragon, save the burning about the Doors that he had wrought in the day of t
he sack. All lay quiet under a pale sun.

Now therefore Mablung, as he had said, commanded his ten riders to keep Mor
wen and Niënor on the hill-top, and not to stir thence until he returned, u
nless some great peril arose: and if that befell, the riders should set Mor
wen and Niënor in their midst and flee as swiftly as they might, east-away 
towards Doriath, sending one ahead to bring news and seek aid.

Then Mablung took the other score of his company, and they crept down from 
the hill; and then passing into the fields westward, where trees were few, 
they scattered

and made each his way, daring but stealthy, to the banks of Narog. Mablung
 himself took the middle way, going towards the bridge, and so came to its
 hither end and found it all broken down; and the deep-cloven river, runni
ng wild after rains far away northward, was foaming and roaring among the 
fallen stones.

But Glaurung lay there, just within the shadow of the great passage that le
d inward from the ruined Doors, and he had long been aware of the spies, th
ough few other eyes in Middle-earth would have discerned them. But the glan
ce of his fell eyes was keener than that of the eagles, and outreached the 
far sight of the Elves; and indeed he knew also that some remained behind a
nd sat upon the bare top of Amon Ethir.

Thus, even as Mablung crept among the rocks, seeking whether he could ford 
the wild river upon the fallen stones of the bridge, suddenly Glaurung came
 forth with a great blast of fire, and crawled down into the stream. Then s



traightway there was a vast hissing and huge vapours arose, and Mablung and
 his followers that lurked near were engulfed in a blinding steam and foul 
stench; and the most fled as best they could guess towards the Spyhill. But
 as Glaurung was passing over Narog, Mablung drew aside and lay under a roc
k, and remained; for it seemed to him that he had an errand yet to do. He k
new now indeed that Glaurung abode in Nargothrond, but he was bidden also t
o learn the truth concerning Húrin's son, if he might; and in the stoutness
 of his heart, therefore, he purposed to cross the river, as soon as Glauru
ng was gone, and

search the halls of Felagund. For he thought that all had been done that 
could be for the keeping of Morwen and Niënor: the coming of Glaurung wou
ld be marked, and even now the riders should be speeding towards Doriath.

Glaurung therefore passed Mablung by, a vast shape in the mist; and he wen
t swiftly, for he was a mighty Worm, and yet lithe. Then Mablung behind hi
m forded Narog in great peril; but the watchers upon Amon Ethir beheld the
 issuing of the Dragon, and were dismayed. At once they bade Morwen and Ni
ënor mount, without debate, and prepared to flee eastward as they were bid
den. But even as they came down from the hill into the plain, an ill wind 
blew the great vapours upon them, bringing a stench that no horses would e
ndure. Then, blinded by the fog and in mad terror of the dragon-reek, the 
horses soon became ungovernable, and went wildly this way and that; and th
e guards were dispersed, and were dashed against trees to great hurt, or s
ought vainly one for another. The neighing of the horses and the cries of 
the riders came to the ears of Glaurung; and he was well pleased.

One of the Elf-riders, striving with his horse in the fog, saw suddenly the
 Lady Morwen passing near, a grey wraith upon a mad steed, but she vanished
 in the mist, crying Niënor, and they saw her no more.

But when the blind terror came upon the riders, Niënor's horse, running wild
, stumbled, and she was thrown. Falling softly into grass she was unhurt; bu
t when she got to her feet she was alone: lost in the mist without horse or 
companion.

Her heart did not fail her, and she took thought; and it seemed to her vain t
o go towards this cry or that, for cries were all about her, but growing ever
 fainter. Better it seemed to her in such case to seek again for the hill: th
ither doubtless Mablung would come before he went away, if only to be sure th
at none of his company had remained there.

Therefore walking at guess she found the hill, which was indeed close at han
d, by the rising of the ground before her feet; and slowly she climbed the p
ath that led up from the east. And as she climbed so the fog grew thinner, u
ntil she came at last out into the sunlight on the bare summit. Then she ste
pped forward and looked westward. And there right before her was the great h
ead of Glaurung, who had even then crept up from the other side; and before 
she was aware her eyes had looked in the fell spirit of his eyes, and they w
ere terrible, being filled with the fell spirit of Morgoth, his master.

Strong was the will and heart of Niënor, and she strove against Glaurung; bu
t he put forth his power against her. 'What seek you here?' he said.

And constrained to answer she said: 'I do but seek one Túrin that dwelt here
 a while. But he is dead, maybe.'



'I know not,' said Glaurung. 'He was left here to defend the women and wea
klings; but when I came he deserted them and fled. A boaster but a craven,
 it seems. Why seek you such a one?'

'You lie,' said Niënor. 'The children of Húrin at least are not craven. We fear
 you not.'

Then Glaurung laughed, for so was Húrin's daughter revealed to his malice. 
'Then you are fools, both you and your brother,' said he. 'And your boast s
hall be made vain. For I am Glaurung!'

Then he drew her eyes into his, and her will swooned. And it seemed to he
r that the sun sickened and all became dim about her; and slowly a great 
darkness drew down on her and in that darkness there was emptiness; she k
new nothing, and heard nothing, and remembered nothing.

Long Mablung explored the halls of Nargothrond, as well he might for the da
rkness and the stench; but he found no living thing there: nothing stirred 
among the bones, and none answered his cries. At last, being oppressed by t
he horror of the place, and fearing the return of Glaurung, he came back to
 the Doors. The sun was sinking west, and the shadows of the Faroth behind 
lay dark on the terraces and the wild river below; but away beneath Amon Et
hir he descried, as it seemed, the evil shape of the Dragon. Harder and mor
e perilous was the return over Narog in such haste and fear; and scarcely h
ad he reached the east shore and crept aside under the bank when Glaurung d
rew nigh. But he was slow now and stealthy; for all the fires in him were b
urned low: great power had gone out of him, and he would rest and sleep in 
the dark. Thus he writhed through the water and slunk up to the Doors like 
a huge snake, ashen-grey, sliming the ground with his belly.

But he turned before he went in and looked back eastward, and there came fr
om him the laughter of Morgoth, dim but horrible, as an echo of malice out 
of the black depths far away. And this voice, cold and low, came after: 'Th
ere you lie like a vole under the bank, Mablung the mighty! Ill do you run 
the errands of Thingol. Haste you now to the hill and see what is become of
 your charge!'

Then Glaurung passed into his lair, and the sun went down and grey evening c
ame chill over the land. But Mablung hastened back to Amon Ethir, and as he 
climbed to the top the stars came out in the east. Against them he saw there
 standing, dark and still, a figure as it were an image of stone. Thus Niëno
r stood, and heard nothing that he said, and made him no answer. But when at
 last he took her hand, she stirred, and suffered him to lead her away; and 
while he held her she followed, but if he loosed her, she stood still.

Then great was Mablung's grief and bewilderment; but no other choice had h
e but to lead Niënor so upon the long eastward way, without help or compan
y. Thus they passed away, walking like dreamers, out into the night-shadow
ed plain. And when morning returned Niënor stumbled and fell, and lay stil
l; and Mablung sat beside her in despair.

'Not for nothing did I dread this errand,' he said. 'For it will be my last, i
t seems. With this unlucky child of Men I shall perish in the wilderness, and 
my name shall be held in scorn in Doriath: if any tidings indeed are ever hear
d of our fate. All else doubtless are slain, and she alone spared, but not in 



mercy.'

Thus they were found by three of the company that had fled from Narog at t
he coming of Glaurung, and after much wandering, when the mist had passed,
 went back to the hill; and finding it empty they had begun to seek their 
way home. Hope then returned to Mablung; and they went on now together ste
ering northward and eastward, for there was no road back into Doriath in t
he south, and since the fall of Nargothrond the ferry-wards were forbidden
 to set any across save those that came from within.

Slow was their journey, as for those that lead a weary child. But ever as th
ey passed further from Nargothrond and drew nearer to Doriath, so little by 
little strength returned to Niënor, and she would walk hour by hour obedient
ly, led by the hand. Yet her wide eyes saw nothing, and her ears heard no wo
rds, and her lips spoke no words.

And now at length after many days they came nigh to the west border of Dori
ath, somewhat south of the Teiglin; for they intended to pass the fences of
 the little land of Thingol beyond Sirion and so come to the guarded bridge
 near the inflowing of Esgalduin. There a while they halted; and they laid 
Niënor on a couch of grass, and she closed her eyes, as she had not yet don
e, and it seemed that she slept. Then the Elves rested also, and for very w
eariness were unheedful. Thus they were assailed at unawares by a band of o
rc-hunters, such as now roamed much in that region, as nigh to the fences o
f Doriath as they dared to go. In the midst of the affray suddenly Niënor l
eapt up from her couch, as one waking out of sleep to an alarm by night, an
d with a cry she

sped away into the forest. Then the Orcs turned and gave chase, and the El
ves after them. But a strange change had come upon Niënor and now she outr
an them all, flying like a deer among the trees with her hair streaming in
 the wind of her speed. The Orcs indeed Mablung and his companions swiftly
 overtook, and they slew them one and all, and hastened on. But by then Ni
ënor had passed away like a wraith; and neither sight nor slot of her coul
d they find, though they hunted far northward and searched for many days.

Then at last Mablung returned to Doriath bowed with grief and with shame. '
Choose you a new master of your hunters, lord,' he said to the King. 'For I
 am dishonoured.'

But Melian said: 'It is not so, Mablung. You did all that you could, and no
ne other among the King's servants would have done so much. But by ill chan
ce you were matched against a power too great for you, too great indeed for
 all that now dwell in Middle-earth.'

'I sent you to win tidings, and that you have done,' said Thingol. 'It is no f
ault of yours that those whom your tidings touch nearest are now beyond hearin
g. Grievous indeed is this end of all Húrin's kin, but it lies not at your doo
r.'

For not only was Niënor now run witless into the wild, but Morwen also was 
lost. Neither then nor after did any certain news of her fate come to Doria
th or to Dor-lómin. Nonetheless Mablung would not rest, and with a small co
mpany he went into the wild and for three years wandered far, from Ered Wet
hrin even to the Mouths of Sirion, seeking for sign or tidings of the lost.
CHAPTER XV
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NIËNOR IN BRETHIL

But as for Niënor, she ran on into the wood, hearing the shouts of pursuit co
me behind; and her clothing she tore off, casting away her garments one by on
e as she fled, until she went naked; and all that day still she ran, as a bea
st that is hunted to heart-bursting, and dare not stay or draw breath. But at
 evening suddenly her madness passed. She stood still a moment as in wonder, 
and then, in a swoon of utter weariness, she fell as one stricken down into a
 deep brake of fern. And there amid the old bracken and the swift fronds of s
pring she lay and slept, heedless of all.

In the morning she woke, and rejoiced in the light as one first called to 
life; and all things that she saw seemed to her new and strange, and she h
ad no names for them. For behind her lay only an empty darkness, through w
hich came no memory of anything she had ever known,

nor any echo of any word. A shadow of fear only she remembered, and so she 
was wary, and sought ever for hidings: she would climb into trees or slip i
nto thickets, swift as a squirrel or fox, if any sound or shadow frightened
 her; and thence she would peer long through the leaves with shy eyes, befo
re she went on again.

Thus going forward in the way she first ran, she came to the river Teiglin, 
and stayed her thirst; but no food she found, nor knew how to seek it, and s
he was famished and cold. And since the trees across the water seemed closer
 and darker (as indeed they were, being the eaves of Brethil forest) she cro
ssed over at last, and came to a green mound and there cast herself down: fo
r she was spent, and it seemed to her that the darkness that lay behind her 
was overtaking her again, and the sun going dark.

But indeed it was a black storm that came up out of the South, laden with li
ghtning and great rain; and she lay there cowering in terror of the thunder,
 and the dark rain smote her nakedness, and she watched without words as a w
ild thing that is trapped.

Now it chanced that some of the woodmen of Brethil came by in that hour fro
m a foray against Orcs, hastening over the Crossings of Teiglin to a shelte
r that was near; and there came a great flash of lightning, so that the Hau
dh-en-Elleth was lit as with a white flame. Then Turambar who led the men s
tarted back and covered his eyes, and trembled; for it seemed that he saw t
he wraith of a slain maiden that lay on the grave of Finduilas.

But one of the men ran to the mound, and called to him: 'Hither, lord! Here
 is a young woman lying, and she lives!' and Turambar coming lifted her, an
d the water dripped from her drenched hair, but she closed her eyes and qui
vered and strove no more. Then marvelling that she lay thus naked Turambar 
cast his cloak about her and bore her away to the hunters' lodge in the woo
ds. There they lit a fire and wrapped coverlets about her, and she opened h
er eyes and looked upon them; and when her glance fell on Turambar a light 
came in her face and she put out a hand towards him, for it seemed to her t
hat she had found at last something that she had sought in the darkness, an
d she was comforted. But Turambar took her hand, and smiled, and said: 'Now
, lady, will you not tell us your name and your kin, and what evil has befa
llen you?'



Then she shook her head, and said nothing, but began to weep; and they tro
ubled her no more, until she had eaten hungrily of what food they could gi
ve her. And when she had eaten she sighed, and laid her hand again in Tura
mbar's; and he said: 'With us you are safe. Here you may rest this night, 
and in the morning we will lead you to our homes up in the high forest. Bu
t we would know your name and your kin, so that we may find them, maybe, a
nd bring them news of you. Will you not tell us?' But again she made no an
swer, and wept.

'Do not be troubled!' said Turambar. 'Maybe the tale is too sad yet to tell. B
ut I will give you a name, and call you

Níniel, Maid of Tears.' And at that name she looked up, and she shook her h
ead, but said: 'Níniel.' And that was the first word that she spoke after h
er darkness, and it was her name among the woodmen ever after.

In the morning they bore Níniel towards Ephel Brandir, and the road went st
eeply up until it came to a place where it must cross the tumbling stream o
f Celebros. There a bridge of wood had been built, and below it the stream 
went over a lip of worn stone, and fell down by many foaming steps into a r
ocky bowl far below; and all the air was filled with spray like rain. There
 was a wide green sward at the head of the falls, and birches grew about it
, but over the bridge there was a wide view towards the ravines of Teiglin 
some two miles to the west. There the air was ever cool, and there wayfarer
s in summer would rest and drink of the cold water. Dimrost, the Rainy Stai
r, those falls were called, but after that day Nen Girith, the Shuddering W
ater; for Turambar and his men halted there, but as soon as Níniel came to 
that place she grew cold and shivered, and they could not warm her or comfo
rt her. Therefore they hastened on their way; but before they came to Ephel
 Brandir Níniel was wandering in a fever.

Long she lay in her sickness, and Brandir used all his skill in her healing
, and the wives of the woodmen watched over her by night and by day. But on
ly when Turambar stayed near her would she lie at peace, or sleep without m
oaning; and this thing all marked that watched her:

throughout all her fever, though often she was much troubled, she murmured 
never a word in any tongue of Elves or of Men. And when health slowly retur
ned to her, and she waked, and began to eat again, then as with a child the
 women of Brethil must teach her to speak, word by word. But in this learni
ng she was quick and took great delight, as one that finds again treasures,
 great and small, that were mislaid; and when at length she had learned eno
ugh to speak with her friends she would say: 'What is the name of this thin
g? For in my darkness I lost it.' And when she was able to go about again, 
she would seek the house of Brandir; for she was most eager to learn the na
mes of all living things, and he knew much of such matters; and they would 
walk together in the gardens and the glades.

Then Brandir grew to love her; and when she grew strong she would lend hi
m her arm for his lameness, and she called him her brother. But to Turamb
ar her heart was given, and only at his coming would she smile, and only 
when he spoke gaily would she laugh.

One evening of the golden autumn they sat together, and the sun set the hil
lside and the houses of Ephel Brandir aglow, and there was a deep quiet. Th



en Níniel said to him: 'Of all things I have now asked the name, save you. 
What are you called?'

'Turambar,' he answered.

Then she paused as if listening for some echo; but she said: 'And what does th
at say, or is it just the name for you alone?'

'It means,' said he, 'Master of the Dark Shadow. For I also, Níniel, had my 
darkness, in which dear things were lost; but now I have overcome it, I deem
.'

'And did you also flee from it, running, until you came to these fair woods
?' she said. 'And when did you escape, Turambar?'

'Yes,' he answered. 'I fled for many years. And I escaped when you did so. F
or it was dark when you came, Níniel, but ever since it has been light. And 
it seems to me that what I long sought in vain has come to me.' And as he we
nt back to his house in the twilight, he said to himself: 'Haudh-en-Elleth! 
From the green mound she came. Is that a sign, and how shall I read it?'

Now that golden year waned and passed to a gentle winter, and there came an
other bright year. There was peace in Brethil, and the woodmen held themsel
ves quiet and went not abroad, and they heard no tidings of the lands that 
lay about them. For the Orcs that at that time came southward to the dark r
eign of Glaurung, or were sent to spy on the borders of Doriath, shunned th
e Crossings of Teiglin, and passed westward far beyond the river.

And now Níniel was fully healed, and was grown fair and strong, and Turamba
r restrained himself no longer, but asked her in marriage. Then Níniel was 
glad; but when Brandir heard of it his heart was sick within him, and he sa
id to her: 'Be not in haste! Think me not unkindly, if I counsel you to wai
t.'

'Nothing that you do is done unkindly,' she said. 'But why then do you give 
me such counsel, wise brother?'

'Wise brother?' he answered. 'Lame brother, rather, unloved and unlovely. A
nd I scarce know why. Yet there lies a shadow on this man, and I am afraid.
'

'There was a shadow,' said Níniel, 'for so he told me. But he has escaped f
rom it, even as I. And is he not worthy of love? Though he now holds himsel
f at peace, was he not once the greatest captain, from whom all our enemies
 would flee, if they saw him?'

'Who told you this?' said Brandir.

'It was Dorlas,' she said. 'Does he not speak truth?'

'Truth indeed,' said Brandir, but he was ill pleased, for Dorlas was chief o
f that party that wished for war on the Orcs. And yet he sought still for re
asons to delay Níniel; and he said therefore: 'The truth, but not the whole 
truth; for he was the Captain of Nargothrond, and came before out of the Nor
th, and was (it is said) son of Húrin of Dor-lómin of the warlike House of H
ador.' And Brandir, seeing the shadow that passed over her face at that name



, misread her, and said more: 'Indeed, Níniel, well may you think that such 
a one is likely ere long to go back to war, far from this land, maybe. And i
f so, how long will you endure it? Have a care, for I forebode that if Turam
bar goes again to battle, then not he but the Shadow shall have the mastery.'

'Ill would I endure it,' she answered; 'but unwedded no better than wedded.
 And a wife, maybe, would better restrain him, and hold off the shadow.' No
netheless she

was troubled by the words of Brandir, and she bade Turambar wait yet a wh
ile. And he wondered and was downcast; but when he learned from Níniel th
at Brandir had counselled her to wait he was ill pleased.

But when the next spring came he said to Níniel: 'Time passes. We have waite
d, and now I will wait no longer. Do as your heart bids you, Níniel most dea
r, but see: this is the choice before me. I will go back now to war in the w
ild; or I will wed you, and go never to war again - save only to defend you,
 if some evil assails our home.'

Then she was glad indeed, and she plighted her troth, and at the mid-summ
er they were wedded; and the woodmen made a great feast, and they gave th
em a fair house which they had built for them upon Amon Obel. There they 
dwelt in happiness, but Brandir was troubled, and the shadow on his heart
 grew deeper.
CHAPTER XVI
« ^ »

THE COMING OF GLAURUNG

Now the power and malice of Glaurung grew apace, and he waxed fat, and he 
gathered Orcs to him, and ruled as a dragon-king, and all the realm of Nar
gothrond that had been was laid under him. And before this year ended, the
 third of Turambar's dwelling among the woodmen, he began to assail their 
land, which for a while had had peace; for indeed it was well known to Gla
urung and to his Master that in Brethil there abode a remnant of free men,
 the last of the Three Houses to defy the power of the North. And this the
y would not brook; for it was the purpose of Morgoth to subdue all Beleria
nd and to search out its every corner, so that none in any hole or hiding 
might live that were not thrall to him. Thus, whether Glaurung guessed whe
re Túrin was hidden, or whether (as some hold) he had indeed for that time
 escaped from

the eye of Evil that pursued him, is of little matter. For in the end the coun
sels of Brandir must prove vain, and at the last two choices only could there 
be for Turambar: to sit deedless until he was found, driven forth like a rat; 
or to go forth soon to battle, and be revealed.

But when tidings of the coming of the Orcs were first brought to Ephel Bran
dir, he did not go forth and yielded to the prayers of Níniel. For she said
: 'Our homes are not yet assailed, as your word was. It is said that the Or
cs are not many. And Dorlas told me that before you came such affrays were 
not seldom, and the woodmen held them off.'

But the woodmen were worsted, for these Orcs were of a fell breed, fierce a
nd cunning; and indeed they came with a purpose to invade the Forest of Bre
thil, not as before passing through its eaves on other errands, or hunting 



in small bands. Therefore Dorlas and his men were driven back with loss, an
d the Orcs came over Teiglin and roamed far into the woods. And Dorlas came
 to Turambar and showed his wounds, and he said: 'See, lord, now is the tim
e of our need come upon us, after a false peace, even as I foreboded. Did y
ou not ask to be counted one of our people, and no stranger? Is this peril 
not yours also? For our homes will not remain hidden, if the Orcs come furt
her into our land.'

Therefore Turambar arose, and took up again his sword Gurthang, and he wen
t to battle; and when the woodmen learned this they were greatly heartened
, and they gathered to him, till he had a force of many hundreds. Then the
y

hunted through the forest and slew all the Orcs that crept there, and hung
 them on the trees near the Crossings of Teiglin. And when a new host came
 against them, they trapped it, and being surprised both by the numbers of
 the woodmen and by the terror of the Black Sword that had returned, the O
rcs were routed and slain in great number. Then the woodmen made great pyr
es and burned the bodies of the soldiers of Morgoth in heaps, and the smok
e of their vengeance rose black into heaven, and the wind bore it away wes
tward. But few living went back to Nargothrond with these tidings.

Then Glaurung was wrathful indeed; but for a while he lay still and pondered
 what he had heard. Thus the winter passed in peace, and men said: 'Great is
 the Black Sword of Brethil, for all our enemies are overcome.' And Níniel w
as comforted, and she rejoiced in the renown of Turambar; but he sat in thou
ght, and he said in his heart: 'The die is cast. Now comes the test, in whic
h my boast shall be made good, or fail utterly. I will flee no more. Turamba
r indeed I will be, and by my own will and prowess I will surmount my doom -
 or fall. But falling or riding, Glaurung at least I will slay.'

Nonetheless he was unquiet, and he sent out men of daring as scouts far afi
eld. For indeed, though no word was said, he now ordered things as he would
, as if he were lord of Brethil, and no man heeded Brandir.

Spring came hopefully, and men sang at their work. But in that spring Níni
el conceived, and she became pale

and wan, and all her happiness was dimmed. And soon after there came stran
ge tidings, from the men that had gone abroad beyond Teiglin, that there w
as a great burning far out in the woods of the plain towards Nargothrond, 
and men wondered what it might be.

But before long there came more reports: that the fires drew ever northwa
rd, and that indeed Glaurung himself made them. For he had left Nargothro
nd, and was abroad again on some errand. Then the more foolish or more ho
peful said: 'His army is destroyed, and now at last he sees wisdom, and i
s going back whence he came.' And others said: 'Let us hope that he will 
pass us by.' But Turambar had no such hope, and knew that Glaurung was co
ming to seek him. Therefore though he masked his mind because of Níniel, 
he pondered ever by day and by night what counsel he should take; and spr
ing turned towards summer.

A day came when two men returned to Ephel Brandir in terror, for they had se
en the Great Worm himself. 'In truth, lord,' they said, 'he draws now near t
o Teiglin, and turns not aside. He lay in the midst of a great burning, and 



the trees smoked about him. The stench of him is scarce to be endured. And a
ll the long leagues back to Nargothrond his foul swath lies, we deem, in a l
ine that swerves not, but points straight to us. What is to be done?'

'Little,' said Turambar, 'but to that little I have already given thought. The 
tidings you bring give me hope rather than dread; for if indeed he goes straigh
t, as you say, and

does not swerve, then I have some counsel for hardy hearts.' The men wondere
d, for he said no more at that time; but they took heart from his steadfast 
bearing.

Now the river Teiglin ran in this manner. It flowed down from Ered Wethrin 
swift as Narog, but at first between low shores, until after the Crossings,
 gathering power from other streams, it clove a way through the feet of the
 highlands upon which stood the Forest of Brethil. Thereafter it ran in dee
p ravines, whose great sides were like walls of rock, but pent at the botto
m the waters flowed with great force and noise. And right in the path of Gl
aurung there lay now one of these gorges, by no means the deepest, but the 
narrowest, just north of the inflow of Celebros. Therefore Turambar sent ou
t three hardy men to keep watch from the brink on the movements of the Drag
on; but he himself would ride to the high fall of Nen Girith, where news co
uld find him swiftly, and whence he himself could look far across the lands.

But first he gathered the woodmen together in Ephel Brandir and spoke to the
m, saying: 'Men of Brethil, a deadly peril has come upon us, which only grea
t hardihood shall turn aside. But in this matter numbers will avail little; 
we must use cunning, and hope for good fortune. If we went up against the Dr
agon with all our strength, as against an army of Orcs, we should but offer 
ourselves all to death, and so leave our wives and kin defenceless. Therefor
e I say that you should stay here, and prepare for

flight. For if Glaurung comes, then you must abandon this place, and scatter f
ar and wide; and so may some escape and live. For certainly, if he can, he wil
l destroy it, and all that he espies; but afterwards he will not abide here. I
n Nargothrond lies all his treasure, and there are the deep halls in which he 
can lie safe, and grow.'

Then the men were dismayed, and were utterly downcast, for they trusted in 
Turambar, and had looked for more hopeful words. But he said: 'Nay, that is
 the worst. And it shall not come to pass, if my counsel and fortune are go
od. For I do not believe that this Dragon is unconquerable, though he grows
 greater in strength and malice with the years. I know somewhat of him. His
 power is rather in the evil spirit that dwells within him than in the migh
t of his body, great though that be. For hear now this tale that I was told
 by some that fought in the year of the Nirnaeth, when I and most that hear
 me were children. In that field the Dwarves withstood him and Azaghâl of B
elegost pricked him so deep that he fled back to Angband. But here is a tho
rn sharper and longer than the knife of Azaghâl.'

And Turambar swept Gurthang from its sheath and stabbed with it up above hi
s head, and it seemed to those that looked on that a flame leapt from Turam
bar's hand many feet into the air. Then they gave a great cry: 'The Black T
horn of Brethil!'

'The Black Thorn of Brethil,' said Turambar: 'well may he fear it. For know th



is: it is the doom of this Dragon (and all his brood, it is said) that how gre
at so ever be his

armour of horn, harder than iron, below he must go with the belly of a sna
ke. Therefore, Men of Brethil, I go now to seek the belly of Glaurung, by 
what means I may. Who will come with me? I need but a few with strong arms
 and stronger hearts.'

Then Dorlas stood forth and said: 'I will go with you, lord: for I would ever 
go forward rather than wait for a foe.'

But no others were so swift to the call, for the dread of Glaurung lay on th
em, and the tale of the scouts that had seen him had gone about and grown in
 the telling. Then Dorlas cried out: 'Hearken, Men of Brethil, it is now wel
l seen that for the evil of our times the counsels of Brandir were vain. The
re is no escape by hiding. Will none of you take the place of the son of Han
dir, that the house of Haleth be not put to shame?' Thus Brandir, who sat in
deed in the high-seat of the lord of the assembly, but unheeded, was scorned
, and he was bitter in his heart; for Turambar did not rebuke Dorlas. But on
e Hunthor, Brandir's kinsman, arose and said: 'You do evilly, Dorlas, to spe
ak thus to the shame of your lord, whose limbs by ill hazard cannot do as hi
s heart would. Beware lest the contrary be seen in you at some turn! And how
 can it be said that his counsels were vain, when they were never taken? You
, his liege, have ever set them at naught. I say to you that Glaurung comes 
now to us, as to Nargothrond before, because our deeds have betrayed us, as 
he feared. But since this woe is now come, with your leave, son of Handir, I
 will go on behalf of Haleth's house.'

Then Turambar said: 'Three is enough! You twain will I take. But, lord, I do
 not scorn you. See! We must go in great haste, and our task will need stron
g limbs. I deem that your place is with your people. For you are wise, and a
re a healer; and it may be that there will be great need of wisdom and heali
ng ere long.' But these words, though fair spoken, did but embitter Brandir 
the more, and he said to Hunthor: 'Go then, but not with my leave. For a sha
dow lies on this man, and it will lead you to evil.'

Now Turambar was in haste to go; but when he came to Níniel to bid her fare
well, she clung to him, weeping grievously. 'Go not forth, Turambar, I beg!
' she said. 'Challenge not the shadow that you have fled from! Nay, nay, fl
ee still, and take me with you, far away!'

'Níniel most dear,' he answered, 'we cannot flee further, you and I. We are h
emmed in this land. And even should I go, deserting the people that befriende
d us, I could but take you forth into the houseless wild, to your death and t
he death of our child. A hundred leagues lie between us and any land that is 
yet beyond the reach of the Shadow. But take heart, Níniel. For I say to you:
 neither you nor I shall be slain by this Dragon, nor by any foes of the Nort
h.' Then Níniel ceased to weep and fell silent, but her kiss was cold as they
 parted.

Then Turambar with Dorlas and Hunthor went away hotfoot to Nen Girith, a
nd when they came there the sun was westering and shadows were long; and
 the last two of the scouts were there awaiting them.

'You come not too soon, lord,' said they. 'For the Dragon has come on, and
 already when we left he had reached the brink of the Teiglin, and glared 



across the water. He moves ever by night, and we may look then for some st
roke before tomorrow's dawn.'

Turambar looked out over the falls of Celebros and saw the sun going down t
o its setting, and black spires of smoke rising by the borders of the river
. 'There is no time to lose,' he said; 'yet these tidings are good. For my 
fear was that he would seek about; and if he passed northward and came to t
he Crossings and so to the old road in the lowland, then hope would be dead
. But now some fury of pride and malice drives him headlong.' But even as h
e spoke, he wondered, and mused in his mind: 'Or can it be that one so evil
 and fell shuns the Crossings, even as the Orcs? Haudh-en-Elleth! Does Find
uilas lie still between me and my doom?'

Then he turned to his companions and said: 'This task now lies before us. We 
must wait yet a little, for too soon in this case were as ill as too late. Wh
en dusk falls, we must creep down, with all stealth, to Teiglin. But beware! 
For the ears of Glaurung are as keen as his eyes, and they are deadly. If we 
reach the river unmarked, we must then climb down into the ravine, and cross 
the water, and so come in the path that he will take when he stirs.'

'But how can he come forward so?' said Dorlas. 'Lithe he may be, but he is 
a great Dragon, and how shall he climb down the one cliff and up the other,
 when part must

again be climbing before the hinder part is yet descended? And if he can so, 
what will it avail us to be in the wild water below?'

'Maybe he can so,' answered Turambar, 'and indeed if he does, it will go ill
 with us. But it is my hope from what we learn of him, and from the place wh
ere he now lies, that his purpose is otherwise. He is come to the brink of C
abed-en-Aras, over which, as you tell, a deer once leaped from the huntsmen 
of Haleth. So great is he now that I think he will seek to cast himself acro
ss there. That is all our hope, and we may trust to it.'

Dorlas' heart sank at these words; for he knew better than any all the land 
of Brethil, and Cabed-en-Aras was a grim place indeed. On the east side was 
a sheer cliff of some forty feet, bare but tree-grown at the crown; on the o
ther side was a bank somewhat less sheer and less high, shrouded with hangin
g trees and bushes, but between them the water ran fiercely between rocks, a
nd though a man bold and sure-footed might ford it by day, it was perilous t
o dare it at night. But this was the counsel of Turambar, and it was useless
 to gainsay him.

They set out therefore at dusk, and they did not go straight towards the Dra
gon, but took first the path towards the Crossings; then, before they came s
o far, they turned southward by a narrow track and passed into the twilight 
of the woods above Teiglin. And as they drew near to Cabed-en-Aras, step by 
step, halting often to listen, the reek of burning came to them, and a stenc
h that

sickened them. But all was deadly still, and there was no stir of air. The fir
st stars glimmered in the east before them, and faint spires of smoke rose str
aight and unwavering against the last light in the west.

Now when Turambar was gone Níniel stood silent as a stone; but Brandir came
 to her and said: 'Níniel, fear not the worst until you must. But did I not



 counsel you to wait?'

'You did so,' she answered. 'Yet how would that profit me now? For love m
ay abide and suffer unwedded.'

'That I know,' said Brandir. 'Yet wedding is not for nothing.'

'No,' said Níniel. Tor now I am two months gone with his child. But it does 
not seem to me that my fear of loss is the more heavy to bear. I understand 
you not.'

'Nor I myself,' said he. 'And yet I am afraid.'

'What a comforter you are!' she cried. 'But Brandir, friend: wedded or unwe
dded, mother or maid, my dread is beyond enduring. The Master of Doom is go
ne to challenge his doom far hence, and how shall I stay here and wait for 
the slow coming of tidings, good or ill? This night, it may be, he will mee
t with the Dragon, and how shall I stand or sit, or pass the dreadful hours?'

'I know not,' said he, 'but somehow the hours must pass, for you and for the 
wives of those that went with him.'

'Let them do as their hearts bid!' she cried. 'But for me, I shall go. The mile
s shall not lie between me and my lord's peril. I will go to meet the tidings!'

Then Brandir's dread grew black at her words, and he cried: 'That you shall no
t do, if I may hinder it. For thus will you endanger all counsel. The miles th
at lie between may give time for escape, if ill befall.'

'If ill befall, I shall not wish to escape,' she said. 'And now your wisdom i
s vain, and you shall not hinder me.' And she stood forth before the people t
hat were still gathered in the open place of the Ephel, and she cried: 'Men o
f Brethil! I will not wait here. If my lord fails, then all hope is false. Yo
ur land and woods shall be burned utterly, and all your houses laid in ashes,
 and none, none, shall escape. Therefore why tarry here? Now I go to meet the
 tidings and whatever doom may send. Let all those of like mind come with me!
'

Then many were willing to go with her: the wives of Dorlas and Hunthor beca
use those whom they loved were gone with Turambar; others for pity of Nínie
l and desire to befriend her; and many more that were lured by the very rum
our of the Dragon, in their hardihood or their folly (knowing little of evi
l) thinking to see strange and glorious deeds. For indeed so great in their
 minds had the Black Sword become that few could believe that even Glaurung
 would conquer him. Therefore they set forth soon in haste, a great company
, towards a peril that they did not understand; and going with little rest 
they came wearily at last, just at nightfall, to Nen Girith but a little wh
ile after Turambar had departed. But night is a cold counsellor, and many w
ere now amazed at their own rashness; and when

they heard from the scouts that remained there how near Glaurung was come, 
and the desperate purpose of Turambar, their hearts were chilled, and they 
dared go no further. Some looked out towards Cabed-en-Aras with anxious eye
s, but nothing could they see, and nothing hear save the cold voice of the 
falls. And Níniel sat apart, and a great shuddering seized her.



When Níniel and her company had gone, Brandir said to those that remained: 
'Behold how I am scorned, and all my counsel disdained! Choose you another 
to lead you: for here I renounce both lordship and people. Let Turambar be 
your lord in name, since already he has taken all my authority. Let none se
ek of me ever again either counsel or healing!' And he broke his staff. To 
himself he thought: 'Now nothing is left to me, save only my love of Níniel
: therefore where she goes, in wisdom or folly, I must go. In this dark hou
r nothing can be foreseen; but it may well chance that even I could ward of
f some evil from her, if I were nigh.'

He girt himself therefore with a short sword, as seldom before, and took his
 crutch, and went with what speed he might out of the gate of the Ephel, lim
ping after the others down the long path to the west march of Brethil.
CHAPTER XVII
« ^ »

THE DEATH OF GLAURUNG

At last, even as full night closed over the land, Turambar and his companions
 came to Cabed-en-Aras, and they were glad of the great noise of the water; f
or though it promised peril below, it covered all other sounds. Then Dorlas l
ed them a little aside, southwards, and they climbed down by a cleft to the c
liff-foot; but there his heart quailed, for many rocks and great stones lay i
n the river, and the water ran wild about them, grinding its teeth. 'This is 
a sure way to death,' said Dorlas.

'It is the only way, to death or to life,' said Turambar, 'and delay will no
t make it seem more hopeful. Therefore follow me!' And he went on before the
m, and by skill and hardihood, or by fate, he came across, and in the deep d
ark he turned to see who came after. A dark form stood beside him. 'Dorlas?'
 he said.

'No, it is I,' said Hunthor. 'Dorlas failed at the crossing, I think. For a m
an may love war, and yet dread many things. He sits shivering on the shore, I
 guess; and may shame take him for his words to my kinsman.'

Now Turambar and Hunthor rested a little, but soon the night chilled them, 
for they were both drenched with water, and they began to seek a way along 
the stream northwards towards the lodgement of Glaurung. There the chasm gr
ew darker and narrower, and as they felt their way forward they could see a
 flicker above them as of smouldering fire, and they heard the snarling of 
the Great Worm in his watchful sleep. Then they groped for a way up, to com
e nigh under the brink; for in that lay all their hope to come at their ene
my beneath his guard. But so foul now was the reek that their heads were di
zzy, and they slipped as they clambered, and clung to the tree-stems, and r
etched, forgetting in their misery all fear save the dread of falling into 
the teeth of Teiglin.

Then Turambar said to Hunthor: 'We spend our waning strength to no avail. Fo
r till we be sure where the Dragon will pass, it is vain to climb.'

'But when we know,' said Hunthor, 'then there will be no time to seek a way 
up out of the chasm.'

'Truly,' said Turambar. 'But where all lies on chance, to chance we must tru
st.' They halted therefore and waited, and out of the dark ravine they watch



ed a white star far above creep across the faint strip of sky; and then slow
ly Turambar sank into a dream, in which all his will was

given to clinging, though a black tide sucked and gnawed at his limbs.

Suddenly there was a great noise and the walls of the chasm quivered and ec
hoed. Turambar roused himself, and said to Hunthor: 'He stirs. The hour is 
upon us. Strike deep, for two must strike now for three!'

And with that Glaurung began his assault upon Brethil; and all passed much 
as Turambar had hoped. For now the Dragon crawled with slow weight to the e
dge of the cliff, and he did not turn aside, but made ready to spring over 
the chasm with his great forelegs and then draw his bulk after. Terror came
 with him; for he did not begin his passage right above, but a little to th
e northward, and the watchers from beneath could see the huge shadow of his
 head against the stars; and his jaws gaped, and he had seven tongues of fi
re. Then he sent forth a blast, so that all the ravine was filled with a re
d light, and black shadows flying among the rocks; but the trees before him
 withered and went up in smoke, and stones crashed down into the river. And
 thereupon he hurled himself forward, and grappled the further cliff with h
is mighty claws, and began to heave himself across.

Now there was need to be bold and swift, for though Turambar and Hunthor ha
d escaped the blast, since they were not right in Glaurung's path, they yet
 had to come at him, before he passed over, or all their hope failed. Heedl
ess of peril therefore Turambar clambered along the cliff to come beneath h
im; but there so deadly was the heat and

the stench that he tottered and would have fallen if Hunthor, following stou
tly behind, had not seized his arm and steadied him.

'Great heart!' said Turambar. 'Happy was the choice that took you for a hel
per!' But even as he spoke, a great stone hurtled from above and smote Hunt
hor on the head, and he fell into the water, and so ended: not the least va
liant of the House of Haleth. Then Turambar cried: 'Alas! It is ill to walk
 in my shadow! Why did I seek aid? For now you are alone, O Master of Doom,
 as you should have known it must be. Now conquer alone!'

Then he summoned to him all his will, and all his hatred of the Dragon and h
is Master, and it seemed to him that suddenly he found a strength of heart a
nd of body that he had not known before; and he climbed the cliff, from ston
e to stone, and root to root, until he seized at last a slender tree that gr
ew a little beneath the lip of the chasm, and though its top was blasted it 
still held fast by its roots. And even as he steadied himself in a fork of i
ts boughs, the midmost parts of the Dragon came above him, and swayed down w
ith their weight almost upon his head, ere Glaurung could heave them up. Pal
e and wrinkled was their underside, and all dank with a grey slime, to which
 clung all manner of dropping filth; and it stank of death. Then Turambar dr
ew the Black Sword of Beleg and stabbed upwards with all the might of his ar
m, and of his hate, and the deadly blade, long and greedy, went into the bel
ly even to its hilts.

Then Glaurung, feeling his death-pang, gave forth a scream, whereat all the
 woods were shaken, and the watchers at Nen Girith were aghast. Turambar re
eled as from a blow, and slipped down, and his sword was torn from his gras
p, and clave to the belly of the Dragon. For Glaurung in a great spasm bent



 up all his shuddering bulk and hurled it over the ravine, and there upon t
he further shore he writhed, screaming, lashing and coiling himself in his 
agony, until he had broken a great space all about him, and lay there at la
st in a smoke and a ruin, and was still.

Now Turambar clung to the roots of the tree, stunned and well-nigh overcome
. But he strove against himself and drove himself on, and half sliding and 
half climbing he came down to the river, and dared again the perilous cross
ing, crawling now on hands and feet, clinging, blinded with spray, until he
 came over at last, and climbed wearily up the cleft by which they had desc
ended. Thus he came at length to the place of the dying Dragon, and he look
ed on his stricken enemy without pity, and was glad.

There now Glaurung lay, with jaws agape; but all his fires were burned out, 
and his evil eyes were closed. He was stretched out in his length, and had r
olled upon one side, and the hilts of Gurthang stood in his belly. Then the 
heart of Turambar rose high within him, and though the Dragon still breathed
 he would recover his sword, which if he prized it before was now worth to h
im all the treasure of Nargothrond. True proved the words spoken at its forg
ing that nothing, great or small, should live that once it had bitten.

Therefore going up to his foe he set foot upon his belly, and seizing the h
ilts of Gurthang he put forth his strength to withdraw it. And he cried in 
mockery of Glaurung's words at Nargothrond: 'Hail, Worm of Morgoth! Well me
t again! Die now and the darkness have you! Thus is Túrin son of Húrin aven
ged.' Then he wrenched out the sword, and even as he did so a spout of blac
k blood followed it, and fell upon his hand, and his flesh was burned by th
e venom, so that he cried aloud at the pain. Thereat Glaurung stirred and o
pened his baleful eyes and looked upon Turambar with such malice that it se
emed to him that he was smitten by an arrow; and for that and for the angui
sh of his hand he fell in a swoon, and lay as one dead beside the Dragon, a
nd his sword was beneath him.

Now the screams of Glaurung came to the people at Nen Girith, and they were
 filled with terror; and when the watchers beheld from afar the great break
ing and burning that the Dragon made in his throes, they believed that he w
as trampling and destroying those that had assailed him. Then indeed they w
ished the miles longer that lay between them; but they dared not leave the 
high place where they were gathered, for they remembered the words of Turam
bar that, if Glaurung conquered, he would go first to Ephel Brandir. Theref
ore they watched in fear for any sign of his movement, but none were so har
dy as to go down and seek for tidings in the place of the battle. And Nínie
l sat, and did not move, save that she shuddered and could not still her li
mbs; for when she

heard the voice of Glaurung her heart died within her, and she felt her dark
ness creeping upon her again.

Thus Brandir found her. For he came at last to the bridge over Celebros, sl
ow and weary; all the long way alone he had limped on his crutch, and it wa
s five leagues at the least from his home. Fear for Níniel had driven him o
n, and now the tidings that he learned were no worse than he had dreaded. '
The Dragon has crossed the river,' men told him, 'and the Black Sword is su
rely dead, and those that went with him.' Then Brandir stood by Níniel, and
 guessed her misery, and he yearned to her; but he thought nonetheless: 'Th
e Black Sword is dead, and Níniel lives.' And he shuddered, for suddenly it



 seemed cold by the waters of Nen Girith; and he cast his cloak about Nínie
l. But he found no words to say; and she did not speak.

Time passed, and still Brandir stood silent beside her, peering into the nig
ht and listening; but he could see nothing, and could hear no sound but the 
falling of the waters of Nen Girith, and he thought: 'Now surely Glaurung ha
s gone and has passed into Brethil.' But he pitied his people no more, fools
 that had flouted his counsel, and had scorned him. 'Let the Dragon go to Am
on Obel, and there will be time then to escape, and to lead Níniel away.' Wh
ither, he scarce knew, for he had never journeyed beyond Brethil.

At last he bent down and touched Níniel on the arm, and said to her: 'Time p
asses, Níniel! Come! It is time to

go. If you will let me, I will lead you.' Then silently she arose, and took
 his hand, and they passed over the bridge and went down the path to the Cr
ossings of Teiglin. But those that saw them moving as shadows in the dark k
new not who they were, and cared not. And when they had gone some little wa
y through the silent trees, the moon rose beyond Amon Obel, and the glades 
of the forest were filled with a grey light. Then Níniel halted and said to
 Brandir: 'Is this the way?'

And he answered: 'What is the way? For all our hope in Brethil is ended. We
 have no way, save to escape the Dragon, and flee far from him while there 
is yet time.'

Níniel looked at him in wonder and said: 'Did you not offer to lead me to
 him? Or would you deceive me? The Black Sword was my beloved and my husb
and, and only to find him do I go. What else could you think? Now do as y
ou will, but I must hasten.'

And even as Brandir stood a moment amazed, she sped from him; and he calle
d after her, crying: 'Wait, Níniel! Go not alone! You know not what you wi
ll find. I will come with you!' But she paid no heed to him, and went now 
as though her blood burned her, which before had been cold; and though he 
followed as he could she passed soon out of his sight. Then he cursed his 
fate and his weakness; but he would not turn back.

Now the moon rose white in the sky, and was near the full, and as Níniel c
ame down from the upland towards the land near the river, it seemed to her
 that she remembered

it, and feared it. For she was come to the Crossings of Teiglin, and Haudh-e
n-Elleth stood there before her, pale in the moonlight, with a black shadow 
cast athwart it; and out of the mound came a great dread.

Then she turned with a cry and fled south along the river, and cast her cloa
k as she ran, as though casting off a darkness that clung to her; and beneat
h she was all clad in white, and she shone in the moon as she flitted among 
the trees. Thus Brandir above on the hill-side saw her, and turned to cross 
her course, if he could; and finding by fortune the narrow path that Turamba
r had used, for it left the more beaten road and went steeply down southward
 to the river, he came at last close behind her again. But though he called,
 she did not heed, or did not hear, and soon once more she passed on ahead; 
and so they drew near to the woods beside Cabed-en-Aras and the place of the
 agony of Glaurung.



The moon was then riding in the south unclouded, and the light was cold and
 clear. Coming to the edge of the ruin that Glaurung had wrought, Níniel sa
w his body lying there, and his belly grey in the moon-sheen; but beside hi
m lay a man. Then forgetting her fear she ran on amid the smouldering wrack
 and so came to Turambar. He was fallen on his side, and his sword lay bene
ath him, but his face was wan as death in the white light. Then she threw h
erself down by him weeping, and kissed him; and it seemed to her that he br
eathed faintly, but she thought it but a trickery of false hope, for he was
 cold, and did not move, nor did he answer her. And as she caressed him she
 found that his hand

was blackened as if it had been scorched, and she washed it with her tears,
 and tearing a strip from her raiment she bound it about. But still he did 
not move at her touch, and she kissed him again, and cried aloud: Turambar,
 Turambar, come back! Hear me! Awake! For it is Níniel. The Dragon is dead,
 dead, and I alone am here by you.' But he answered nothing. Her cry Brandi
r heard, for he had come to the edge of the ruin; but even as he stepped fo
rward towards Níniel he was halted, and stood still. For at the cry of Níni
el Glaurung stirred for the last time, and a quiver ran through all his bod
y; and he opened his baleful eyes a slit, and the moon gleamed in them, as 
gasping he spoke:

'Hail, Niënor, daughter of Húrin. We meet again ere we end. I give you joy th
at you have found your brother at last. And now you shall know him: a stabber
 in the dark, treacherous to foes, faithless to friends, and a curse unto his
 kin, Túrin son of Húrin! But the worst of all his deeds you shall feel in yo
urself.'

Then Niënor sat as one stunned, but Glaurung died; and with his death the v
eil of his malice fell from her, and all her memory grew clearer before her
, from day unto day, neither did she forget any of those things that had be
fallen her since she lay on Haudh-en-Elleth. And her whole body shook with 
horror and anguish. But Brandir, who had heard all, was stricken, and leane
d against a tree.

Then suddenly Niënor started to her feet, and stood pale as a wraith in th
e moon, and looked down on Túrin, and cried: 'Farewell, O twice beloved! A
 Túrin Turambar turún'

ambartanen: master of doom by doom mastered! O happy to be dead!' Then dis
traught with woe and the horror that had overtaken her she fled wildly fro
m that place; and Brandir stumbled after her, crying: 'Wait! Wait, Níniel!'

One moment she paused, looking back with staring eyes. 'Wait?' she cried. 
'Wait? That was ever your counsel. Would that I had heeded! But now it is 
too late. And now I will wait no more upon Middle-earth.' And she sped on 
before him.

Swiftly she came to the brink of Cabed-en-Aras, and there stood and look
ed on the loud water crying: 'Water, water! Take now Níniel Niënor daugh
ter of Húrin; Mourning, Mourning daughter of Morwen! Take me and bear me
 down to the Sea!'

With that she cast herself over the brink: a flash of white swallowed in the da
rk chasm, a cry lost in the roaring of the river.



The waters of Teiglin flowed on, but Cabed-en-Aras was no more: Cabed Naer
amarth, the Leap of Dreadful Doom, thereafter it was named by men; for no 
deer would ever leap there again, and all living things shunned it, and no
 man would walk upon its shore. Last of men to look down into its darkness
 was Brandir son of Handir; and he turned away in horror, for his heart qu
ailed, and though he hated now his life, he could not there take the death
 that he desired. Then his thought turned to Túrin Turambar, and he cried:
 'Do I hate you,

or do I pity you? But you are dead. I owe you no thanks, taker of all that I 
had or would have. But my people owe you a debt. It is fitting that from me t
hey should learn it.'

And so he began to limp back to Nen Girith, avoiding the place of the Drag
on with a shudder; and as he climbed the steep path again he came on a man
 that peered through the trees, and seeing him drew back. But he had marke
d his face in a gleam of the sinking moon.

'Ha, Dorlas!' he cried. 'What news can you tell? How came you off alive? 
And what of my kinsman?'

'I know not,' answered Dorlas sullenly.

'Then that is strange,' said Brandir.

'If you will know,' said Dorlas, 'the Black Sword would have us ford the race
s of Teiglin in the dark. Is it strange that I could not? I am a better man w
ith an axe than some, but I am not goat-footed.'

'So they went on without you to come at the Dragon?' said Brandir. 'But ho
w when he passed over? At the least you would stay near, and would see wha
t befell.'

But Dorlas made no answer, and stared only at Brandir with hatred in his e
yes. Then Brandir understood, perceiving suddenly that this man had desert
ed his companions, and unmanned by shame had then hidden in the woods. 'Sh
ame on you, Dorlas!' he said. 'You are the begetter of our woes: egging on
 the Black Sword, bringing the Dragon upon us, putting me to scorn, drawin
g Hunthor to his death, and then you flee to skulk in the

woods!' And as he spoke another thought entered his mind, and he said in g
reat anger: 'Why did you not bring tidings? It was the least penance that 
you could do. Had you done so, the Lady Níniel would have had no need to s
eek them herself. She need never have seen the Dragon. She might have live
d. Dorlas, I hate you!'

'Keep your hate!' said Dorlas. 'It is as feeble as all your counsels. But f
or me the Orcs would have come and hung you as a scarecrow in your garden. 
Take the name skulker to yourself!' And with that, being for his shame the 
readier to wrath, he aimed a blow at Brandir with his great fist, and so en
ded his life, before the look of amazement left his eyes: for Brandir drew 
his sword and hewed him his death-blow. Then for a moment he stood tremblin
g, sickened by the blood; and casting down his sword he turned, and went on
 his way, bowed upon his crutch.



As Brandir came to Nen Girith the pallid moon was gone down, and the nigh
t was fading; morning was opening in the east. The people that cowered th
ere still by the bridge saw him come like a grey shadow in the dawn, and 
some called to him in wonder: 'Where have you been? Have you seen her? Fo
r the Lady Níniel is gone.'

'Yes,' said Brandir, 'she is gone. Gone, gone, never to return! But I am come
 to bring you tidings. Hear now, people of Brethil, and say if there was ever
 such a tale as the tale that I bear! The Dragon is dead, but dead also is Tu
rambar at his side. And those are good tidings: yes, both are good indeed.'

Then the people murmured, wondering at his speech, and some said that he wa
s mad; but Brandir cried: 'Hear me to the end! Níniel too is dead, Níniel t
he fair whom you loved, whom I loved dearest of all. She leaped from the br
ink of the Deer's Leap, and the teeth of Teiglin have taken her. She is gon
e, hating the light of day. For this she learned before she fled: Húrin's c
hildren were they both, sister and brother. The Mormegil he was called, Tur
ambar he named himself, hiding his past: Túrin son of Húrin. Níniel we name
d her, not knowing her past: Niënor she was, daughter of Húrin. To Brethil 
they brought their dark doom's shadow. Here their doom has fallen, and of g
rief this land shall never again be free. Call it not Brethil, not the land
 of the Halethrim, but Sarch nia chîn Húrin, Grave of the Children of Húrin!'

Then though they did not understand yet how this evil had come to pass, the p
eople wept as they stood, and some said: 'A grave there is in Teiglin for Nín
iel the beloved, a grave shall there be for Turambar, most valiant of men. Ou
r deliverer shall not be left to lie under the sky. Let us go to him.'
CHAPTER XVIII
« ^ »

THE DEATH OF TÚRIN

Now even as Níniel fled away, Túrin stirred, and it seemed to him that out 
of his deep darkness he heard her call to him far away; but as Glaurung die
d, the black swoon left him, and he breathed deep again, and sighed, and pa
ssed into a slumber of great weariness. But before dawn it grew bitter cold
, and he turned in his sleep, and the hilts of Gurthang drove into his side
, and suddenly he awoke. Night was going, and there was a breath of morning
 in the air; and he sprang to his feet, remembering his victory, and the bu
rning venom on his hand. He raised it up, and looked at it, and marvelled. 
For it was bound about with a strip of white cloth, yet moist, and it was a
t ease; and he said to himself: 'Why should one tend me so, and yet leave m
e here to lie cold amid the wrack and the dragon-stench? What strange thing
s have chanced?'

Then he called aloud, but there was no answer. All was black and drear about
 him, and there was a reek of death. He stooped and lifted his sword, and it
 was whole, and the light of its edges was undimmed. 'Foul was the venom of 
Glaurung,' he said, 'but you are stronger than I, Gurthang. All blood will y
ou drink. Yours is the victory. But come! I must go seek for aid. My body is
 weary, and there is a chill in my bones.'

Then he turned his back upon Glaurung and left him to rot; but as he passed
 from that place each step seemed more heavy, and he thought: 'At Nen Girit
h, maybe, I will find one of the scouts awaiting me. But would I were soon 
in my own house, and might feel the gentle hands of Níniel, and the good sk



ill of Brandir!' And so at last, walking wearily, leaning on Gurthang, thro
ugh the grey light of early day he came to Nen Girith, and even as men were
 setting forth to seek his dead body, he stood before the people.

Then they gave back in terror, believing that it was his unquiet spirit, and
 the women wailed and covered their eyes. But he said: 'Nay, do not weep, bu
t be glad! See! Do I not live? And have I not slain the Dragon that you fear
ed?'

Then they turned upon Brandir, and cried: 'Fool, with your false tales, sayi
ng that he lay dead. Did we not say that you were mad?' Then Brandir was agh
ast, and stared at Túrin with fear in his eyes, and he could say nothing.

But Túrin said to him: 'It was you then that were there, and tended my hand? 
I thank you. But your skill is failing,

if you cannot tell swoon from death.' Then he turned to the people: 'Speak n
ot so to him, fools all of you. Which of you would have done better? At leas
t he had the heart to come down to the place of battle, while you sit wailin
g!

'But now, son of Handir, come! There is more that I would learn. Why are you
 here, and all this people, whom I left at the Ephel? If I may go into the p
eril of death for your sakes, may I not be obeyed when I am gone? And where 
is Níniel? At the least I may hope that you did not bring her hither, but le
ft her where I bestowed her, in my house, with true men to guard it?'

And when no one answered him, 'Come, say where is Níniel?' he cried. 'For her f
irst I would see; and to her first will I tell the tale of the deeds in the nig
ht.'

But they turned their faces from him, and Brandir said at last: 'Níniel is not h
ere.'

'That is well then,' said Túrin. 'Then I will go to my home. Is there a horse 
to bear me? Or a bier would be better. I faint with my labours.'

'Nay, nay!' said Brandir in anguish of heart. 'Your house is empty. Níniel is n
ot there. She is dead.'

But one of the women - the wife of Dorlas, who loved Brandir little - cried s
hrilly: 'Pay no heed to him, lord! For he is crazed. He came crying that you 
were dead, and called it good tidings. But you live. Why then should his tale
 of Níniel be true: that she is dead, and yet worse?'

Then Túrin strode towards Brandir: 'So my death was good tidings?' he cried
. 'Yes, ever you did begrudge her to

me, that I knew. Now she is dead, you say. And yet worse? What lie have y
ou begotten in your malice, Clubfoot? Would you slay us then with foul wo
rds, since you can wield no other weapon?'

Then anger drove pity from Brandir's heart, and he cried: 'Crazed? Nay, craz
ed are you, Black Sword of black doom! And all this dotard people. I do not 
lie! Níniel is dead, dead, dead! Seek her in Teiglin!'



Then Túrin stood still and cold. 'How do you know?' he said softly. 'How did
 you contrive it?'

'I know because I saw her leap,' answered Brandir. 'But the contriving was 
yours. She fled from you, Túrin son of Húrin, and in Cabed-en-Aras she cast
 herself, that she might never see you again. Níniel! Níniel? Nay, Niënor d
aughter of Húrin.'

Then Túrin seized him and shook him; for in those words he heard the feet of 
his doom overtaking him, but in horror and fury his heart would not receive t
hem, as a beast hurt to death that will wound ere it dies all that are near i
t.

'Yes, I am Túrin son of Húrin,' he cried. 'So long ago you guessed. But not
hing do you know of Niënor my sister. Nothing! She dwells in the Hidden Kin
gdom, and is safe. It is a lie of your own vile mind, to drive my wife witl
ess, and now me. You limping evil - would you dog us both to death?'

But Brandir shook him off. 'Touch me not!' he said. 'Stay your raving. She
 that you name wife came to you

and tended you, and you did not answer her call. But one answered for you. 
Glaurung the Dragon, who I deem bewitched you both to your doom. So he spok
e, before he ended: "Niënor daughter of Húrin, here is your brother: treach
erous to foes, faithless to friends, a curse unto his kin, Túrin son of Húr
in.'" Then suddenly a fey laughter seized on Brandir. 'On their deathbed me
n will speak true, they say,' he cackled. 'And even a Dragon too, it seems.
 Túrin son of Húrin, a curse unto your kin and unto all that harbour you!'

Then Túrin grasped Gurthang and a fell light was in his eyes. 'And what s
hall be said of you, Clubfoot?' he said slowly. 'Who told her secretly be
hind my back my right name? Who brought her to the malice of the Dragon? 
Who stood by and let her die? Who came hither to publish this horror at t
he swiftest? Who would now gloat upon me? Do men speak true before death?
 Then speak it now quickly.'

Then Brandir, seeing his death in Túrin's face, stood still and did not quail
, though he had no weapon but his crutch; and he said: 'All that has chanced 
is a long tale to tell, and I am weary of you. But you slander me, son of Húr
in. Did Glaurung slander you? If you slay me, then all shall see that he did 
not. Yet I do not fear to die, for then I will go to seek Níniel whom I loved
, and perhaps I may find her again beyond the Sea.'

'Seek Níniel!' cried Túrin. 'Nay, Glaurung you shall find, and breed lies toge
ther. You shall sleep with the

Worm, your soul's mate, and rot in one darkness!' Then he lifted up Gurthan
g and hewed Brandir, and smote him to death. But the people hid their eyes 
from that deed, and as he turned and went from Nen Girith they fled from hi
m in terror.

Then Túrin went as one witless through the wild woods, now cursing Middle-e
arth and all the life of Men, now calling upon Níniel. But when at last the
 madness of his grief left him he sat awhile and pondered all his deeds, an
d he heard himself crying: 'She dwells in the Hidden Kingdom, and is safe!'
 And he thought that now, though all his life was in ruin, he must go thith



er; for all the lies of Glaurung had ever led him astray. Therefore he aros
e and went to the Crossings of Teiglin, and as he passed by Haudh-en-Elleth
 he cried: 'Bitterly have I paid, O Finduilas! that ever I gave heed to the
 Dragon. Send me now counsel!'

But even as he cried out he saw twelve huntsmen well-armed that came over 
the Crossings, and they were Elves; and as they drew near he knew one, for
 it was Mablung, chief huntsman of Thingol. And Mablung hailed him, crying
: 'Túrin! Well met at last. I seek you, and glad I am to see you living, t
hough the years have been heavy on you.'

'Heavy!' said Túrin. 'Yes, as the feet of Morgoth. But if you are glad to see 
me living, you are the last in Middle-earth. Why so?'

'Because you were held in honour among us,' answered Mablung; 'and thou
gh you have escaped many

perils, I feared for you at the last. I watched the coming forth of Glaurung
, and I thought that he had fulfilled his wicked purpose and was returning t
o his Master. But he turned towards Brethil, and at the same time I learned 
from wanderers in the land that the Black Sword of Nargothrond had appeared 
there again, and the Orcs shunned its borders as death. Then I was filled wi
th dread, and I said: "Alas! Glaurung goes where his Orcs dare not, to seek 
out Túrin." Therefore I came hither as swift as might be, to warn you and ai
d you.'

'Swift, but not swift enough,' said Túrin. 'Glaurung is dead.'

Then the Elves looked at him in wonder, and said: 'You have slain the Gre
at Worm! Praised for ever shall your name be among Elves and Men!'

'I care not,' said Túrin. 'For my heart also is slain. But since you come fr
om Doriath, give me news of my kin. For I was told in Dor-lómin that they ha
d fled to the Hidden Kingdom.'

The Elves made no answer, but at length Mablung spoke: 'They did so indeed, 
in the year before the coming of the Dragon. But they are not there now, ala
s!' Then Túrin's heart stood still, hearing the feet of doom that would purs
ue him to the end. 'Say on!' he cried. 'And be swift!'

'They went out into the wild seeking you,' said Mablung. 'It was against a
ll counsel; but they would go to Nargothrond, when it was known that you w
ere the Black Sword; and Glaurung came forth, and all their

guard were scattered. Morwen none have seen since that day; but Niënor had a
 spell of dumbness upon her, and fled north into the woods like a wild deer,
 and was lost.' Then to the wonder of the Elves Túrin laughed loud and shril
l. 'Is not that a jest?' he cried. 'O the fair Niënor! So she ran from Doria
th to the Dragon, and from the Dragon to me. What a sweet grace of fortune! 
Brown as a berry she was, dark was her hair; small and slim as an Elf-child,
 none could mistake her!'

Then Mablung was amazed, and he said: 'But some mistake is here. Not such w
as your sister. She was tall, and her eyes were blue, her hair fine gold, t
he very likeness in woman's form of Húrin her father. You cannot have seen 
her!'



'Can I not, can I not, Mablung?' cried Túrin. 'But why no! For see, I am b
lind! Did you not know? Blind, blind, groping since childhood in a dark mi
st of Morgoth! Therefore leave me! Go, go! Go back to Doriath, and may win
ter shrivel it! A curse upon Menegroth! And a curse on your errand! This o
nly was wanting. Now comes the night!'

Then he fled from them, like the wind, and they were filled with wonder an
d fear. But Mablung said: 'Some strange and dreadful thing has chanced tha
t we know not. Let us follow him and aid him if we may: for now he is fey 
and witless.'

But Túrin sped far before them, and came to Cabed-en-Aras, and stood still; 
and he heard the roaring of the

water, and saw that all the trees near and far were withered, and their sere 
leaves fell mournfully, as though winter had come in the first days of summer
.

'Cabed-en-Aras, Cabed Naeramarth!' he cried. 'I will not defile your waters 
where Níniel was washed. For all my deeds have been ill, and the latest the 
worst.'

Then he drew forth his sword, and said: 'Hail Gurthang, iron of death, you
 alone now remain! But what lord or loyalty do you know, save the hand tha
t wields you? From no blood will you shrink. Will you take Túrin Turambar?
 Will you slay me swiftly?'

And from the blade rang a cold voice in answer: 'Yes, I will drink your blood
, that I may forget the blood of Beleg my master, and the blood of Brandir sl
ain unjustly. I will slay you swiftly.'

Then Túrin set the hilts upon the ground, and cast himself upon the point of 
Gurthang, and the black blade took his life.

But Mablung came and looked on the hideous shape of Glaurung lying dead, 
and he looked upon Túrin and was grieved, thinking of Húrin as he had see
n him in the Nirnaeth Arnoediad, and the dreadful doom of his kin. As the
 Elves stood there, men came down from Nen Girith to look upon the Dragon
, and when they saw to what end the life of Túrin Turambar had come they 
wept; and the Elves learning at last the reason of Túrin's words to them 
were aghast. Then Mablung said bitterly: 'I also have been

meshed in the doom of the Children of Húrin, and thus with words have slain 
one that I loved.'

Then they lifted up Túrin, and saw that his sword was broken asunder. So pa
ssed all that he possessed.

With toil of many hands they gathered wood and piled it high and made a gr
eat burning and destroyed the body of the Dragon, until he was but black a
sh and his bones beaten to dust, and the place of that burning was ever ba
re and barren thereafter. But Túrin they laid in a high mound where he had
 fallen, and the shards of Gurthang were set beside him. And when all was 
done, and the minstrels of Elves and Men had made lament, telling of the v
alour of Turambar and the beauty of Níniel, a great grey stone was brought



 and set upon the mound; and thereon the Elves carved in the Runes of Doriath:

TÚRIN TURAMBAR DAGNIR GLAURUNGA

and beneath they wrote also:

NIËNOR NÍNIEL

But she was not there, nor was it ever known whither the cold waters of Teig
lin had taken her.

Here ends the Tale of the Children of Húrin, longest of all the lays of Beleri
and.

After the deaths of Túrin and Niënor Morgoth released Húrin from bondage in
 furtherance of his evil purpose. In the course of his wanderings he reache
d the Forest of Brethil, and came up in the evening from the Crossings of T
eiglin to the place of the burning of Glaurung and the great stone standing
 on the brink of Cabed Naeramarth. Of what befell there this is told.

But Húrin did not look at the stone, for he knew what was written there; an
d his eyes had seen that he was not alone. Sitting in the shadow of the sto
ne there was a figure bent over its knees. Some homeless wanderer broken wi
th age it seemed, too wayworn to heed his coming; but its rags were the rem
nants of a woman's garb. At length as Húrin stood there silent she cast bac
k her tattered hood and lifted up her face slowly, haggard and hungry as a 
long-hunted wolf. Grey she was, sharp-nosed with broken teeth, and with a l
ean hand she clawed at the cloak upon her breast. But suddenly her eyes loo
ked into his, and then Húrin knew her; for though they were wild now and fu
ll of fear, a light still gleamed in them hard to endure: the elven-light t
hat long ago had earned her her name, Eledhwen, proudest of mortal women in
 the days of old.

'Eledhwen! Eledhwen!' Húrin cried; and she rose and stumbled forward, and 
he caught her in his arms.

'You come at last,' she said. 'I have waited too long.'

'It was a dark road. I have come as I could,' he answered.

'But you are late,' she said, 'too late. They are lost.'

'I know,' he said. 'But you are not.'

'Almost,' she said. 'I am spent utterly. I shall go with the sun. They are lost.
' She clutched at his cloak. 'Little time is left,' she said. 'If you know, tell
 me! How did she find him?'

But Húrin did not answer, and he sat beside the stone with Morwen in his 
arms; and they did not speak again. The sun went down, and Morwen sighed 
and clasped his hand and was still; and Húrin knew that she had died.

GENEALOGIES

The House of Hador & the People of Haleth



<genealogical chart showing:

Hador Goldenhead, Lord of Dor-lómin, had 2 children, Galdor and Glóredhel
, while Halmir of Brethil had 2 children, Haldir and Hareth.

Haldir of Brethil married Glóredhel, and had a child Handir of Brethil, who
 had a child Brandir the Lame.

Hareth of Brethil married Galdor the Tall, and had 2 children, Huor and Hú
rin. Huor married Rían, they had a child Tuor, who married Idril, daughter
 of Turgon, and had a child Eärendil, who had a child Elrond of Rivendell.
 Húrin married Morwen of the House of Bëor, and they had 3 children, Túrin
 (Turambar), Urwen (Lalaith), and Niënor (Níniel).>

The House of Bëor

<genealogical chart showing:

Bregor had 2 children, Barahir and Bregolas. Barahir had a child Beren (On
e-hand), who married Lúthien (Tinúviel, daughter of Thingol), and they had
 a child Dior, who had a child Elwing who married Eärendil, and they had a
 child Elrond of Rivendell.

Bregolas had 2 children Belegund and Baragund. Belegund had a child Rían 
who married Huor of Dor-lómin and they had a child Tuor, who married Idri
l, daughter of Turgon, and had a child Eärendil, who had a child Elrond o
f Rivendell.

Baragund had a child Morwen, who married Húrin of Dor-lómin, and they ha
d 3 children, Túrin (Turambar), Urwen (Lalaith), and Niënor (Níniel).>

The Princes of the Noldor

<genealogical chart showing:

Finwëhad 3 children, Fëanor, Fingolfin, and Finargin.

Fëanor had seven sons. Fingolfin had 3 children, Fingon, Turgon and Aredhe
l. Fingon had no children. Turgon had a child Idril, who married Tuor of t
he House of Hador, and they had a child Eärendil who had a child Elrond of
 Rivendell. Aredhel married Eöl, the Dark Elf, and they had a child Maegli
n.

Finargin had 5 children, Finrod (Felagund), Orodeth (who had a child Findu
ilas), Angrod, Aegnor, and Galadriel of Lothlórien.>

APPENDIX

(I) THE EVOLUTION OF THE GREAT TALES

These interrelated but independent stories had from far back stood out fro
m the long and complex history of Valar, Elves and Men in Valinor and the 
Great Lands; and in the years that followed his abandonment of the Lost Ta
les before they were completed my father turned away from prose compositio
n and began work on a long poem with the title Túrin son of Húrin and Glór
und the Dragon, later changed in a revised version to The Children of Húri



n. This was in the earlier 1920s, when he held appointments at the Univers
ity of Leeds. For this poem he employed the ancient English alliterative m
etre (the verse form of Beowulf and other Anglo-Saxon poetry), imposing on
 modern English the demanding patterns of stress and 'initial rhyme' obser
ved by the old poets: a skill in which he achieved great mastery, in very 
different modes, from the dramatic dialogue of The Homecoming of Bëorhtnot
h to the elegy for the men who died in the battle of the Pelennor Fields. 
The alliterative Children of Húrin was by far the longest of his poems in 
this metre, running to well over two thousand lines; yet he conceived it o
n so lavish a scale that even so he had reached no further in the narrativ
e than the assault of the Dragon on Nargothrond when

he abandoned it. With so much more of the Lost Tale still to come it would h
ave needed on this scale many more thousands of lines; while a second versio
n, abandoned at an earlier point in the narrative, is about double the lengt
h of the first version to that same point.

In that part of the legend of the Children of Húrin that my father achieved
 in the alliterative poem the old story in The Book of Lost Tales was subst
antially extended and elaborated. Most notably, it was now that the great u
nderground fortress-city of Nargothrond emerged, and the wide lands of its 
dominion (a central element not only in the legend of Túrin and Niënor but 
in the history of the Elder Days of Middle-earth), with a description of th
e farmlands of the Elves of Nargothrond that gives a rare suggestion of the
 'arts of peace' in the ancient world, such glimpses being few and far betw
een. Coming south along the river Narog Túrin and his companion (Gwindor in
 the text in this book) found the lands near the entrance to Nargothrond to
 all appearance deserted:

… they came to a country kindly tended;

through flowery frith and fair acres

they fared, and found of folk empty

the leas and leasows and the lawns of Narog,

the teeming tilth by trees enfolded

twixt hills and river. The hoes unrecked

in the fields were flung, and fallen ladders

in the long grass lay of the lush orchards;

every tree there turned its tangled head

and eyed them secretly, and the ears listened

of the nodding grasses; though noontide glowed

on land and leaf, their limbs were chilled.

And so the two travellers came to the doors of Nargothrond, in the gorge of
 the Narog:



there steeply stood the strong shoulders

of the hills, o'erhanging the hurrying water;

there shrouded in trees a sheer terrace,

wide and winding, worn to smoothness,

was fashioned in the face of the falling slope.

Doors there darkly dim gigantic

were hewn in the hillside; huge their timbers,

and their posts and lintels of ponderous stone.

Seized by Elves they were haled through the portal, which closed behind th
em:

Ground and grumbled on its great hinges

the door gigantic; with din ponderous

it clanged and closed like clap of thunder,

and echoes awful in empty corridors

there ran and rumbled under roofs unseen;

the light was lost. Then led them on

down long and winding lanes of darkness

their guards guiding their groping feet,

till the faint flicker of fiery torches

flared before them; fitful murmur

as of many voices in meeting thronged

they heard as they hastened. High sprang the roof.

Round a sudden turning they swung amazed,

and saw a solemn silent conclave,

where hundreds hushed in huge twilight

neath distant domes darkly vaulted

them wordless waited.

But in the text of The Children of Húrin given in this book we are told no mo
re than this (p. 158):



And now they arose, and departing from Eithel Ivrin they journeyed southwar
d along the banks of Narog, until they were taken by scouts of the Elves an
d brought as prisoners to the hidden stronghold.

Thus did Túrin come to Nargothrond.

How did this come about? In what follows I shall try to answer that question
.

It seems virtually certain that all that my father wrote of his alliterati
ve poem on Túrin was accomplished at Leeds, and that he abandoned it at th
e end of 1924 or early in 1925; but why he did so must remain unknown. Wha
t he then turned to is however not mysterious: in the summer of 1925 he em
barked on a new poem in a wholly different metre, octosyllabic rhyming cou
plets, entitled The Lay of Leithian 'Release from Bondage'. Thus he took u
p now another of the tales that he described years

later, in 1951, as I have already noted, as full in treatment, independent, 
and yet linked to 'the general history'; for the subject of The Lay of Leith
ian is the legend of Beren and Lúthien. He worked on this second long poem f
or six years, and in its turn abandoned it, in September 1931, having writte
n more than 4000 lines. As does the alliterative Children of Húrin which it 
succeeded and supplanted, this poem represents a substantial advance in the 
evolution of the legend from the original Lost Tale of Beren and Lúthien.

While The Lay of Leithian was in progress, in 1926, he wrote a 'Sketch of th
e Mythology', expressly intended for R.W. Reynolds, who had been his teacher
 at King Edward's school in Birmingham, 'to explain the background of the al
literative version of Túrin and the Dragon'. This brief manuscript, which wo
uld run to some twenty printed pages, was avowedly written as a synopsis, in
 the present tense and in a succinct style; and yet it was the starting-poin
t of the subsequent 'Silmarillion' versions (though that name was not yet gi
ven). But while the entire mythological conception was set out in this text,
 the tale of Túrin has very evidently pride of place - and indeed the title 
in the manuscript is 'Sketch of the mythology with especial reference to the
 "Children of Húrin"', in keeping with his purpose in writing it.

In 1930 there followed a much more substantial work, the Quenta Noldorinwa 
(the History of the Noldor: for the history of the Noldorin Elves is the ce
ntral theme of

'The Silmarillion'). This was directly derived from the 'Sketch', and while 
much enlarging the earlier text and writing in a more finished manner, my fa
ther nonetheless still saw the Quenta very much as a summarising work, an ep
itome of far richer narrative conceptions: as is in any case clearly shown b
y the sub-title that he gave to it, in which he declared that it was 'a brie
f history [of the Noldor] drawn from the Book of Lost Tales'.

It is to be borne in mind that at that time the Quenta represented (if only 
in a somewhat bare structure) the full extent of my father's 'imagined world
'. It was not the history of the First Age, as it afterwards became, for the
re was as yet no Second Age, nor Third Age; there was no Numenor, no hobbits
, and of course no Ring. The history ended with the Great Battle, in which M
orgoth was finally defeated by the other Gods (the Valar), and by them 'thru
st through the Door of Timeless Night into the Void, beyond the Walls of the
 World'; and my father wrote at the end of the Quenta: 'Such is the end of t



he tales of the days before the days in the Northern regions of the Western 
world.'

Thus it will seem strange indeed that the Quenta of 1930 was nonetheless the
 only completed text (after the 'Sketch') of 'The Silmarillion' that he ever
 made; but as was so often the case, external pressures governed the evoluti
on of his work. The Quenta was followed later in the 1930s by a new version 
in a beautiful manuscript, bearing at last the title Quenta Silmarillion, Hi
story of

the Silmarilli. This was, or was to be, much longer than the preceding Quent
a Noldorinwa, but the conception of the work as essentially a summarising of
 myths and legends (themselves of an altogether different nature and scope i
f fully told) was by no means lost, and is again defined in the title: 'The 
Quenta Silmarillion … This is a history in brief drawn from many older tales
; for all the matters that it contains were of old, and still are among the 
Eldar of the West, recounted more fully in other histories and songs.'

It seems at least probable that my father's view of The Silmarillion did act
ually arise from the fact that what may be called the 'Quenta phase' of the 
work in the 1930s began in a condensed synopsis serving a particular purpose
, but then underwent expansion and refinement in successive stages until it 
lost the appearance of a synopsis, but nonetheless retaining, from the form 
of its origin, a characteristic 'evenness' of tone. I have written elsewhere
 that 'the compendious or epitomising form and manner of The Silmarillion, w
ith its suggestion of ages of poetry and "lore" behind it, strongly evokes a
 sense of "untold tales", even in the telling of them; "distance" is never l
ost. There is no narrative urgency, the pressure and fear of the immediate a
nd unknown event. We do not actually see the Silmarils as we see the Ring.'

However, the Quenta Silmarillion in this form came to an abrupt and, as it
 turned out, a decisive end in 1937. The Hobbit was published by George Al
len and Unwin

on 21 September of that year, and not long afterwards, at the invitation of 
the publisher, my father sent in a number of his manuscripts, which were del
ivered in London on 15 November 1937. Among these was the Quenta Silmarillio
n, so far as it then went, ending in the middle of a sentence at the foot of
 a page. But while it was gone he continued the narrative in draft form as f
ar as Túrin's flight from Doriath and his taking up the life of an outlaw:

passing the borders of the realm he gathered to himself a company of such ho
useless and desperate folk as could be found in those evil days lurking in t
he wild; and their hands were turned against all who came in their path, Elv
es, Men, or Orcs.

This is the forerunner of the passage, in the text in this book p. 98, at the
 beginning of Túrin among the Outlaws.

My father had reached these words when the Quenta Silmarillion and the oth
er manuscripts were returned to him; and three days later, on 19 December 
1937, he wrote to Allen and Unwin saying: 'I have written the first chapte
r of a new story about Hobbits - "A long expected party".'

It was at this point that the continuous and evolving tradition of The Silma
rillion in the summarising, Quenta mode came to an end, brought down in full



 flight, at Túrin's departure from Doriath. The further history from

that point remained during the years that followed in the simple, compresse
d, and undeveloped form of the Quenta of 1930, frozen, as it were, while th
e great structures of the Second and Third Ages arose with the writing of T
he Lord of the Rings. But that further history was of cardinal importance i
n the ancient legends, for the concluding stories (deriving from the origin
al Book of Lost Tales) told of the disastrous history of Húrin, father of T
úrin, after Morgoth released him, and of the ruin of the Elvish kingdoms of
 Nargothrond, Doriath, and Gondolin, of which Gimli chanted in the mines of
 Moria many thousands of years afterwards.

The world was fair, the mountains tall,

In Elder Days before the fall

Of mighty kings in Nargothrond

And Gondolin, who now beyond

The Western Seas have passed away…

And this was to be the crown and completion of the whole: the doom of the N
oldorin Elves in their long struggle against the power of Morgoth, and the 
parts that Húrin and Túrin played in that history; ending with the tale of 
Eärendil, who escaped from the burning ruin of Gondolin.

When, many years later, early in 1950, The Lord of the Rings was finished,
 my father turned with energy and confidence to 'the Matter of the Elder D
ays', now become

'the First Age'; and in the years immediately following he took out many ol
d manuscripts from where they had long lain. Turning to The Silmarillion, h
e covered at this time the beautiful manuscript of the Quenta Silmarillion 
with corrections and expansions; but that revision ceased in 1951 before he
 reached the story of Túrin, where the Quenta Silmarillion was abandoned in
 1937 with the advent of 'the new story about Hobbits'.

He began a revision of the Lay of Leithian (the poem in rhyming verse telli
ng the story of Beren and Lúthien that was abandoned in 1931) that soon bec
ame almost a new poem, of much greater accomplishment; but this petered out
 and was ultimately abandoned. He embarked on what was to be a long saga of
 Beren and Lúthien in prose, closely based on the rewritten form of the Lay
; but that too was abandoned. Thus his desire, shown in successive attempts
, to render the first of the 'great tales' on the scale that he sought was 
never fulfilled.

At that time also he turned again at last to the 'great tale' of the Fall of 
Gondolin, still extant only in the Lost Tale from some thirty-five years befo
re and in the few pages devoted to it in the Quenta Noldorinwa of 1930. This 
was to be the presentation, when he was at the height of his powers, in close
 narrative and in all its bearings, of the extraordinary tale that he had rea
d to the Essay Society of his college at Oxford in 1920, and which remained t
hroughout his life a vital element in his imagination of the

Elder Days. The special link with the tale of Túrin lies in the brothers Húr



in, father of Túrin, and Huor, father of Tuor. Húrin and Huor in their youth
 entered the Elvish city of Gondolin, hidden within a circle of high mountai
ns, as is told in The Children of Húrin (p. 35); and afterwards, in the batt
le of Unnumbered Tears, they met again with Turgon, King of Gondolin, and he
 said to them (p. 58): 'Not long now can Gondolin remain hidden, and being d
iscovered it must fall.' And Huor replied: 'Yet if it stands only a little w
hile, then out of your house shall come the hope of Elves and Men. This I sa
y to you, lord, with the eyes of death: though we part here for ever, and I 
shall not look on your white walls again, from you and from me a new star sh
all arise.'

This prophecy was fulfilled when Tuor, first cousin to Túrin, came to Gond
olin and wedded Idril, daughter of Turgon; for their son was Eärendil: the
 'new star', 'hope of Elves and Men', who escaped from Gondolin. In the pr
ose saga of The Fall of Gondolin that was to be, begun probably in 1951, m
y father recounted the journey of Tuor and his Elvish companion, Voronwë, 
who guided him; and on the way, alone in the wilderness, they heard a cry 
in the woods:

And as they waited one came through the trees, and they saw that he was a t
all Man, armed, clad in black, with a long sword drawn; and they wondered, 
for the blade of the sword also was black, but the edges shone bright and c
old.

That was Túrin, hastening from the sack of Nargothrond (pp. 180-1); but Tu
or and Voronwë did not speak to him as he passed, and 'they knew not that 
Nargothrond had fallen, and this was Túrin son of Húrin, the Blacksword. T
hus only for a moment, and never again, did the paths of those kinsmen, Tú
rin and Tuor, draw together.'

In the new tale of Gondolin my father brought Tuor to the high place in the
 Encircling Mountains from where the eye could travel across the plain to t
he Hidden City; and there, grievously, he stopped, and never went further. 
And so in The Fall of Gondolin likewise he failed of his purpose; and we se
e neither Nargothrond nor Gondolin with his later vision.

I have said elsewhere that 'with the completion of the great "intrusion" and
 departure of The Lord of the Rings, it seems that he returned to the Elder 
Days with a desire to take up again the far more ample scale with which he h
ad begun long before, in The Book of Lost Tales. The completion of the Quent
a Silmarillion remained an aim; but the "great tales", vastly developed from
 their original forms, from which its later chapters should be derived, were
 never achieved.' These remarks are true of the 'great tale' of The Children
 of Húrin as well; but in this case my father achieved much more, even thoug
h he was never able to bring a substantial part of the later and hugely exte
nded version to final and finished form.

At the same time as he turned again to the Lay of Leithian and The Fall of
 Gondolin he began his new work

on The Children of Húrin, not with Túrin's childhood, but with the latter pa
rt of the story, the culmination of his disastrous history after the destruc
tion of Nargothrond. This is the text in this book from The Return of Túrin 
to Dor-lómin (p. 182) to his death. Why my father should have proceeded in t
his way, so unlike his usual practice of starting again at the beginning, I 
cannot explain. But in this case he left also among his papers a mass of lat



er but undated writing concerned with the story from Túrin's birth to the sa
ck of Nargothrond, with great elaboration of the old versions and expansion 
into narrative previously unknown.

By far the greater part of this work, if not all of it, belongs to the time f
ollowing the actual publication of The Lord of the Rings, In those years The 
Children of Húrin became for him the dominant story of the end of the Elder D
ays, and for a long time he devoted all his thought to it. But he found it ha
rd now to impose a firm narrative structure as the tale grew in complexity of
 character and event; and indeed in one long passage the story is contained i
n a patchwork of disconnected drafts and plot-outlines.

Yet The Children of Húrin in its latest form is the chief narrative fiction 
of Middle-earth after the conclusion of The Lord of the Rings; and the life 
and death of Túrin is portrayed with a convincing power and an immediacy sca
rcely to be found elsewhere among the peoples of Middle-earth. For this reas
on I have attempted in this

book, after long study of the manuscripts, to form a text that provides a cont
inuous narrative from start to finish, without the introduction of any element
s that are not authentic in conception.

THE COMPOSITION OF THE TEXT

In Unfinished Tales, published more than a quarter of a century ago, I prese
nted a partial text of the long version of this tale, known as the Narn, fro
m the Elvish title Narn i chîn Húrin, the Tale of the Children of Húrin. But
 that was one element in a large book of various content, and the text was v
ery incomplete, in keeping with the general purpose and nature of the book: 
for I omitted a number of substantial passages (and one of them very long) w
here the Narn text and that in the much briefer version in The Silmarillion 
are very similar, or where I decided that no distinctive 'long' text could b
e provided.

The form of the Narn in this book therefore differs in a number of ways fro
m that in Unfinished Tales, some of them deriving from the far more thoroug
h study of the formidable complex of manuscripts that I made after that boo
k was published. This led me to different conclusions about the relations a
nd sequence of some of the texts, chiefly in the extremely confusing evolut
ion of the legend in the period of 'Túrin among the Outlaws'. A description
 and explanation of the composition of this new text of The Children of Húr
in follows here.

An important element in all this is the peculiar status of the published Sil
marillion; for as I have mentioned in the first part of this Appendix my fat
her abandoned the Quenta Silmarillion at the point that he had reached (Túri
n's becoming an outlaw after his flight from Doriath) when he began The Lord
 of the Rings in 1937. In the formation of a narrative for the published wor
k I made much use of The Annals of Beleriand, originally a 'Tale of Years', 
but which in successive versions grew and expanded into annalistic narrative
 in parallel with the successive 'Silmarillion' manuscripts, and which exten
ded to the freeing of Húrin by Morgoth after the deaths of Túrin and Niënor.

Thus the first passage that I omitted from the version of the Narn i chîn Húr
in in Unfinished Tales (p. 5 8 and note 1) is the account of the sojourn of H
úrin and Huor in Gondolin in their youth; and I did so simply because the tal



e is told in The Silmarillion (pp. 158-9). But my father did in fact write tw
o versions: one of them was expressly intended for the opening of the Narn, b
ut was very closely based on a passage in The Annals of Beleriand, and indeed
 for most of its length differs little. In The Silmarillion I used both texts
, but here I have followed the Narn version.

The second passage that I omitted from the Narn in Unfinished Tales (pp. 6
5-6 and note 2) is the account of the Battle of Unnumbered Tears, an omiss
ion made for the same reason; and here again my father wrote two versions,

one in the Annals, and a second, much later but with the Annals text in front
 of him, and for the most part closely followed. This second narrative of the
 great battle was, again, expressly intended as a constituent element in the 
Narn (the text is headed Narn II, i.e. the second section of the Narn), and s
tates at the outset (p. 52 in the text in this book): 'Here there shall be re
counted only those deeds which bear upon the fate of the House of Hador and t
he children of Húrin the Steadfast.' In pursuit of this my father retained fr
om the Annals account only the description of the 'westward battle' and the d
estruction of the host of Fingon; and by this simplification and reduction of
 the narrative he altered the course of the battle as told in the Annals. In 
The Silmarillion I of course followed the Annals, though with some features t
aken from the Narn version; but in this book I have kept to the text that my 
father thought appropriate to the Narn as a whole.

From Túrin in Doriath the new text is a good deal changed in relation to tha
t in Unfinished Tales. There is here a range of writing, much of it very rou
gh, concerned with the same narrative elements at different stages of develo
pment, and in such a case it is obviously possible to take different views o
n how the original material should be treated. I have come to think that whe
n I composed the text in Unfinished Tales I allowed myself more editorial fr
eedom than was necessary. In this book I have reconsidered the original manu
scripts and reconstituted

the text, in many (usually very minor) places restoring the original words, 
introducing sentences or brief passages that should not have been omitted, c
orrecting a few errors, and making different choices among the original read
ings.

As regards the structure of the narrative in this period of Túrin's life, fro
m his flight out of Doriath to the lair of the outlaws on Amon Rûdh, my fathe
r had certain narrative 'elements' in mind: the trial of Túrin before Thingol
; the gifts of Thingol and Melian to Beleg; the maltreatment of Beleg by the 
outlaws in Túrin's absence; the meetings of Túrin and Beleg. He moved these '
elements' in relation to each other, and placed passages of dialogue in diffe
rent contexts; but found it difficult to compose them into a settled 'plot' -
 'to find out what really happened'. But it seems now clear to me, after much
 further study, that my father did achieve a satisfying structure and sequenc
e for this part of the story before he abandoned it; and also that the narrat
ive in much reduced form that I composed for the published Silmarillion confo
rms to this - but with one difference.

In Unfinished Tales there is a third gap in the narrative on p. 96: the story
 breaks off at the point where Beleg, having at last found Túrin among the ou
tlaws, cannot persuade him to return to Doriath (pp. n 5-19 in the new text),
 and does not take up again until the outlaws encounter the Petty-dwarves. He
re I referred again to The Silmarillion for the filling of the gap, noting th



at there

follows in the story Beleg's farewell to Túrin and his return to Menegroth 'w
here he received the sword Anglachel from Thingol and lembas from Melian'. Bu
t it is in fact demonstrable that my father rejected this; for 'what really h
appened' was that Thingol gave Anglachel to Beleg after the trial of Túrin, w
hen Beleg first set off to find him. In the present text therefore the gift o
f the sword is placed at that point (p. 96), and there is no mention there of
 the gift of lembas. In the later passage, when Beleg returned to Menegroth a
fter the finding of Túrin, there is of course no reference to Anglachel in th
e new text, but only to Melian's gift.

This is a convenient point to notice that I have omitted from the text two p
assages that I included in Unfinished Tales but which are parenthetical to t
he narrative: these are the history of how the Dragon-helm came into the pos
session of Hador of Dor-lómin (Unfinished Tales, p. 75), and the origin of S
aeros (Unfinished Tales, p. 77). It seems, incidentally, certain from a clos
er understanding of the relations of the manuscripts that my father rejected
 the name Saeros and replaced it by Orgol, which by 'linguistic accident' co
incides with Old English orgol, orgel 'pride'. But it seems to me too late n
ow to remove Saeros.

The major lacuna in the narrative as given in Unfinished Tales (p. 104) is 
filled in the new text on pages 141 to 181, from the end of the section Of 
Mîm the Dwarf and

through The Land of Bow and Helm, The Death of Beleg, Túrin in Nargothr
ond, and The Fall of Nargothrond.

There is a complex relationship in this part of the 'Túrin saga' between the 
original manuscripts, the story as it is told in The Silmarillion, the discon
nected passages collected in the appendix to the Narn in Unfinished Tales, an
d the new text in this book. I have always supposed that it was my father's g
eneral intention, in the fullness of time, when he had achieved to his satisf
action the 'great tale' of Túrin, to derive from it a much briefer form of th
e story in what one may call 'the Silmarillion mode'. But of course this did 
not happen; and so I undertook, now more than thirty years ago, the strange t
ask of trying to simulate what he did not do: the writing of a 'Silmarillion'
 version of the latest form of the story, but deriving this from the heteroge
neous materials of the 'long version', the Narn. That is Chapter 21 in the pu
blished Silmarillion.

Thus the text in this book that fills the long gap in the story in Unfinished
 Tales is derived from the same original materials as is the corresponding pa
ssage in The Silmarillion (pp. 204-15), but they are used for a different pur
pose in each case, and in the new text with a better understanding of the lab
yrinth of drafts and notes and their sequence. Much in the original manuscrip
ts that was omitted or compressed in The Silmarillion remains available; but 
where there was nothing to be added to the Silmarillion version (as in the ta
le of the

death of Beleg, derived from the Annals of Beleriand) that version is simply
 repeated.

In the result, while I have had to introduce bridging passages here and there
 in the piecing together of different drafts, there is no element of extraneo



us 'invention' of any kind, however slight, in the longer text here presented
. The text is nonetheless artificial, as it could not be otherwise: the more 
especially since this great body of manuscript represents a continual evoluti
on in the actual story. Drafts that are essential to the formation of an unin
terrupted narrative may in fact belong to an earlier stage. Thus, to give an 
example from an earlier point, a primary text for the story of the coming of 
Túrin's band to the hill of Amon Rûdh, the dwelling place that they found upo
n it and their life there, and the ephemeral success of the land of Dor-Cúart
hol, was written before there was any suggestion of the Petty-dwarves; and in
deed a fully-developed description of Mîm's house beneath the summit appears 
before Mîm himself.

In the remainder of the story, from Túrin's return to Dor-lómin, to which m
y father gave a finished form, there are naturally very few differences fro
m the text in Unfinished Tales. But there are two matters of detail in the 
account of the attack on Glaurung at Cabed-en-Aras where I have emended the
 original words and which should be explained.

The first concerns the geography. It is said (p. 230) that when Túrin and hi
s companions set out from Nen Girith

on the fateful evening they did not go straight towards the Dragon, lying on
 the further side of the ravine, but took first the path towards the Crossin
gs of Teiglin; and 'then, before they came so far, they turned southward by 
a narrow track' and went through the woods above the river towards Cabed-en-
Aras. As they approached, in the original text of the passage, 'the first st
ars glimmered in the east behind them'.

When I prepared the text for Unfinished Tales I did not observe that this co
uld not be right, since they were certainly not moving in a westerly directi
on, but east, or southeast, away from the Crossings, and the first stars in 
the east must have been before them, not behind them. When discussing this i
n The War of the Jewels (1994, p. 157) I accepted the suggestion that the 'n
arrow track' going southward turned again westward to reach the Teiglin. But
 this seems to me now to be improbable, as being without point in the narrat
ive, and that a much simpler solution is to emend 'behind them' to 'before t
hem', as I have done in the new text.

The sketch map that I drew in Unfinished Tales (p. 149) to illustrate the l
ie of the land is not in fact well oriented. It is seen from my father's ma
p of Beleriand, and is so reproduced in my map for The Silmarillion, that A
mon Obel was almost due east from the Crossings of Teiglin ('the moon rose 
beyond Amon Obel', p. 241), and the Teiglin was flowing south-east or south
-southeast in the ravines. I have now redrawn the sketch map,

and have entered also the approximate place of Cabed-en-Aras (it is said in t
he text, p. 225, that 'right in the path of Glaurung there lay now one of the
se gorges, by no means the deepest, but the narrowest, just north of the infl
ow of Celebros').

The second matter concerns the story of the slaying of Glaurung at the cross
ing of the ravine. There are here a draft and a final version. In the draft,
 Túrin and his companions climbed up the further side of the chasm until the
y came beneath the brink; they hung there as the night passed, and Túrin 'st
rove with dark dreams of dread in which all his will was given to clinging a
nd holding'. When day came Glaurung prepared to cross at a point 'many paces



 to the northward', and so Túrin had to climb down to the river-bed and then
 up the cliff again to get beneath the Dragon's belly.

In the final version (p. 23 5) Túrin and Hunthor were only part way up the f
urther side when Túrin said that they were wasting their strength in climbin
g up now, before they knew where Glaurung would cross; 'they halted therefor
e and waited'. It is not said that they descended from where they were when 
they ceased to climb, and the passage concerning Túrin's dream 'in which all
 his will was given to clinging' reappears from the draft text. But in the r
evised story there was no need for them to cling: they could and surely woul
d have descended to the bottom and waited there. In fact, this is what they 
did: it is said in the final text {Unfinished Tales, p. 134) that they were 
not standing in Glaurung's path and that Túrin 'clambered along the water-ed
ge to come beneath him'. It seems then that the final story carries an unnee
ded trait from the previous draft. To give it coherence I have emended (p. 2
36) 'since they were not standing right in Glaurung's path' to 'since they w
ere not right in Glaurung's path', and 'clambered along the water-edge' to '
clambered along the cliff.

These are small matters in themselves, but they clarify what are perhaps the
 most sharply visualised scenes in the legends of the Elder Days, and one of
 the greatest events.

LIST OF NAMES IN

THE TALE OF THE CHILDREN OF HÚRIN

Names that appear in the map of Beleriand are followed by an asterisk.

Adanedhel: 'Elf-man', name given to Túrin in Nargothrond.

Aerin: A kinswoman of Húrin in Dor-lómin, taken as wife by Brodda the Eas
terling.

Agarwaen: 'Bloodstained', name taken by Túrin when he came to Nargothro
nd.

Ainur: 'The Holy Ones', the first beings created by Ilúvatar, who were before
 the World: the Valar and the Maiar ('spirits of the same order as the Valar 
but of less degree').

Algund: Man of Dor-lómin, member of the outlaw band that Túrin joined.

Amon Darthir *: A peak in the range of Ered Wethrin south of Dor-lómin.

Amon Ethir: 'Hill of Spies', a great earthwork raised by Finrod Felagund a l
eague to the east of Nargothrond.

Amon Obel *: A hill in the midst of the Forest of Brethil, on which was buil
t Ephel Brandir.

Amon Rûdh *: 'The Bald Hill', a lonely height in the lands south of Brethil
, abode of Mîm.

Anach *: Pass leading down from Taur-nu-Fuin at the western end of Ered 
Gorgoroth.



Andróg: Man of Dor-lómin, a leader of the outlaw band that Túrin joined.

Anfauglith *: 'Gasping Dust', the great plain north of Taur-nu-Fuin, once 
grassy and named Ard-galen, but transformed into a desert by Morgoth in th
e Battle of Sudden Flame.

Angband: The great fortress of Morgoth in the North-west of Middle-earth.

Anglachel: Beleg's sword, the gift of Thingol; after its reforging for Túrin
 named Gurthang.

Angrod: Third son of Finarfin, slain in the Dagor Bragollach.

Anguirel: Eöl's sword.

Aranrúth: 'King's Ire', Thingol's sword.

Arda: The Earth.

Aredhel: Sister of Turgon, wife of Eöl.

Arminas: Noldorin Elf who came with Gelmir to Nargothrond to warn Orodret
h of its peril.

Arroch: Húrin's horse.

Arvernien *: The coastlands of Beleriand west of Sirion's mouths; named in 
Bilbo's song in Rivendell.

Asgon: Man of Dor-lómin who aided Túrin's escape after the slaying of Bro
dda.

Azaghâl: Lord of the Dwarves of Belegost.

Barad Eithel: 'Tower of the Well', the fortress of the Noldor at Eithel Sirion.

Baragund: Father of Morwen; cousin of Beren.

Barakir: Father of Beren; brother of Bregolas.

Bar-en-Danwedh: 'House of Ransom', name given by Mîm to his house.

Bar-en-Nibin-noeg: 'House of the Petty-dwarves' on Amon Rûdh.

Bar Erib: A stronghold of Dor-Cúarthol south of Amon Rûdh.

Battle of Unnumbered Tears: See Nirnaeth Arnoediad.

Bauglir: 'The Constrainer', name given to Morgoth.

Beleg: Elf of Doriath, a great archer; friend and companion of Túrin. Calle
d Cúthalion 'Strongbow'.

Belegost: 'Great Fortress', one of the two cities of the Dwarves in the Blue 



Mountains.

Belegund: Father of Rían; brother of Baragund.

Beleriand *: Lands west of the Blue Mountains in the Elder Days.

Belthronding: Beleg's bow.

Bëor: Leader of the first Men to enter Beleriand; progenitor of the House of
 Bëor, one of the three Houses of the Edain.

Beren: Man of the House of Bëor, lover of Lúthien, who cut a Silmaril fro
m Morgoth's crown; called 'One-hand' and Camlost 'Empty-handed'.

Black King, The: Morgoth.

Black Sword, The: Túrin's name in Nargothrond; also the sword itself. See 
Mormegil.

Blue Mountains: The great mountain chain (called Ered Luin and Ered Lind
on) between Beleriand and Eriador in the Elder Days.

Bragollach: See Dagor Bragollach.

Brandir: Ruler of the People of Haleth in Brethil when Túrin came; son of H
andir.

Bregolas: Father of Baragund; Morwen's grandfather.

Bregor: Father of Barahir and Bregolas.

Brethil *: Forest between the rivers Teiglin and Sirion; Men of Brethil, the 
People of Haleth.

Brithiach *: Ford over Sirion north of the Forest of Brethil.

Brodda: An Easterling in Hithlum after the Nirnaeth Arnoediad.

Cabed-en-Aras: 'The Deer's Leap', a deep gorge of the river Teiglin where 
Túrin slew Glaurung.

Cabed Naeramarth: 'The Leap of Dreadful Doom', name given to Cabed-en-Ara
s after Niënor leapt from its cliffs.

Celebros: Stream in Brethil falling down to Teiglin near the Crossings.

Children of Ilúvatar: Elves and Men.

Círdan: Called 'the Shipwright'; lord of the Falas; at the destruction of the 
Havens after the Nirnaeth Arnoediad he escaped to the Isle of Balar in the sou
th.

Crissaegrim *: The mountain peaks south of Gondolin, where were the eyrie
s of Thorondor.

Crossings of Teiglin *: Fords where the old South Road to Nargothrond cros



sed the Teiglin.

Cüthalion: 'Strongbow', name of Beleg.

Daeron: Minstrel of Doriath.

Dagor Bragollach: (also the Bragollach) The Battle of Sudden Flame, in w
hich Morgoth ended the Siege of Angband.

Dark Lord, The: Morgoth.

Deer's Leap, The: See Cabed-en-Aras.

Dimbar *: The land between the rivers Sirion and Mindeb.

Dimrost: The Rainy Stair', the falls of Celebros in the Forest of Brethil, aft
erwards called Nen Girith.

Dor Cúarthol: 'Land of Bow and Helm', name given to the country defended
 by Túrin and Beleg from their lair on Amon Rûdh.

Doriath *: The kingdom of Thingol and Melian in the forests of Neldoreth 
and Region, ruled from Menegroth on the river Esgalduin.

Dorlas: A man of consequence among the People of Haleth in the Forest of B
rethil.

Dor-lómin *: Region in the south of Hithlum given by King Fingolfin as a 
fief to the House of Hador; the home of Húrin and Morwen.

Dorthonion *: 'Land of Pines', great forested highlands on the northern bor
ders of Beleriand, afterwards named Taur-nu-Fuin.

Drengist *: Long firth of the sea piercing Ered Lomin, the Echoing Mountai
ns.

Easterlings: Tribes of Men who followed the Edain into Beleriand.

Echad i Sedryn: (also the Echad) 'Camp of the Faithful', name given to M
îm's house on Amon Rûdh.

Ecthelion: Elf-lord of Gondolin.

Edain: (singular Adari) The Men of the Three Houses of the Elf-friends.

Eithel Ivrin *: 'Ivrin's Well', the source of the river Narog beneath Ered Wet
hrin.

Eithel Sirion *: 'Sirion's Well', in the eastern face of Ered Wethrin; the fortr
ess of the Noldor in that place, also called Barad Eithel.

Eldalië: The Elven-folk, equivalent to Eldar.

Eldar: The Elves of the Great Journey out of the East to Beleriand.

Elder Children: The Elves. See Children of Ilúvatar.



Eledhwen: Name of Morwen, 'Elfsheen'.

Encircling Mountains: The mountains encircling Tumladen, the plain of Gon
dolin.

Enemy, The: Morgoth.

Eöl: Called 'the Dark Elf, a great smith who dwelt in Nan Elmoth; maker of
 the sword Anglachel; father of Maeglin.

Ephel Brandir: 'The Fence of Brandir', the enclosed dwellings of the Men o
f Brethil upon Amon Obel; also the Ephel.

Ered Gorgoroth *: 'Mountains of Terror', the vast precipices in which Taur-
nu-Fuin fell southward; also the Gorgoroth.

Ered Wethrin: 'Shadowy Mountains', 'Mountains of Shadow', the great range
 forming the boundary of Hithlum on the east and south.

Esgalduin *: The river of Doriath, dividing the forests of Neldoreth and Reg
ion and flowing into Sirion.

Exiles, The: The Noldor who rebelled against the Valar and returned to Midd
le-earth.

Faelivrin: Name given to Finduilas by Gwindor.

Fair Folk: The Eldar.

Falas *: The coastlands of Beleriand in the West.

Fëanor: Eldest son of Finwë, the first leader of the Noldor; half-brother of F
ingolfln; maker of the Silmarils; leader of the Noldor in their rebellion agai
nst the Valar, but slain in battle soon after his return to Middle-earth. See 
Sons of Fëanor.

Felagund: 'Hewer of caves', name given to King Finrod after the establishm
ent of Nargothrond and often used alone.

Finarfin: Third son of Finwë, brother of Fingolfin and half-brother of Fëano
r; father of Finrod Felagund and Galadriel. Finarfin did not return to Middl
e-earth.

Finduilas: Daughter of Orodreth, second King of Nargothrond.

Fingolfin: Second son of Finwë, the first leader of the Noldor; High King o
f the Noldor, dwelling in Hithlum; father of Fingon and Turgon.

Fingon: Eldest son of King Fingolfin, and High King of the Noldor after his 
death.

Finrod: Son of Finarfin; founder and king of Nargothrond, brother of Orodre
th and Galadriel; often called Felagund.

Forweg: Man of Dor-lómin, captain of the outlaw band that Túrin joined.



Galdor the Tall: Son of Hador Goldenhead; father of Húrin and Huor; slain at
 Eithel Sirion.

Gamil Zirak: Dwarf smith, teacher of Telchar of Nogrod.

Gaurwaith: 'Wolf-men', the outlaw band that Túrin joined in the woodlands 
beyond the western borders of Doriath.

Gelmir (1): Elf of Nargothrond, brother of Gwindor.

Gelmir (2): Noldorin Elf who came with Arminas to Nargothrond to warn Orod
reth of its peril.

Gethron: One of Túrin's companions on the journey to Doriath.

Ginglith *: River flowing into the Narog above Nargothrond.

Girdle of Melian: See Melian.

Glaurung: 'Father of Dragons', the first of the Dragons of Morgoth.

Glithui *: River flowing down from Ered Wethrin and joining Teiglin north 
of the inflow of Malduin.

Glóredhel: Daughter of Hador, sister of Galdor Húrin's father; wife of Haldir
 of Brethil.

Glorfindel: Elf-lord of Gondolin.

Gondolin *: The hidden city of King Turgon.

Gorgoroth: See Ered Gorgoroth.

Gorthol: 'Dread Helm', name taken by Túrin in the land of Dor Cúarthol.

Gothmog: Lord of Balrogs; slayer of King Fingon.

Great Mound, The: See Haudh-en-Nirnaeth.

Great Song, The: The Music of the Ainur, in which the World was begun.

Grey-elves: The Sindar, name given to the Eldar who remained in Beleriand 
and did not cross the Great Sea into the West.

Grithnir: One of Túrin's companions on the journey to Doriath, where he die
d.

Guarded Plain, The *: See Talath Dirnen.

Guarded Realm, The: Doriath.

Guilin: Elf of Nargothrond, father of Gwindor and Gelmir.

Gurthang: 'Iron of Death', Túrin's name for the sword Anglachel after it wa
s reforged in Nargothrond.



Gwaeron: The 'windy month', March.

Gwindor: Elf of Nargothrond, lover of Finduilas, companion of Túrin.

Hador Goldenhead: Elf-friend, lord of Dor-lómin, vassal of King Fingolfin; 
father of Galdor father of Húrin and Huor; slain at Eithel Sirion in the Da
gor Bragollach. House of Hador, one of the Houses of the Edain.

Haldir: Son of Halmir of Brethil; wedded Glóredhel daughter of Hador of D
or-lómin.

Haleth: The Lady Haleth, who early became the leader of the Second House 
of the Edain, the

Halethrim or People of Haleth, who dwelt in the Forest of Brethil.

Halmir: Lord of the Men of Brethil.

Handir of Brethil: Son of Haldir and Glóredhel; father of Brandir.

Hareth: Daughter of Halmir of Brethil, wife of Galdor of Dor-lómin; mother
 of Húrin.

Haudh-en-Elleth: The Mound of the Elf-maid' near the Crossings of Teiglin,
 in which Finduilas was buried.

Haudh-en-Nirnaeth: 'The Mound of Tears' in the desert of Anfauglith.

Hidden Kingdom, The: Doriath.

Hidden Realm, The: Gondolin.

High Faroth, The *: Highlands to the west of the river Narog above Nargothr
ond; also the Faroth.

Hirilorn : A great beech-tree in the Forest of Neldoreth with three trunks.

Hithlum *: 'Land of Mist', northern region bounded by the Mountains of Sh
adow.

Hunthor: Man of Dor-lómin, companion of Túrin in the attack on Glaurung.

Huor: Húrin's brother; father of Tuor father of Eärendil; slain in the Battle
 of Unnumbered Tears.

Húrin: Lord of Dor-lómin, husband of Morwen and father of Túrin and Niënor
; called Thalion 'the Steadfast'.

Ibun: One of the sons of Mîm the Petty-dwarf.

Ilúvatar: 'The Father of All'.

Indor: Man of Dor-lómin, father of Aerin.



Ivrin *: Lake and falls beneath Ered Wethrin where the river Narog rose.

Khîm: One of the sons of Mîm the Petty-dwarf, slain by Andróg's arrow.

Labadal: Túrin's name for Sador.

Ladros *: Lands to the north-east of Dorthonion that were granted by the N
oldorin kings to the Men of the House of Bëor.

Lady of Dor-lómin: Morwen.

Lalaith: 'Laughter', name given to Urwen.

Larnach: One of the Woodmen in the lands south of Teiglin.

Lord of Waters: The Vala Ulmo.

Lords of the West: The Valar.

Lothlann: A great plain to the east of Dorthonion(Taur-nu-Fuin).

Lothron: The fifth month.

Lúthien: Daughter of Thingol and Melian, who after the death of Beren chose 
to become mortal and to share his fate. Called Tinúviel 'daughter of twiligh
t', nightingale.

Mablung: Elf of Doriath, chief captain of Thingol, friend of Túrin; called 'th
e Hunter'.

Maedhros: Eldest son of Fëanor, with lands in the east beyond Dorthonion.

Maeglin: Son of Eöl 'the Dark Elf' and Aredhel Turgon's sister; betrayer of 
Gondolin.

Malduin *: A tributary of the Teiglin.

Mandos: A Vala: the Judge, and Keeper of the Houses of the Dead in Valino
r.

Manwë: The chief of the Valar; called the Elder King.

Melian: A Maia (see entry Ainur); the queen of King Thingol in Doriath, abou
t which she set an invisible barrier of protection, the Girdle of Melian; mo
ther of Lúthien.

Melkor: The Quenya name of Morgoth.

Menegroth *: 'The Thousand Caves', the halls of Thingol and Melian on the 
river Esgalduin in Doriath.

Menel: The heavens, region of the stars.

Methed-en-glad: 'End of the wood', a stronghold of Dor Cúarthol at the edge 
of the forest south of Teiglin.



Mîm: The Petty-dwarf, dwelling on Amon Rûdh.

Minas Tirith: 'Tower of Watch', built by Finrod Felagund on Tol Sirion.

Mindeb *: A tributary of Sirion, between Dimbar and the Forest of Neldoret
h.

Mithrim *: The south-eastern region of Hithlum, separated from Dor-lómin
 by the Mountains of Mithrim.

Morgoth: The great rebellious Vala, in his origin the mightiest of the Powe
rs; called the Enemy, the Dark Lord, the Black King, Bauglir.

Mormegil: 'Black Sword', name given to Túrin in Nargothrond.

Morwen: Daughter of Baragund of the House of Beor; wife of Húrin and mot
her of Túrin and Niënor; called Eledhwen 'Elfsheen' and Lady of Dor-lómi
n.

Mountains of Shadow *: See Ered Wethrin.

Nan Elmoth *: A forest in East Beleriand; dwelling-place of Eöl.

Nargothrond *: 'The great underground fortress on the river Narog', founde
d by Finrod Felagund, destroyed by Glaurung; also the realm of Nargothrond
 extending east and west of the river.

Narog *: The chief river of West Beleriand, rising at Ivrin and flowing into
 Sirion near its mouths. People of Narog, the Elves of Nargothrond.

Neithan: 'The Wronged', name given to himself by Túrin among the outlaws
.

Nellas: Elf of Doriath, friend of Túrin in his boyhood.

Nen Girith: 'Shuddering Water', name given to Dimrost, the falls of Celebros
 in Brethil.

Nen Lalaith: Stream rising under Amon Darthir, a peak in Ered Wethrin, an
d flowing past Húrin's house in Dor-lómin.

Nenning *: River in West Beleriand, reaching the Sea at the Haven of Eglare
st.

Nevrast *: Region west of Dor-lómin, beyond the Echoing Mountains* (Ere
d Lómin).

Nibin-noeg, Nibin-nogrim: Petty-dwarves.

Niënor: 'Mourning', daughter of Húrin and Morwen, and sister of Túrin; see 
Níniel.

Nimbrethil *: Birchwoods in Arvernien; named in Bilbo's song in Rivendell.

Níniel: 'Maid of Tears', name that Túrin gave to Niënor in Brethil.



Nirnaetb Arnoediad: The Battle of 'Unnumbered Tears', also the Nimaeth.

Nogrod: One of the two cities of the Dwarves in the Blue Mountains.

Noldor: The second host of the Eldar on the Great Journey out of the East to
 Beleriand; the 'Deep Elves', 'the Loremasters'.

Núath, Woods of *: Woods extending westward from the upper waters of th
e Narog.

Orleg: A man of Túrin's outlaw band.

Orodreth: King of Nargothrond after the death of his brother Finrod Felagund
; father of Finduilas.

Ossë: A Maia (see entry Ainur); vassal of Ulmo Lord of Waters.

Petty-dwarves: A race of Dwarves in Middle-earth of whom Mîm and his two
 sons were the last survivors.

Powers, The: The Valar.

Ragnir: A blind servant in Húrin's house in Dor-lómin.

Region *: The southern forest of Doriath.

Rían; Cousin of Morwen; wife of Huor Húrin's brother; mother of Tuor.

Rivil *: Stream falling from Dorthonion to join Sirion in the Fen of Serech.

Sador: Woodwright, serving-man of Húrin's in Dor-lómin and friend of Túri
n in his childhood, by whom he was called Labadal.

Saeros: Elf of Doriath, a counsellor of Thingol, hostile to Túrin.

Sauron's Isle: Tol Sirion.

Serech *: The great fen north of the Pass of Sirion, where the river Rivil f
lowed in from Dorthonion.

Shadowy Mountains: See Ered Wethrin.

Sharbhund: Dwarvish name of Amon Rûdh.

Sindarin: Grey-elven, the Elvish tongue of Beleriand. See Grey-elves.

Sirion *: The great river of Beleriand, rising at Eithel Sirion.

Sons of Fëanor: See Fëanor. The seven sons held lands in East Beleriand.

South Road *: The ancient road from Tol Sirion to Nargothrond by the Cross
ings of Teiglin.

Spyhill, The: See Amon Ethir.



Strawheads: Name given to the People of Hador by the Easterlings in Hithl
um.

Strongbow: Name of Beleg; see Cúthalion.

Talath Dirnen *: 'The Guarded Plain', north of Nargothrond.

Taur-nu-Fuin *: 'Forest under Night', later name of Dorthonion.

Teiglin * A tributary of Sirion rising in the Shadowy Mountains and flowing 
through the Forest of Brethil. See Crossings of Teiglin.

Telchar: Renowned smith of Nogrod.

Telperion: The White Tree, elder of the Two Trees that gave light to Valinor
.

Thangorodrim: 'Mountains of Tyranny', reared by Morgoth over Angband.

Thingol: 'Greycloak', King of Doriath, overlord of the Grey-elves (Sindar);
 wedded to Melian the Maia; father of Lúthien.

Thorondor: 'King of Eagles' (cf. The Return of the King VI.4: 'old Thorondo
r, who built his eyries in the inaccessible peaks of the Encircling Mountai
ns when Middle-earth was young').

Three Houses (of the Edain): The Houses of Bëor, Haleth, and Hador.

Thurin: 'The Secret', name given to Túrin by Knduilas.

Tol Sirion *: Island in the river in the Pass of Sirion on which Finrod built
 the tower of Minas Tirith; afterwards taken by Sauron.

Tumhalad *: Valley in West Beleriand between the rivers Ginglith and Naro
g where the host of Nargothrond was defeated.

Tumladen: The hidden vale in the Encircling Mountains where the city of G
ondolin stood.

Tuor: Son of Huor and Rían; cousin of Túrin and father of Eärendil.

Turambar: 'Master of Doom', name taken by Túrin among the Men of Brethi
l.

Turgon: Second son of King Fingolfin and brother of Fingon; founder and k
ing of Gondolin.

Túrin: Son of Húrin and Morwen, chief subject of the lay named Narn i c
hîn Húrin. For his other names see Neithan, Gorthol, Agarwaen, Thurin, 
Adanedhel, Mormegil (Black Sword), Wild Man of the Woods, Turambar.

Twilit Meres *: Region of marshes and pools where the Aros flowed into Sir
ion.

Uldor the Accursed: A leader of the Easterlings who was slain in the Battl
e of Unnumbered Tears.



Ulmo: One of the great Valar, 'Lord of Waters'.

Ulrad: A member of the outlaw band that Túrin joined.

Úmarth: 'Ill-fate', a fictitious name for his father given out by Túrin in Narg
othrond.

Unnumbered Tears: The battle of Nirnaeth Amoediad.

Urwen: Daughter of Húrin and Morwen who died in childhood; called Lalaith
 'Laughter'.

Valar: 'The Powers', those great spirits that entered the World at the beginni
ng of time.

Valinor: The land of the Valar in the West, beyond the Great Sea.

Varda: The greatest of the Queens of the Valar, the spouse of Manwë.

Wildman of the Woods: Name taken by Túrin when he first came among the
 Men of Brethil.

Wolf-men: See Gaurwaith.

Woodmen: Dwellers in the woods south of Teiglin, plundered by the Gaurwa
ith.

Year of Lamentation: The year of the Nimaeth Arnoediad.

Younger Children: Men. See Children of Ilúvatar.

NOTE ON THE MAP

This map is closely based on that in the published Silmarillion, which was i
tself derived from the map that my father made in the 1930s, and which he ne
ver replaced, but used for all his subsequent work. The formalised, and obvi
ously very selective, representations of mountains, hills and forests are im
itated from his style.

In this redrawing I have introduced certain differences, intended to simplif
y it and to make it more expressly applicable to the tale of The Children of
 Húrin. Thus it does not extend eastward to include Ossiriand and the Blue M
ountains, and certain geographical features are omitted; while (with a few e
xceptions) only names that actually occur in the text of the tale are marked.


